Molecular pathways and therapeutic targets in lung cancer

Emma Shtivelman¹, Thomas Hensing², George R. Simon³, Phillip A. Dennis⁴, Gregory A. Otterson⁵, Raphael Bueno⁶, Ravi Salgia⁷

- ¹ Cancer Commons, Palo Alto, CA, United States of America
- ² Northshore University Health System and University of Chicago, United States of America
- ³ MD Anderson Cancer Center, United States of America
- ⁴ Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, United States of America
- ⁵ Ohio State University Comprehensive Cancer Center, United States of America
- ⁶ Brigham & Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, United States of America
- ⁷ Department of Medicine, Section of Hematology/Oncology, University of Chicago, United States of America

Correspondence to: Emma Shtivelman, email: emma@cancercommons.org

Keywords: lung cancer, targeted therapy, immune therapy

Received: March 18, 2014 **Accepted**: April 07, 2014 **Published**: April 08, 2014

This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

ABSTRACT:

Lung cancer is still the leading cause of cancer death worldwide. Both histologically and molecularly lung cancer is heterogeneous. This review summarizes the current knowledge of the pathways involved in the various types of lung cancer with an emphasis on the clinical implications of the increasing number of actionable molecular targets. It describes the major pathways and molecular alterations implicated in the development and progression of non-small cell lung cancer (adenocarcinoma and squamous cancer), and of small cell carcinoma, emphasizing the molecular alterations comprising the specific blueprints in each group. The approved and investigational targeted therapies as well as the immune therapies, and clinical trials exploring the variety of targeted approaches to treatment of lung cancer are the main focus of this review.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION

- 1. MOLECULAR TARGETS IN LUNG CANCER
- 1.1 RECEPTOR TYROSINE KINASES (RTKs)
- 1.2. RAS PATHWAY
- 1.3. BRAF/MAPK PATWHAY
- 1.4. PI3K PATHWAY
- 1.5. LKB1 (STK11)/AMPK PATHWAY
- 1.6. TP53 PATHWAY
- 1.7. RB1 PATHWAY
- 1.8. MYC PATHWAY
- 1.9. EPIGENETIC PATHWAYS
- 1.10. OXIDATIVE STRESS
- 1.11. DEVELOPMENTAL PATHWAYS
- 1.12. OTHER RECURRENT ALTERATIONS
- 2. IMMUNOTHERAPY FOR LUNG CANCER
- 2.1. Blockade of immune checkpoints
- 2.2 Vaccine interventions

CONCLUDING REMARKS ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS REFERENCES

INTRODUCTION

Lung cancer is the leading cause of cancer death worldwide. Approximately 80% of lung cancers are grouped as non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC), which are clinically and pathologically different from small cell lung carcinoma (SCLC). Adenocarcinoma (AC) of lung comprises about 40% to 50% of all lung cancers. AC is the most common subtype of NSCLC, the group that also includes squamous cell carcinoma (SQCC) and large cell carcinoma (LCLC). Recently, genomic-based classification of LCLC eliminated this subtype, demonstrating that it can be molecularly subclassified as either adenocarcinoma or neuroendocrine tumor [1]. The discovery of recurrent mutations in EGFR

and fusions involving ALK and other receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs), and development of targeted therapies, have transformed the standard of treatment of patients with AC. Molecular genotyping of AC now routinely includes testing the status of EGFR and ALK, which are altered in about 25% of AC patients, and for which there are approved targeted therapies. Patients with alterations in EGFR and ALK respond better to targeted inhibitors than to conventional chemotherapy.

SQCC tumors rarely have mutations in EGFR or ALK fusions, instead harboring alterations in other RTKs – mutations in DDR2 and amplifications/mutations of FGFR (fibroblast growth factor receptor) family, both of which are therapeutic targets. Analysis of signaling pathways involved in pathogenesis and large-scale genomic analyses of SQCC reveal it to be a distinct clinicopathological type of NSCLC, even though some somatogenic alterations are shared with AC (Tables 1 and 2). SCLC, however, is an entirely distinct type of lung cancer, originating in a different cellular compartment of lung tissue, and with its own distinct molecular pathogenesis as well as pathology and clinical course.

In spite of advances in targeting signaling pathways in NSCLC, the most prevalent mutations found in lung cancer are those within the tumor suppressor TP53, which are currently untargetable. ACs often contain lossof-function mutations in other tumor suppressor genes - the most prominent, in addition to TP53, being loss of function of LKB1/STK11, NF1, CDKN2A, SMARCA4, and KEAP1. SQCC tumors have a different and partially overlapping with AC spectrum of inactivated tumor suppressors: TP53 in a majority of tumors and inactivation of any of the following: CDKN2A, PTEN, KEAP1, MLL2, HLA-A, NFE2L2, NOTCH1 and RB1. These are challenging therapeutic targets, even though strategies for indirect targeting, i.e., involving proteins activated in the pathways governed by tumor suppressors, are being developed.

A number of targets other than EGFR and ALK are explored in clinical and preclinical development, and most of them are altered in AC in a gain-of-function manner, i.e., increase in enzymatic activity that could be targeted. Among these targets are KRAS, BRAF, ERBB2, PI3KC and translocations involving RET and ROS, as well as RTK MET, which is activated mainly in tumors that develop resistance to targeted therapies.

A large study employing next generation sequencing (NGS) to identify mutations and other alterations in AC was conducted in 2012, sequencing exomes or genomes of 183 ACs [2]. The mean exomic somatic mutation rate in this study was 12 per megabase, but there were large differences in numbers of mutations observed in tumors from non-smokers versus smokers: mean 2.9/Mb versus 12.9/Mb. In an earlier smaller study the difference was reported to be 10-fold [3]. The authors [2] noted that a significant number of driver mutations grouped with

epigenetic or RNA deregulation, which has not been recognized in the pre-genomics era. These are interesting observations regarding the pathogenesis of AC but it is possible that they could be explained in part by the failure to identify all driver mutations.

A large NGS analysis of SQCC (178 tumors) performed by the Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network identified a mean of 360 exomic mutations, 323 altered copy number segments and 165 genomic rearrangements per tumor. The mean somatic mutation rate of 8.1 mutations per megabase observed in this study of SQCC was higher than that previously reported for a number of other types of cancer. The spectrum of somatic copy number alteration in SQCC was in general similar to AC with a notable exception of selective amplification of a region on chromosome 3q. The evidence of unique clinical and pathological character of SQCC was confirmed in this study [4] that identified SOX2 amplification, NFE2L2 and KEAP1 mutations, PI3K pathway changes, FGFR1 amplification, and DDR2 mutations that are not encountered or are relatively rare in AC.

Small cell lung cancer is almost exclusively associated with smoking, with about 90% of patients being smokers or former smokers. SCLC patients with extensive have a poor prognosis, even though the initial response to chemotherapy could be positive. Relapse usually occurs within months, and the recurrent disease is almost invariably lethal. Integrative genome analysis of 29 SCLC tumors [5] has determined an extremely high mutation rate of 7.4 protein-changing mutations per megabase. It also confirmed that all SCLC tumors have inactivated TP53 and RB pathways and recurrent amplifications of MYC genes, known to be a hallmark of SCLC prior to the evolution of NGS methodologies. In addition, the study found recurrent mutations in histone modifiers CREBBP, EP300, and MLL. Involvement of signaling pathways in SCLC is more limited than in other lung cancer types, with 6% of tumors carrying amplified FGFR1, and PTEN inactivation occurring in some tumors. Profound disregulation of cell cycle control involving the already mentioned alterations in TP53 and in RB1 and MYC genes is a ubiquitous feature of SCLC. Disregulation of the developmental pathways was noted in about 10% of tumors through mutations in SLIT2 and EPHA7. Proteomic profiling identified EZH2 and PARP-1 as activated and highly expressed proteins in SCLC [6].

This paper will review alterations in a number of cellular pathways involved in pathogenesis of lung cancer, emphasizing those that contain actionable targets, and providing information on clinical testing of relevant investigational drugs. Table 1 lists pathways and genes products known to be involved in three major types of lung cancer, and Table 2 contains a more detailed description of gene products and frequency of their alterations as well as potential drugs. It is obvious from Table 1 that RTK signal transduction pathways are predominantly affected

Table 1: CELLULAR PATHWAYS WHOSE ACTIVITY IS AFFECTED BY SOMATIC ALTERATIONS IN LUNG CANCERS *

PATHWAY	AC		SQCC		SCLC	
	%	Genes involved	%	Genes involved	%	Genes involved
RTK	50%	EGFR, ALK, MET, ERBB2, ROS, RET	27%	EGFR, FGFR1-3, ERBB2, ERBB3, DDR2	6%	FGFR1
RAS/RAF	25%	KRAS, NF1, BRAF, NRAS	22%	NF1, KRAS, HRAS, NRAS, RASA1, BRAF		
PI3K/AKT	10- 12%	PIK3CA, PTEN, AKT1	59%	PIK3CA, PTEN, AKT1, AKT2, AKT3, TSC1-2	10%	PTEN
LKB1/AMPK	15- 30%	LKB1				
TP53	50%	P53, MDM2	80%	TP53	80- 90%	TP53
RB1/ CDKNA2	15- 20	CDKNA2	79%	CDKNA2, RB1	100%	RB1, CCNE1
MYC	30%	MYC			16- 30%	MYC, MYCN, MYCL
Epigenetic regulation	22%	SMARCA4, ARID1A, SETD2	20%	MLL2	19%	EP300, CREBBP, MLL
Developmental pathway	20%	NKX2.1/TTF1	44%	SOX2, TP63, NOTCH1, NOTCH2, ASCL4, FOXP1	20%	SLIT2, EPHA7
Oxidative stress response	10%	KEAP1	34%	KEAP1, NRF2, CUL3		

^{*}The genes involved in each type of lung cancer are listed in order of the frequency of alterations found

in AC, and much less so in SQCC and particularly in SCLC, while the PI3K pathway is deregulated in more than half of SQCC. SCLC is distinguished by universal disruption of both TP53 and RB1 pathways, even though, as mentioned, TP53 itself is the most frequently mutated gene in all types of lung cancer. Interestingly, epigenetic deregulation is observed in all three types with similar frequency but involves different sets of genes that are mutated. Developmental or differentiation pathways are involved most prominently in SQCC and only one developmental gene is affected by recurrent mutations in AC.

1. Molecular targets in lung cancer

1.1 RECEPTOR TYROSINE KINASES (RTKs)

RTKs are involved in different types of lung cancer at different frequencies, but have attracted a lot of interest because there are targeted therapies for activated RTKs approved or fairly advanced in clinical development. Testing for mutations in EGFR and ALK translocation

in AC has become a routine diagnostic procedure, in line with NCCN guidelines, because treatment of EGFR mutant and ALK-positive AC with FDA-approved targeted drugs produces better responses than chemotherapy regimens.

EGFR

EGFR is a receptor tyrosine kinase that binds to epidermal growth factor and other growth factor ligands to become activated. Upon activation, EGFR tyrosine kinase activates downstream pathways including MAPK and PI3K, leading to DNA synthesis and cell proliferation. Activation of EGFR has other pleiotropic effects, among them contributing to immune escape of tumors [7] and to suppression of autophagy [8], both with serious clinical implications for immunotherapy approaches and the currently explored therapeutic induction of autophagy, respectively.

EGFR is implicated in a variety of cancers and frequently mutated in AC. EGFR alterations occur in ~10% of western and ~50% of Asian patients with lung

Table 2: MAJOR SOMATIC ALTERATIONS IN LUNG CANCER

Gene	PATHWA Y	ABERRATION	%AC	%SCC	%SCLC	Drugs, approved and investigational
EGFR		Mutation	20- 30%	rare		Erlotinib, Gefitinib, Afatinib (approved),
		Amplification		7%		Dacomitinib, Cetuximab,
ALK		Fusion with EML4 and other rare partners	>20%			Necitumumab, Neratinib Crizotinib (approved), X-396, LDK378; Ganetispib, AUY922, AT13387
MET		Mutation, amplification post- treatment with EGFR inhibitor	5% 20%			Tivantinib, Cabozantinib, Ornatuzumab, Tivantinib
ERBB2	RTK	Mutation, Amplification	2-4% 5-10%			Trastuzumab, Afatinib, Neratinib, MGHA22
ERBB3	1	Mutation	0 1070	2%		MM-121
ROS]	Mutation	1.5 %			Crizotinib, AT13387 (HSP90)
RET		Translocation with KIF5B and other genes	1-2%			Vandetanib, Cabozantinib?
FGFR1		Amplification	1-3%	22%	6%	AZD4547, BGJ 398, BIBF 1120/nintedanib, dovitinib, HGS1036
DDR2		Mutation		3.8%		Dasatinib
IGF1R		Overexpression	ND	ND	95%	AXL1717, OSI-906
KRAS			30%	5%		Selumetinib, Trametinib,
NF1			8-10%	11%		MEK162, and BKM120,
HRAS	RAS	Mutation	101	3%		everolimus, sirolimus AUY922,
NRAS	-		<1%	<1%		BYL719,Reolysin MEK162
RASA1	DAE	Markatiana	60/	4%		
BRAF	RAF	Mutations	6%	4%		Vemurafenib (only for V600E)
PIK3CA	-	Mutation	rare	16%		BKM120, PX-866, GDC-0941
PTEN		Deletion	rare	8%		BKM120, PX-866, GDC-0941 (PI3K), MK-2206 (AKT)
AKT1,2,3	PI3K		rare	16%(AKT3) 20% all		MK-2206
TSC1,2				6%		Everolimus, sirolimus, temsirolimus
LKB1	LKB1/AM PK	Mutation	15- 30%	2%		Biguanide compounds
TP53	TP53	Mutation Copy number loss	50% 20%	80%	70%	
MDM2		Amplification	20%			Inhibitors of TP53 – MDM2 interaction
CDKNA2 /p16INK4	RB1/CDK	Deletions, silencing, mutation	>20%	72%		CDK inhibitors PD0332991, BAY1000394
RB1	11.52, 5511	Mutation	rare	7%	100%	51111000071
CCNE1	1	Copy gain	12%			
MYC MYCN MYCL	Transcript ional regulators	Amplification	31%	rare	16%	Aurora kinase inhibitors, BH3 mimetics
SMARCA4		Mutation	10%			
ARID1A		Mutation	8%			
SETD2	Epigenetic	Mutation	5%			
MLL2	regulation	Mutation		19%		
EP300	-	Mutation			9%	
CREBBP	-	Mutation			9%	-
MLL KEAP1	Ovidetive	Mutation	110/	120/	10%	
NRF2	Oxidative stress	Mutation Mutation	11%	12% 19%		
CUL3	response	Mutation		7%		
NKX2.1/TT	response	Amplification	20%	770		
F1 SOX2	Develop-	Amplification,		21%		
TP63	mental pathways	overexpression Amplification,		16%		
NOTCH1,	-	overexpression Mutation		8 and 5%		
NOTCH 2	1	Mutation		3%		

AC. Higher EGFR mutation frequency is observed in nonsmokers, women, and in non-mucinous tumors. EGFR has been shown to be deregulated by various mechanisms in AC, including overexpression, amplification, and mutation. Overexpression of EGFR occurs in up to 60% of NSCLC, with higher frequency in AC versus SQCC (reviewed in [9, 10]).

Several types of activating mutations are known to occur in EGFR in NSCLC: Class I - exon 19 in-frame deletions (44% of all EGFR mutations), Class II - single amino acid changes (L858R 41%, G719 4%, other missense mutations 6%), Class III - exon 20 in-frame duplication/insertions (5%). These mutations occur in the tyrosine kinase domain of EGFR. Eighty-five percent of all EGFR-activating mutations are exon 19 in-frame deletions or L858R, and they tend to be sensitive to currently approved EGFR inhibitors (reviewed in [11]). Class III mutations (exon 20) are generally insensitive to EGFR inhibitors with exception of A763_Y764insFQEA [12].

Patients with AC and "large cell" histology NSCLC should be tested at diagnosis for EGFR mutations, as those who exhibit such mutations benefit from EGFR inhibitors (e.g., erlotinib, gefitinib, or afatinib) in the first-line setting. Data from several clinical trials have indicated that patients with EGFR mutations have improved progression-free survival (PFS) and overall survival (OS) when treated with EGFR inhibitors compared to patients with the same mutations who received standard-of-care, cytotoxic chemotherapy regimens [13-15].

Potential therapeutic approaches for EGFR-mutant AC

EGFR inhibitors. Table 3 lists many of the EGFR inhibitors as well as other targeted drugs under development for treatment of NSCLC, and a comprehensive list of targeted therapies for NSCLC is regularly updated and published [16]. FDA-approved EGFR inhibitors include erlotinib (Tarceva), gefitinib (Iressa) and afatinib (Gilotrif). A randomized trial in Japan showed a significantly prolonged PFS in patients on gefitinib versus standard chemotherapy [17]. This trial was the first randomized study to demonstrate benefit of an oral targeted therapy versus chemotherapy in a molecularly selected population with NSCLC. However, FDA withdrew approval for use of gefitinib in new patients due to lack of evidence that it extends life. In May 2013 FDA approved a companion diagnostic test for erlotinib (Cobas) that detects exon 19 deletions or exon 21 L858R substitutions. These mutations are found in patients that are selectively good responders to erlotinib therapy. In a pivotal trial of erlotinib versus chemotherapy, PFS of 13.1 months was seen with erlotinib treatment, compared to 4.6 months for those who received a standard two-drug chemotherapy regimen [18].

Icotinib is another EGFR inhibitor clinically developed in China and reportedly active against mutant and wild-type forms of the receptor. A phase 3 randomized trial of icotinib versus gefitinib showed the non-inferiority of icotinib and a much better profile in terms of drugrelated side effects [19].

Second-generation EGFR inhibitors that bind to EGFR or other receptors in the EGFR family in an irreversible manner are in clinical testing (reviewed in [20]). BIBW2992/Afatinib is an irreversible ErbB family blocker that covalently binds to the cysteine residue of EGFR (as well as HER2), providing longer inhibition of EGFR (reviewed in [21]). Afatinib showed objective responses in 60% of molecularly selected patients in a phase 2 study, LUX-Lung 3 [22]. Afatinib has also demonstrated a small benefit in those previously treated with other EGFR TKIs [23]. In a decisive large randomized trial, afatinib in a preselected EGFRmutant population was compared to the state-of-the-art chemotherapy with pemetrexed and cisplatin, and was shown to be superior [24]. Afatinib is undergoing clinical testing as single therapy or in combination treatments in at least 20 trials (for example, NCT01542437, NCT01466660). In July 2013 afatinib (Gilotrif) was approved as the first-line treatment for advanced stage NSCLC with class I and class II EGFR mutations.

Dacomitinib (PF-00299804), a pan-EGFR-family irreversible inhibitor is currently in several trials for NSCLC, such as phase 2trial NCT01858389 for advanced NSCLC, phase 3 NCT01360554 comparing dacomitinib and erlotinib, phase 3 NCT01774721/ARCHER 1050 comparing dacomitinib versus gefitinib, phase 3 NCT01000025 for patients with advanced NSCLC who have not responded to previous therapies, and several more. In a recent trial, treatment with dacomitinib was associated with a median PFS of 12.4 weeks compared with 8.3 weeks for erlotinib in patients with AC. However, a superior PFS with dacomitinib compared to erlotinib was not observed in other histological subtypes of NSCLC [25]. All the aforementioned EGFR inhibitors are anilinoquinazolines and engage both the mutant and wild type receptors. Thus this class of drugs share the common side effects of rash and diarrhea which arises by the binding of the EGFR receptors in the skin and gastrointestinal tract respectively.

Other EGFR inhibitors are in various stages of development. Some of these are pyrimidines and engage only the mutant receptor. Therefore this class of drugs lack the troublesome rash and diarrhea seen with the aniliquinazolines. CO-1686 is an irreversible inhibitor of EGFR active in the presence of T790M patients, and is now in an early clinical trial involving a selected, pretreated patient population with the T790M mutation that confers resistance to first-generation inhibitors (NCT01526928). AP26113, a dual ALK/EGFR inhibitor that appears to overcome RTK-mutation-based resistance,

has entered clinical testing NCT01449461. The trial recruits patients with ALK translocation and those previously treated with EGFR inhibitors that developed T790M mutation.

Inherent lack of response to EGFR inhibitors is not well understood, but presence of mutations in KRAS (codon 13) was predictive for poor response to erlotinib compared to mutant codon 12 [26]. However, KRAS and EGFR mutations are almost always mutually exclusive, and the lack of response to EGFR TKIs is most likely due to the absence of an EGFR mutation as opposed to the existence of a KRAS mutation. Some mutations in EGFR, such as insertions in exon 20 [27] and T790M (rarely found in untreated AC) confer primary resistance to EGFR.

Antibodies. Cetuximab (Erbitux), a chimeric monoclonal IgG1 antibody that blocks EGFR signaling, has been investigated in the front line in combination with platinum-based chemotherapy in advanced NSCLC through two multicenter, randomized phase 3 trials. Necitumumab and nimozutumab, other anti-EGFR antibodies, have also been investigated in several clinical trials, mostly in combination with chemotherapy regimens. A randomized phase 3 trial (SQUIRE) comparing chemotherapy (gemcitabine and cisplatin) with necitumumab versus chemotherapy alone demonstrated a significantly increased overall survival (OS) in patients with metastatic stage 4 SQCC (Eli Lilly press release, Aug 2013).

Combination Therapies. Over 100 clinical trials for recurrent or advanced NSCLC involve erlotinib in combination with other therapies. Results of a trial using combination of erlotinib and tivantinib/ARQ 197, a non-ATP-competitive inhibitor of MET, showed clinical activity in patients with NSCLC, with 6 of 8 patients achieving stable disease [28]. One study explored combination of erlotinib with HDAC inhibitor entinostat in patients with advanced NSCLC that had progressed after chemotherapy. Although the combination regimen did not demonstrate a significant survival advantage in the overall population, it showed a synergistic effect in the subset of patients with high E-cadherin expression [29]. A phase 1 study of the combination of erlotinib, cetuximab, and bevacizumab was well-tolerated and demonstrated antitumor activity in heavily pretreated patients with NSCLC [30]. A meta-analysis of results of studies of erlotinib alone versus combination targeted therapies concluded that the latter are superior over erlotinib monotherapy as second-line treatment for advanced NSCLC [31].

A phase 3 randomized trial explored addition of erlotinib to the doublet chemotherapy with cisplatin/gemcitabine as a - treatment in patients with advanced NSCLC. Addition of erlotinib significantly prolonged PFS in patients with mutant EGFR [32]. Addition of afatinib to the same regimen of chemotherapy in a randomized phase

3 trial had a strong positive effect on PFS [24].

There are a number of other trials evaluating the efficacy of combining first- or second-generation EGFR inhibitors with other molecularly targeted agents. Some of ongoing combination therapy trials with erlotinib are: NCT01294306 - erlotinib and AKT inhibitor MK2206; NCT01859026 - erlotinib and MEK inhibitor MEK162, in EGFR and KRAS mutant NSCLC; NCT00994123 - erlotinib and MM-121, an anti-ERBB3 antibody (see below, under ERBB3 section), NCT01454102 – erlotinib and nivolumab (anti-PD-1 antibody), NCT00966472 erlotinib with Rosurastatin, NCT01186861 - erlotinib and linsitinib/OSI-906 (IGF1R inhibitor); NCT01708954 erlotinib with Aurora A inhibitor MLN8237; NCT01471964 – erlotinib and mTOR ihnibitor CC-223. Afatinib is currently being evaluated in combination with nimozutumab (anti-EGFR antibody) in NCT01861223, with cetuximab (anti-EGFR antibody) in NCT01090011, with the HSP90 inhibitor AUY922 in NCT01259089, and with sirolimus/rapamycin (mTOR inhibitor) in NCT00993499.

As already mentioned above, anti-EGFR antibodies are also analyzed in combination trials. For example, NCT01451632 examines the effects of cetuximab with MM-121 (anti-ERBB3 antibody) and chemotherapeutic agent irinotecan. Necitumumab is also currently being investigated in six trials involving combination chemotherapy.

Resistance to EGFR inhibitors

As noted, EGFR inhibitors have a significantly better effect on PFS compared with conventional chemotherapy [33]. However, nearly all patients with EGFR-mutant-AC develop resistance to the first-generation inhibitors erlotinib and gefitinib, with a median PFS of 14 months [34]. Several mechanisms have been implicated in resistance to EGFR inhibitors, and they were reviewed recently [35-37].

The most common mechanism of acquired resistance to erlotinib or gefitinib is emergence of the "gatekeeper" mutation in EGFR itself, which likely indicates the "addiction" of lung cancer to EGFR signaling. A single amino acid change, T790M in exon 20 of the EGFR gene, is found in about 50% to 60% of patients developing resistance [38]. EGFR TKIs (such as erlotinib or gefitinib) are selective inhibitors of EGFR's kinase domain, that work by competing with ATP at the ATP-binding site, thereby preventing autophosphorylation and activation. The T790M mutation affects the gatekeeper residue in the catalytic-kinase domain and confers drug resistance by increasing EGFR's affinity for ATP – thus reducing the potency of the ATP-competitive kinase inhibitors [39]. Interestingly, the development of a T790M mutation may actually confer a relatively improved survival, as tumors that acquire it appear to be less aggressive than tumors

with EGFR TKI resistance due to other mechanisms [40].

The other common mechanism of acquired resistance to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibition involves amplification of RTK c-MET [41], a proto-oncogene that encodes a protein also known as hepatocyte growth factor receptor (HGFR),. Interestingly, a subpopulation of cells with amplified MET might preexist in tumors – i.e., MET amplification occurs in limited areas prior to treatment with EGFR inhibitors [42]. This might be due to increased levels of HGF that apparently accelerate development of MET amplification *in vitro* and *in vivo* [42]. Activation of MET promotes epithelial to mesenchymal transition or EMT [43].

EMT has been heavily implicated in the resistance of NSCLC to EGFR inhibitors and could involve upregulation of another RTK AXL. AXL drives a mesenchymal phenotype, and resulting tumors acquire sensitivity to AXL inhibitor SGI-7079 [44]. IGFR-1 could also promote EMT in tumors with EGFR mutations, and this involves $TGF\alpha$ -1 signaling rather than MET or AXL hyperactivaiton [45].

In addition to EMT, PIK3CA mutations, and conversion to small cell lung cancer histology are other mechanisms that have been implicated in resistance to EGFR inhibition [46]. Serial biopsies revealed that these genetic mechanisms of resistance were lost in the absence of the continued selective pressure of EGFR inhibitor treatment, and such cancers were sensitive to a second round of treatment with EGFR inhibitors [46].

Another mechanism of resistance is amplification of HER2 reported to occur in 12% of tumors that developed resistance to EGFR inhibitors [47]. HER2 amplification and EGFR (T790M) were mutually exclusive in this setting. Afatinib (second-generation EGFR inhibitor) and cetuximab (anti-EGFR antibody) significantly inhibit HER2 phosphorylation *in vitro*, suggesting that tumors acquiring resistance to erlotinib should be tested for HER2 status and potentially treated with a pan-EGFR TKI inhibitor such as afatinib [47].

An extensive study examined potential involvement of mutations in BRAF, NRAS, KRAS, and MEK1 in a large number of resistant tumors, and found no evidence of secondary mutations in these genes with the exception of BRAF, where mutations were identified in 2 of 195 (1%) biopsies [48]. However, reduced expression of the negative regulator of RAS proteins, NF1, was implicated in both intrinsic and acquired resistance to EGFR inhibitors that could be rescued with MEK1 inhibitor [49].

Preclinical studies with NSCLC cells selected *in vitro* for resistance to EGFR inhibitions indicated other potential mechanisms of acquired resistance, such as increased expression of FGF2 and FGFR1, in an autocrine bypass loop [50]. Another study has identified an acquired amplification of the adaptor protein CRKL (that has known oncogenic properties) in an NSCLC patient that developed resistance to erlotinib [51].

Deubiquitinating enzymes that prevent ubiquitination-triggered degradation of RTKs could become a new target in forestalling resistance to RTK inhibitors. Silencing or pharmacological inhibition of USP8 deubiquitinase, relevant in particular to the stability of RTKs such as EGFR and MET, was shown to induce death of gefitinib-resistant NSCLC cells *in vitro* and *in vivo* [52].

17-DMAG (Hsp90 inhibitor) and belinostat (histone deacetylase inhibitor) alone and particularly in combination were shown to be efficacious in a setting of resistance to EGFR inhibitors conferred by mutations in EGFR or PTEN [53]. These pathways already are and will be further interrogated in clinical trials.

Addressing drug resistance in EGFR mutant NSCLC

Second Generation EGFR Inhibitors. The second-generation TKIs such as afatinib (BIBW2992) described above irreversibly inhibit RTKs of EGFR family, as well as the T790M variant of EGFR [21, 54]. As mentioned above, afatinib has been evaluated in the LUX-Lung trials, with improvement in PFS reported in patients with EGFR-activating mutations, as both the first- and second/third-line therapies compared to chemotherapy. But some other results indicate limited activity of the second generation of EGFR inhibitors in the setting of T790 mutation [55, 56].

The novel inhibitor CO-1686 showed promising results in NSCLC patients with the T790M EGFR mutation that were previously treated with the first-line EGFR inhibitor (erlotinib or gefitinib) (NCT01526928). Resistance to CO-1686 was observed *in vitro* and could be overcome with an inhibitor of AKT [57]. AP26113, a dual ALK/EGFR inhibitor that also appears to overcome T790M-mutation-based resistance, has entered clinical testing (NCT01449461) in patients with acquired T790M. AZD9291 is another new inhibitor of EGFR including T790M variant in clinical development (NCT01802632) and has already produced partial responses in patients that progressed on other EGFR inhibitors (15th World Conference on Lung Cancer, 2013).

Some evidence indicates that targeting other RTKs of the EGFR family in combination with EGFR inhibitors might be efficient in preventing development of resistance [58]. Clinical trials addressing this possibility are listed above, in "Combination Treatments." In particular, targeting ERBB3 is of clinical interest due to its ability to strongly activate PI3K signaling.

MET inhibitors. Various drugs or antibodies capable of inhibiting MET (e.g., crizotinib, foretinib, ARQ 197, MetMAb) could, in principle, be combined with the first (erlotinib) or second (Dacomitinib/PF-00299804, afatinib/ BIBW2992) generation EGFR-TKIs. Concurrent inhibition of both may improve patient outcomes. Small-

molecule inhibitors of MET and MetMAb/Onartuzumab are currently being tested in NSCLC (see MET section). However, the phase III trial of Onartuzumab combined with erlotinib in MET positive EGFR mutant NSCLC failed to improve PFS or OS in spite of the positive results from a phase II trial [59].

Hsp90 inhibitors. HSP90 is a molecular chaperone that is critical for tumor growth and proliferation. Many cancers have increased levels of active Hsp90, which is involved in protein folding. Client proteins of HSP90 include many signaling kinases such as RTKs and intracellular kinases essential for cancer cell survival, since lack of HSP90 triggers protein degradation. Hsp90 inhibitors may thus block multiple signaling pathways that are functioning aberrantly in cancer cells. Hsp90 inhibitors such as AUY922 and ganetespib (STA9090) are in many clinical trials for lung cancer. Both inhibitors showed good efficacy in preclinical models of NSCLC [60-62]. Ganetespib monotherapy showed clinical activity in heavily pretreated patients with advanced NSCLCs, particularly in patients with tumors harboring ALK gene rearrangement [63] (see "ALK" section). AUY922 is currently being evaluated in five trials for NSCLC. NCT01784640, for example, addresses specifically efficacy of AUY922 with pemetrexed in previously treated Stage IV patients. However, HSP90 inhibitors are expected to work best in combination with other drugs, and a randomized phase 2trial of ganetispib with docetaxel showed a significant improvement in overall survival in stage 4 patients (ASCO meeting 2013). A different type of inhibitor, OGX-427, an antisense oligonucleotide to HSP90, is currently in clinical testing in combination with chemotherapy (NCT01829113).

Combination therapies. A number of trials examining combination treatments to forestall or overcome resistance to EGFR inhibitors were described above. Ongoing trials for recurrent or advanced NSCLC will test the efficacy of various combination therapies including EGFR inhibitors, second-generation tyrosine kinase inhibitors, dual MET/ VEGFR2 inhibitor, and targeted drugs to different proteins disregulated in lung cancer. For example, docetaxel with or without the FGFR1 inhibitor AZD4547 is currently being tested in both NSCLC and squamous cell carcinoma of lung (NCT01824901). NCT01121575 explores combination of PF 02341066 (Crizotinib) with the pan-HER inhibitor PF 00299804. NCT01337765 examines MEK and PI3K/mTOR inhibitor combination in patients who progressed on EGFR inhibitors. NCT01487265 will explore combination of PI3K inhibitor BKM-120 and erlotinib in patients that previously responded to erlotinib but developed resistance. An ongoing phase 1 trial explores the combination of afatinib with anti-EGFR antibody cetuximab in the setting of acquired resistance to erlotinib or gefitinib (NCT01090011).

EGFR inhibitors in tumors with wild-type EGFR

Identification of patients with wild-type EGFR tumors who may benefit from treatment with an EGFR inhibitor is a clinically important question. The two first-generation EGFR inhibitors differ in their selectivity towards tumors with wild-type EGFR. Erlotinib has demonstrated activity in pre-treated patients with EGFR wild-type tumors [64], with modest improvement in survival outcomes as switch-maintenance therapy [65]. In contrast, gefitinib has only demonstrated activity in patients with activating mutations in EGFR. Dacomitinib showed a superior PFS to erlotinib in patients with wild-type (and mutant) EGFR [25].

An approved test known as VeriStrat provides likely responsiveness to EGFR inhibitory therapies in the absence of EGFR mutations. VeriStrat utilizes mass spectrometry to evaluate tumor EGFR ligand levels and predict patient response and survival outcome to erlotinib and other EGFR inhibitors from serum samples [66]. Several recent studies have indicated that VeriStrat classification has significant power to predict response to EGFR inhibitors for several cancer types [67, 68]. The "VeriStrat good" patients had increased survival after erlotinib treatment compared to the "VeriStrat poor" group [69]. A later study found that VeriStrat has a prognostic role in patients with advanced, nonsquamous NSCLC treated with erlotinib and bevacizumab in the first line [70].

However, the use of RTK inhibitors in wild-type EGFR NSCLC patients remains a subject of controversy, with some investigators advocating it [71, 72], while others provide data analysis indicating no benefit in this large heterogeneous population of patients [73]. A large randomized trial has showed the superior efficacy of docetaxel over erlotinib in wild-type EGFR patients [74]. It appears that grouping together EGFR wild-type NSCLC as a category is misleading, and should be replaced by further molecular analysis of these tumors with a goal of identifying the clinically important genetic alterations. Indeed, the current (2013) ASCO guidelines state: "in unselected patients, evidence is insufficient to recommend single-agent erlotinib or gefitinib as first-line therapy... if EGFR mutation status is negative or unknown, cytotoxic chemotherapy is preferred."

EML4-ALK

The EML4-ALK oncogene is a fusion between echinoderm microtubule-associated protein-like 4 (EML4) and anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) [75]. The fusion generates an overexpressed and activated tyrosine kinase, whereas normal lung tissue does not express ALK. EML4-ALK fusions are found in about 3% to13 % of NSCLC patients [76], and are largely mutually exclusive

with alterations in other RTKs or KRAS based on analysis of almost 1700 tumors [77]. Patients with EML4-ALK mutant tumors are characteristically younger, and like patients with EGFR-mutated NSCLC, they typically are never smokers with AC histology [78].

EML4-ALK oncogene does not involve either PI3K or MAPK pathways in its transforming activity, which suggests lack of utility of inhibitors of these pathways in treating patients with the ALK fusions. However, inhibition of molecular chaperone HSP90 leads to degradation of EML4-ALK and a rapid, but transient, regression of tumor growth in a mouse model [79].

Potential therapeutic approaches for EML4-ALK

ALK inhibitors. Crizotinib (Xalkori) was approved by the FDA for ALK-positive NSCLC in 2011. A large phase 3 trial has demonstrated the superiority to standard chemotherapy in patients with previously treated advanced NSCLC with ALK rearrangement [80]. A new inhibitor, LDK378, is in development, having received the FDA Breakthrough Therapy designation in March 2013. This program, introduced in the summer of 2012, is intended to expedite the development and review of drugs that treat serious and life-threatening conditions and that have demonstrated substantial improvement over existing therapies on at least one clinically significant endpoint. This designation for LDK378 was based on phase 1 trial results data that showed marked responses in a majority of patients with ALK-positive NSCLC. An overall response rate of 80% was observed in the patients whose tumor progressed on crizotinib treatment. LDK378 is currently being tested in a number of clinical trials, including NCT01685060, NCT01685138, NCT01283516, NCT01634763, NCT01828112, NCT01828099, and expanded treatment protocol trial NCT01947608 both for patients previously treated with crizotinib and for treatment-naïve patients. Four more trials will start recruiting patients soon. There are several other ALK inhibitors currently evaluated in clinical trials, including X-396 that is being tested in the phase 1 trial NCT01625234. RO5424802/Alectinib is tested in phase 1/2 trial (NCT01588028) for ALK rearranged tumors, and in a phase 2 trial NCT01801111 for patients who failed on crizotinib. Preliminary results showing excellent activity were reported from a clinical trial in Japan [81], and RO5424802 received the Breakthrough Therapy designation in October 2013. AP26113, an ALK inhibitor from Ariad, was reported to show efficacy based on preliminary results of trial NCT01449461. The drug was effective in patients previously treated with crizotinib, in patients with brain metastases and, interestingly, in EGFRmutant patients including T790M.

HSP90 Inhibitors.

The Hsp90 inhibitor ganetespib, in a preclinical study conducted in vitro and in animals, induced loss of EML4-ALK expression and depletion of multiple oncogenic signaling proteins in ALK-driven NSCLC cells [82]. Ganetispib had a greater in vitro potency and better antitumor efficacy compared to crizotinib [82]. Ganetespib (STA-9090) is being tested in clinical trials for ALK-positive lung cancer patients, alone (NCT01562015) or in combination with crizotinib (NCT01579994). A completed phase 2 trial of ganetespib showed clinical activity in heavily pretreated patients with advanced NSCLCs, particularly in patients with tumors positive for EML4-ALK [63]. In preclinical models, Ganetispib was shown to be not only effective in ALK positive adenocarcinoma, but was able to overcome resistance to crizotinib [82]. Another HSP90 inhibitor, AUY-922 is also in clinical trial for advanced ALK-positive patients (NCT01752400). NCT01772797 examines the safety of LDK378 in combination with AUY-922. Phase I/II clinical trial NCT01712217 will explore HSP90 inhibitor AT13387 alone or in combination with crizotinib.

Resistance to crizotinib

Patients treated with crizotinib usually develop resistance to it, and the mechanisms of this appear to be heterogeneous. Several patterns were described: secondary (gatekeeper) mutations in ALK that render the kinase resistant to crizotinib; increased ALK copy number, EGFR L858R mutation and high levels of amphiregulin in sera of resistant patients [83]. Another study of resistance to crizotinib also identified secondary mutations in ALK, in EGFR, and in KRAS [84]. Although crizotinib was ineffectual against EML4-ALK harboring the gatekeeper mutation, two structurally different ALK inhibitors, NVP-TAE684 and AP26113, were highly active against the resistant cancer cells in vitro and in vivo [85]. As mentioned above, RO5424802 is in clinical trial for patients who have failed crizotinib. A new ALK inhibitor in preclinical development, PF-06463922, showed activity in crizotinib-resistant tumors in mouse models, and was able to cross blood-brain barrier. It is about to enter clinical testing (NCT01970865).

MET

MET (mesenchymal-epithelial transition factor) RTK, also known as hepatocyte growth factor receptor HGFR, is a proto-oncogene with important implications in NSCLC [86]. MET activation induces specific phosphorylation of several tyrosine residues, which, in turn, activates multiple downstream signaling pathways,

Table 3: TARGETED DRUGS IN DEVELOPMENT OR APPROVED FOR LUNG CANCER

Drug	Table 3: TARGETED DRUGS IN DEVELO		
PF-0029804/Dacomitnib Cettwinabs/Erbitax ** SCFR (Mah) Bristol-Myers Squibb	Drug	Target	Manufacturer
Getusinaly/Erbitax ** EGFR (Mab) Bristol-Myers Squibb (editinib)/IRSesa * SCFR (Altinib)/BIRSesa * BCFR (Altinib)/BIRSesa * BCFR (Altinib)/BIRSesa * Bothringer Ingelhime Co1-1686 EGFR (TYOM) Clovis Clov			
Gelftinity/Iressa* EGFR AstraZeneka CO-1686 EGFR T790M Clovis Lottnih EGFR Zhejiang Bata Pharma Inc Nectumumab/ IMC-11F8 EGFR (Mab) Lilly Neratinib EGFR (Mab) Billy Neratinib EGFR (EMB2) Billy NGHAZ2 ERBS (Mab) Macrogenics MM-121 ERBS (Mab) Marrianck ASP2026 ALK (ROS Astellas Pharmaceutical ASP3026 ALK (ROS Astellas Pharmaceutical ASP3026 ALK Kovery KN396 ALK Novarris ROS424602/ CH5424802 ALK Novarris CSK1363089/XL880/Foretain MET, VEGFR ClaxosmithKinic Cabozantinib (XL184)*** MET, RET Esclisis AMC (197/Twantinb MET Novarris Arquie and Dalichi Sankyo AMC (197/Twantinb MET Novarris Methylone AMG (102/Riotumumab IGF (HEF ligand) Amgen Linstinib/OSI-906 IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals			
Actains/BIR2992" SCFR_ERBB2 Boehringer Ingelhime	Cetuximab/Erbitax **		
CO-1866	Gelfitinib/Iressa *		
Nectummahy MC-11F8			
Nonzutumab			
MGHA21 ERBB3 (Mab) Macrogenics AP2611 ALK, EGFR, ROS ARIAD Pharmaceutical AP2626 ALK, ROS Astellas Pharma Crizotinib (Xalkort/PF-02341066*) ALK, ROS Pißzer X.396 ALK Xovery LDK378 ALK Xovery LDK378 ALK Novartis ROS424602/ CI55424802 ALK Roche, Chugai Pharmaceutical GSK13630B9/ML880/Farettinib MET, WEGFR GlawSmithKlein GAbrantinik (LLB4)** MET, RBT Evelsits GOADTAITIM, MERAT Evelsits Evelsits MGC280 MET Novartis/Incyte ARG 1907/Tivantinib MET Arquel and Dairchi Sankyo AMG 102 MEG (Mab) MethylGene MGC1026 MET, WEGFRS, Axl, Tie.2, McWildene AMG 1027/Rilotumumab HGF (MET ligand) AMGEN Linsitinib/OSI-966 HGF 1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals Fightumumab IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals ALL 1971/Picropadophyllin IGF1-R AVERAGA PARAGA			
MAY-121			
AZ\$11 AJK ROS AStellas Pharma ASP3026 AJK ROS AStellas Pharma ASP3026 AJK ROS AStellas Pharma AST9026 AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma AST9026 AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma AST9026 AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Pigger AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma AST9026 AJK ROS AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Pigger AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Novartis Roc424802/CI15424802 AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Roc424802/CI15424802 AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Roc424802/CI15424802 AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Roc424802/CI15424802 AJK ROS ASTELlas Pharma Converting Pharmaceutical Co			
ASP2026 ALK, ROS Astellas Pharma Crizotinib (Xalkor/)F-02341066* ALK Novartis X.396 ALK Novartis LNK378 ALK Roche, Chugai Pharmaceutical ROS424802 (C15424802 C. ALK Roche, Chugai Pharmaceutical GSK1363099 (XL184)*** MET, RET Eselbixis Cabozantinib (XL184)*** MET, RET Eselbixis Cabozantinib (XL184)*** MET Novartis/Incyte NRC280 MET Novartis/Incyte ANG-102 HGF (Mab) Amgen AMG-102 (All Horizontal) HGF (Mab) Amgen MGC0265 MET, VEGFR, AN, Tie2, Ro MethylGene MGC0265 MET, WEGFR, AN, Tie2, Ro MethylGene MGC0265 MEG (ME) (Ramumab HGF (Mab) Amgen Linstinib/OS1-906 IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals Keutumumab IGF1-R Pitzer Kutumumab IGF1-R Pitzer AMC479 IGF1-R (Mab) Amgen AML1717 Picropodophylvilin IGF1-R Averacrace <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
Crizotinib Xalkorr F-02341066 * ALK Noverty			
X.396			
ALK			
RO5424802 / Cl53424802 ALK Roche, Chugai Pharmaceutical Csk1363089 / KL3809 / Foretinb MET, WGFR GlaxsmithKlein Cabozantinb (XL184) MET, RET Exelixis Onartuzumab/ MetMab MET (Mab) Genentech INC280 MET Novartis/Incyte ARQ 197/Tivantinih MET ArQuie and Dailch Sankyo AMG-102 HGF (Mab) Angen MGCD265 MET, VEGFRS, Axl, Tie2, Ron MethylGene AMG 102/Rilotumumab HGF (MET ligand) AMGEN AMG 102/Rilotumumab IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals Figitumumab IGF1-R Imclone Linstinib/OSI-906 IGF1-R Imclone S1-906/Instinib IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals MV479 IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals MAL171/ Picropodophyllin IGF1-R ASTAZeneka BG398 FGFR AstraZeneka BG398 FGFR Novartis BG398 FGFR AstraZeneka HG51036 FGFR AstraZeneka HG524 FGFR Ast			
GSK1363089/KJ880/Foretinib MET, RET GlaxoSmithklein Cabozantinib (KJL84)** MET (Mab) Genentech InCZ80 MET Novartis/Incyte ARQ 197/Tivantinib MET ArQule and Dalich! Sankyo AMC-102 MET, VEGFRS, Axl, Tie2, Ron Amgen AMG 102/Rilotumumab HGF (Mab) Amgen Linstinib/OSI-906 IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals Figitumumab IGF1-R Pirer cixutumumab IGF1-R Imclone AMG 479 IGF1-R (Mab) Amgen OSI-Pharmaceuticals IGF1-R Imclone AML3171/ Fictropodophyllin IGF1-R Avear AB Vandetanib/ZD6474 RET AxstraZeneka BGJ398 FGFR Novartis BG1939 FGFR Novartis BG1930 FGFR Novartis BG1930 FGFR Novartis BG1930 FGFR Pirer MCG000 FGFR Pirer MCS1306 FGFR Pirer <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>			
MET, RET Exelists			
Dartzuzumb/ MetMb			
MC2280			
ARQ 197/Tivantinib MET ArQule and Dalichi Sankyo MGCD265 MET, VEGFRS, AxI, Tie2, Ron MethylGene AMG 102/Rilotumumab HGF (MET) Iggand) AMGEN Linsitinib/OSI-906 IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals Figitumumab IGF1-R Přizer cixutumumab IGF1-R Imclone AMG 479 IGF1-R (Mab) Amgen OSI-906/Instituib IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals XAL1717/ Picropodophyllin IGF1-R Axelar AB Vandetamb/Z06474 RET AxtraZeneka BG398 FGFR Novartis Dovitinib/TKIZ58 FGFR Novartis AZD 4547 FGFR AstraZeneka HGS1036 FGFR FGFR Aveo Oncology Cedirania maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR Aveo Oncology Cedirania maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR Aveo Oncology Reolysin Activated RAS, KRAS Oncolytics Biotech PV3-866 P13K Novartis BV119 P13K/mTOR Novartis			
AMG-102			
MGCD265 MFT, VEGFRs, Axl, Tie2, Ron		MET	ArQule and Daiichi Sankyo
Ron			
AMG 102/Rilotumumab	MGCD265	MET, VEGFRs, Axl, Tie2,	MethylGene
Linsttinis/OSI-906			
		HGF (MET ligand)	
Incline			
Incline	Figitumumab	IGF1-R	Pfizer
AMG 479 IGF1-R (Mab) Amgen OSI-906/Inistinib IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals AXL1717/ Picropodophyllin IGF1-R Axelar AB Vandetanib/ZD6474 RET AstraZeneka BGG398 FGFR Novartis Dovitinib/TKI258 FGFR Novartis AZD 4547 FGFR AstraZeneka HGS1036 FGFR Five Prime Therapeutics Tvozanib VEGFRS Aveo Oncology Cediranib maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR AstraZeneca HGS1036 FGFR Activated RAS Aveo Oncology Cediranib maleate/ AZD2170 VEGFR AstraZeneca HGS1036 FGFR Activated RAS Aveo Oncology Cediranib maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR, FGFR and PDGFR Boehringer Ingelheim HGS1036 FGFR Aveo Oncology Kedera PLS Aveo Oncology Cediranib maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR, FGFR and PDGFR Boehringer Ingelheim HGS1036 FGFR Aveo Oncology Activate AstraZeneca VEGFR, FGFR and PDGFR			Imclone
OSI-Plos/Inistituib IGF1-R OSI Pharmaceuticals AXL1717/ Picropodophyllin IGF1-R Axelar AB Vandetamib/ZD6474 RET AxtraZeneka BGJ398 FGFR Novartis Dovitinib/TKI258 FGFR Novartis AZD 4547 FGFR AstraZeneka HGS1036 FGFR Five Prime Therapeutics VeGFRS Aveo Oncology Cediranib maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR AstraZeneca BIBF 1120/ nintedanib YEGFR, GFR and PDGFR Boehringer Ingelheim HGS1036 FGFR Oncolytics Biotech Pc866 PJ3K Oncothyreon BKM120 PJ3K Oncothyreon BKM120 PJ3K Novartis BCZ235 PJ3K/mTOR Novartis BV1719 PJ3K/mTOR Novartis BV1719 PJ3K/mTOR Novartis SIVDImus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CC1-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis			
AXL1717 Picropodophyllin IGF1-R			
Vandetanib/ZD6474 RET AstraZeneka BGJ398 FGFR Novartis Dovtimib/TK1258 FGFR Novartis AZD 4547 FGFR AstraZeneka HGS1036 FGFR Five Prime Therapeutics Tivozanib VEGFR Aveo Oncology Cediranib maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR, FGFR and PDGFR Boehringer Ingelheim HGS1036 FGFR AstraZeneca Beclysin Activated RAS, KRAS Oncotytics Biotech PK-866 P13K Oncotytics Biotech PK-866 P13K Novartis BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 P13K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 P13K/mTOR Nova		IGF1-R	Axelar AB
BGJ398		RET	AstraZeneka
Dovitinib/TKI258		FGFR	Novartis
AZD 4547			
HGS1036			
VEGRR			
Cediranib maleate/ AZD2171/Recentin VEGFR AstraZeneca BIBF 1120/ nintedanib VEGFR, FGR and PDGFR Boehringer Ingelheim HGS1036 FGFR FGFR Reolysin Activated RAS, KRAS Oncothyreon PX-866 P13K Novartis GDC0941 P13K Novartis BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis SHV.719 P13K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 P13K/mTOR Novartis SIrolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CCC-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Dalichi Sankyo CC-223 TORCI, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK HeK Mc4987655			
BIBF 1120/ nintedanib VEGFR, FGFR and PDGFR Boehringer Ingelheim HGS1036 FGFR Reolysin Activated RAS, KRAS Oncotlytics Biotech PX-866 P13K Novartis Genentech BKM120 P13K Novartis GCD0941 P13K Novartis BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 P13K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 P13K/mTOR Sanofi Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CC-1779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck MC4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
HGS1036			
Reolysin Activated RAS, KRAS Oncoltyreon PX-866 P13K Oncothyreon BKM120 P13K Novartis GDC0941 P13K Genentech BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 P13K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 P13K/mTOR Sanofi Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CC1-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck SK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein MEZ65 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/ GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5			Boeininger ingemenn
PX-866 P13K Novartis			Oncolytics Biotech
BKM120 P13K Novartis GDC0941 P13K Genentech BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 P13K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 P13K/mTOR Sanofi Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CC1-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Cverolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo Cc-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck RO4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/aliserti			
GDC0941 PI3K Genentech BEZ235 P13K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 P13K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 P13K/mTOR Sanofi Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CC-179/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Dailchi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein MSC1936369B MEK Merck R04987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OWP18R5			
BEZ235 PI3K/mTOR Novartis BYL719 PI3K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 PI3K/mTOR Sanofi Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CC1-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein MEZ265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein MEK GlaxoSmithKlein BMEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer			
BYL719 P13K/mTOR Novartis SAR245409 P13K/mTOR Sanof Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CCI-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein MSC1936369B MEK Merck MSC1936369B MEK Merck MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer			
SAR245409 PI3K/mTOR Sanofi Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CCI-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck MC4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer			
Sirolimus/Rapamune mTOR Pfizer CCI-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck RO4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals			
CCI-779/temsirolimus mTOR Pfizer Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck RGV4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals <			
Everolimus/RAD-001 TOR Novartis DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck R04987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib / GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer AY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Infinity <			
DS-3078a mTOR Daiichi Sankyo CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene TTEMSIROIIIMUS MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck GV4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 Histone deacetylases Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib HISP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies IPI-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-S3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-S3476/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-S3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MFDL3280A/RG7446 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb			
CC-223 TORC1, 2 Celgene Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck RO4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases			
Temsirolimus mTOR Wyeth Pharmaceuticals MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck RO4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein MGC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer ALT3387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP			
MK2206 AKT Merck GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck R04987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib / GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Infinity Pataspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>			
GSK2141795 AKT GlaxoSmithKlein RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck R04987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies CTLA-4, blo			
RAF265 RAF Novartis MSC1936369B MEK Merck MC4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat//MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>			
MSC1936369B MEK Merck R04987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein MEC0C-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T Bristol-Myers Squibb Iplimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb			
RO4987655 MEK Hoffman-La-Roche MEKL62 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T FI Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb			
MEK162 trametinib/ GSK1120212 MEK GlaxoSmithKlein GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Novartis BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies TIMMUNOMONIA Prices Squibb Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody			
GDC-0973/XL518 MEK Exelixis AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPD-L3280A/RG7446 <			
AZD6244/selumetinib MEK AstraZeneca Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies TIMINAMINAMINAMINAMINAMINAMINAMINAMINAMIN			
Visomodegib/GDC-0449 Hedgehog Genentech Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/Jalisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies TIMIN PRINCE AND			
Vanctitumab/OMP18R5 FZD7 OncoMed Pharmaceuticals Inc MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Infinity Petaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T F Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MS-936559 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
MLN8237/alisertib Aurora kinase Millenium PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MMS-936559 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MBS-936559 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
PD0332991 CDK4/6 Pfizer BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MBS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
BAY1000394 Pan CDK Bayer AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
AT13387 HSP90 Astex Pharmaceuticals AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
AUY922 HSP90 Novartis STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MBS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
STA-9090 (Ganetespib) HSP90 Synta Pharmaceuticals Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies TIIImumab/Yervoy** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
Retaspimycin/IPI-504 HSP90 Infinity Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies Total-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
Panobinostat/ LBH589 Histone deacetylases Novartis Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies Total Bristol-Myers Squibb Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
Entinostat/MS-275 Histone deacetylases Syndax BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies T Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
BMN-673 PARP BioMarin Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ON0-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936759 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936759 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody BMS-936559 RO-L1, blocking antibody			
Veliparib PARP Abbot Immunomodulatory antibodies CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche		Histone deacetylases	Syndax
Immunomodulatory antibodies CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb Ipilimumab/Yervoy** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ON0-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche	BMN-673	PARP	BioMarin
Immunomodulatory antibodies CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb Ipilimumab/Yervoy** CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ON0-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck MS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche		PARP	Abbot
Ipilimumab/Yervoy CTLA-4, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 PD-1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche			
MK-3475/Lambrolizumab PD-1, blocking antibody Merck BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche	Immunomodulatory antibodies	CTLA-4, blocking antibody	Bristol-Myers Squibb
BMS-936559 PD-L1, blocking antibody Bristol-Myers Squibb MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche	Immunomodulatory antibodies Ipilimumab/Yervoy **		
MPDL3280A/RG7446 PD-L1, blocking antibody Roche	Immunomodulatory antibodies Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538	PD-1, blocking antibody	Bristol-Myers Squibb
	Immunomodulatory antibodies Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 MK-3475/Lambrolizumab	PD-1, blocking antibody PD-1, blocking antibody	Bristol-Myers Squibb Merck
	Immunomodulatory antibodies Ipilimumab/Yervoy ** BMS-936558/MDX-1106/ONO-4538 MK-3475/Lambrolizumab BMS-936559	PD-1, blocking antibody PD-1, blocking antibody PD-L1, blocking antibody	Bristol-Myers Squibb Merck Bristol-Myers Squibb

^{*} FDA approved for NSCLC
** FDA approved for other malignancies

including RAS/MAPK, PI3K, and SRC kinase pathways (reviewed in [87]). MET promotes epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT), at least in part through activation of SRC. Elevated levels of HGF and intratumoral MET expression have been associated with a more aggressive biology and a worse prognosis in NSCLC. Disregulation of MET pathway leads to cell proliferation, cell survival, angiogenesis, invasion, and metastasis.

MET disregulation can occur through a variety of mechanisms including c-MET overexpression, activation, gene amplification, and overexpression of the c-MET ligand hepatocyte growth factor (HGF). Tests for the detection of these abnormalities are not FDA approved, nor is c-MET considered a predictive marker that informs clinical decision making.

MET mutations have been observed in about 5% of treatment-naive NSCLC [88], mainly within exons 2 and 14, outside of the kinase domain. Mutations in MET are observed more often in smokers [89]. The MET mutation N375S was detected as a germline mutation in a high proportion of East Asian samples, and was correlated to incidence of squamous-cell carcinoma [89].

MET amplification, as mentioned above, is one of the mechanisms of the acquired resistance to EGFR inhibitors and occurs in about 20% of treated patients [90], but only in 1.4% of treatment-naïve patients [91], exclusively in AC. A splice mutation in MET deleting the juxtamembrane domain for binding the c-Cbl E3-ligase was observed in 3.3% of patients [91]; normally such binding leads to ubiquitination and receptor degradation, and loss of this domain leads to MET activation.

MET overexpression has been observed in 25% to 61% of NSCLC patients [92, 93]. The MET ligand HGF is also expressed by tumor cells, with moderate overexpression observed in a high proportion of lung tumors [93, 94].

Potential therapeutic approaches for MET

MET inhibitors. Several targeted therapies for the treatment of aberrant MET activity are currently in clinical testing. MET inhibitor tivantinib (ARQ 197), in combination with erlotinib in previously treated patients, has shown better activity versus erlotinib alone in phase 2 study [95]. Response rate was higher in KRAS-mutant NSCLC patients [95]. A randomized phase 3 study, NCT01395758, was completed, and did not meet its primary endpoint. However, further subset analysis is currently being carried out. Tivantinib might have an off-target activity.

Multi-RTK inhibitor Cabozantinib (XL184) is in active or planned trials for NSCLC, as a single therapy or with erlotinib (phase 2 trials NCT01866410 and NCT01708954 for previously treated NSCLC). Foretinib, a dual MET/VEGFR inhibitor, was in a dose escalation study in various solid tumors, but the best responses

observed were stable disease [96]. Foretinib is tested alone or in combination with erlotinib in NCT01068587. Specific MET inhibitors EMD 1214063 and EMD 1204831 are in safety testing in various solid tumors. Nonspecific inhibitor of MET MGCD265 is being tested in combination with either erlotinib or docetaxel in a phase 1/2 trial NCT00975767 for NSCLC.

MET antibodies. A single-arm antibody directed against the extracellular domain of MET, called MetMAb (onartuzumab), has been tested in a randomized phase 2 trial comparing its combination with erlotinib versus erlotinib alone as a second- or third-line treatment. Patients whose tumors had high c-MET expression had significantly longer PFS with MetMAb plus erlotinib compared with erlotinib monotherapy, and significantly longer OS (12.6 versus 4.6 months). In the cohort of patients who received MetMAb, median OS was much better for patients with high c-MET expression than for those negative for c-MET (12.6 versus 5.5 months) [97]. Several clinical trials are evaluating MetMAb in different settings of NSCLC, including a prospective, randomized phase 3 study designed to validate the MetMAb findings from the phase 2 study (NCT01456325), and a study in SQCC comparing chemotherapy combination alone to chemotherapy and MetMAb (NCT01519804).

HGF antibodies. Two anti-HGF antibodies were tested in lung cancer patients. AMG-102 (rilotumumab) is a human monoclonal antibody that showed some activity in an early trial in patients with advanced solid tumors [98]. AMG-102 is currently being tested in combination with erlotinib (NCT01233687). A second HGF antibody AV-299 was tested in phase 1 trial without promising results. Based on this initial experience, there is currently limited interest in clinical development of anti-HGF drugs.

ERBB2/HER2

HER2 is a member of the EGFR/ERBB family of RTKs, best known for its role in breast cancer, where it is targeted by the antibody trastuzumab. HER2 is unique in the EGFR family because it does not bind any known ligands of the EGF family, but exists in an unliganded, active confirmation. Its function is exerted via heterodimerization with other family members. Mutations in HER2 were identified in 2% to 4% of NSCLC examined [99-101]. Most mutations occur in exon 20 affecting the ATP-binding pocket. A recent study has confirmed the previously reported higher rate of association of HER2 mutations with lung cancer in women and nonsmokers [102]. Tumors with the HER2 mutation were mostly adenocarcinomas, with the-HER2 mutation almost always an exclusive driver [102]. Even though mutations are rare, HER2 more frequently shows a moderately increased copy number in AC, with different frequencies reported in different studies [103-105], and around 10% in the large NGS study [2].

Mutations aside, ERBB2 was implicated in resistance of NSCLC cell lines to EGFR-directed antibody cetuximab *in vitro*. Activation of ERBB2 signaling in cell lines through ERBB2 amplification or through heregulin up-regulation resulted in persistent activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK1/2) and cetuximab resistance [106].

Potential therapeutic approaches for HER2

Thus far there has been limited clinical experience with HER2 inhibitors in treatment of NSCLC, but a number of trials are ongoing. Responses were observed with trastuzumab and afatinib [102, 107] but not with other EGFR-family-targeted drugs such as gefitinib or lapatinib [108, 109]. Neratinib is a second-generation, irreversible inhibitor of HER2 that is currently being tested in NSCLC (NCT01827267). A dose-finding study of neratinib combined with temsirolimus produced some clinical responses in HER2 mutant NSCLC patients [110]. MGHA22 is an anti-HER2 antibody with an improved characteristic in the Fc domain that enables enhanced binding of to the Fc-gamma receptor on NK and macrophages for antibody-directed cell lysis. MGHA22 is currently being trialed in NCT01148849 and NCT01195935. Trial NCT01526473 is testing a new vaccine, HER2 VRP or AVX901, based on Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus. An attenuated strain of VEEV, in which 3 of the 7 viral genes were substituted with a truncated HER2 gene to create a self-amplifying replicon RNA, will be used to vaccinate patients with HER2expressing cancers.

ERBB3

This RTK of the EGFR family might be involved in 2% of SQCC [4], though there is no direct evidence of functional significance of these mutations yet. ERBB3 is unusual in that it lacks a kinase domain of its own, but it heterodimerizes with other members of the EGFR family, leading to potent activation of the PI3K pathway (Schoeberl et al., 2009) and providing a strong rationale for the inhibition of this RTK (reviewed in [111]). The rationale for clinical development of anti-ERBB3 drugs in combination with other EGFR family inhibitors is based on the ability of EGFR family members to heterodimerize with ERBB3, leading to activation of ligand-dependent signaling [58]. Dual inhibition of ERBB3 and EGFR shows synergistic effects in vitro in cell lines derived from pelural effusion of lung adenocarcinoma patients [112]. Interestingly, while ERBB3 supports PI3K signaling in epithelial cells, in vitro this leads to downregulation of Erbb3 and rewiring of PI3K activation [113].

Potential therapeutic approaches for HER3

Clinical studies of anti-ERBB3 antibody MM-121 are ongoing in NCT00994123 and NCT01451632, including combination study with erlotinib. NCT01451632 examines effects of MM-121 with cetuximab (anti-EGFR antibody) and chemotherapeutic agent irinotecan.

ROS1

ROS1 is a transmembrane proto-oncogene RTK of the insulin-receptor family that is aberrantly expressed in neoplasms of the central nervous system. ROS-1 translocations are observed in glioblastoma and other tumors and, infrequently, in NSCLC, in about 1% to 2% of patients (reviewed in [114]). Patients with ROS1-mutant tumors are characteristically young nonsmokers. The fusions of ROS with SLC34A2 and CD74 were identified in a phosphoproteomic screen of tyrosine kinase activity in lung cancer [115], and have been observed predominantly in AC [116, 117]. ROS1 rearrangement defines a molecular subset of NSCLC with clinical characteristics that are similar to those observed in patients with ALKrearranged or EGFR-mutated NSCLC [117]. They are mutually exclusive with EGFR, KRAS, and EML4-ALK mutations.

Potential therapeutic approach for ROS1-positive NSCLC

ROS1-positive NSCLC represents a unique subset of patients for whom the c-MET/ALK inhibitor crizotinib has shown potential as a very effective therapeutic strategy. A phase 1 trial evaluating crizotinib in advanced solid tumors that possess the ROS1 translocation is currently ongoing (NCT00585195). The investigational ALK inhibitor LDK378, fast-tracked by FDA, might also have an inhibitory effect on ROS1, though it is not presently investigated specifically in ROS1-positive patients. AP26113 is a dual EGFR/ALK inhibitor in clinical development (NCT01449461), and the ongoing trial will recruit patients with ROS1-positive NSCLC as well. ALK/ROS1 inhibitor PF-06463922 is in early phase trial NCT01970865. An efficacy trial of HSP inhibitor AUY922 is recruiting patients with various RTK alterations including ROS1 fusion. Trial NCT01712217, which explores crizotinib in combination with HSP90 inhibitor AT13387, is recruiting patients with both ALKand ROS1-positive NSCLC who have failed crizotinib. A new ALK/ROS inhibitor PF-06463922 showed activity in crizotinib-resistant tumors in mouse models and is about to enter clinical testing (NCT01970865). Resistance to crizotinib in a patient with CD74-ROS1 fusion was already reported, apparently as a consequence of a de novo

mutation of G2032R in the ROS1-kinase domain [118]. Preclinical studies showed that ROS1-positive cancer cells, including the G2032R variant, are sensitive to MET/VEGFR2 inhibitor foretinib, strongly suggesting that foretinib could be the drug of choice for ROS1-positive NSCLC [119].

RET

RET (rearranged during transfection) fusions are considered to be driver mutations in lung cancer because they are not found in association with changes in EGFR, KRAS, ALK or HER2. RET rearrangements are common (30%) in papillary thyroid carcinomas [120]. and mutations are found in 50% of medullary thyroid carcinomas [121]. RET is an RTK involved in neural crest development. RET ligands belong to the glial cell-derived neurotrophic (GDNF) family, and upon engagement, RET induces activation of multiple signaling pathways: PI3K, MAPK, JNK, p38, SRC, ERK5, PLC-γ, and STAT [122]. The most common fusion partner of RET in NSCLC is KIF5B, a gene in the family of motor proteins, kinesins [117, 123, 124]. Other partners have been identified: CCDC6 [117] and NCOA4 [125]. Translocations are observed in a small percentage of patients (1% to 2%), but stratification by smoking and age results in a higher percentage of RET translocations. Patients with RET translocations tend to be younger nonsmokers and have poorly differentiated tumors [125].

Potential therapeutic approach for RET-positive adenocarcinoma

The multikinase inhibitor vandetanib (ZD6474) is an inhibitor of RET and VEGFR1, and is approved for medullary thyroid cancer with RET fusions. Its activity in lung adenocarcinoma with translocated RET is currently undefined. None of the trials conducted thus far included sequencing to determine the status of RET. but one ongoing trial of vandetanib, NCT01823068 (in South Korea), will recruit patients whose tumors harbor a RET translocation. Vandetanib is also being tested in combination with the MEK inhibitor selumetinib NCT01586624. Significant increases in PFS were reported in three out of three patients with RETrearranged AC in a small trial of cabozantinib [126]. Other multikinase RTK inhibitors are also being tested in RET-positive AC, including cabozantinib (XL-184) in NCT01639508, ponatinib in NCT01813734, and sunitinib in NCT01829217.

FGFR1

FGFR (fibroblast growth factor receptor) pathway signaling normally contributes to the physiologic processes of tissue repair, hematopoiesis, angiogenesis, and embryonic development. Focal amplification of FGFR1 was detected in 21% to 22% of SQCC tumors according to two reports [127, 128], but is quite rare in AC (1% to 3%) [2, 128]. Other members of the family (FGFR2 and FGFR3) might be also activated in SQCC at low frequencies of 2% to 3% [4]; mutations in these receptors are oncogenic *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and are sensitive to RTK inhibitor pazopanib [129]. FGFR1 is the only RTK amplified at appreciable frequency (6%) in SCLC [5].

SQCC tumors with amplified FGFR1 were found to have high expression of MYC in 40% of cases, and this subset is more sensitive to inhibition of FGFR, providing a potential response-predictive biomarker [130].

Potential therapeutic options to FGFR alterations

FGFR inhibitors PD173074 and AZD4547 inhibit proliferation of SQCC in vitro and tumor growth in vivo [128, 131]. AZD4547 is under clinical investigation in SQCC, including a phase 2 trial NCT01795768 in molecularly selected patients, a phase 1 trial NCT00979134, and a phase 1/2 trial with docetaxel for recurrent NSCLC and SQCC (NCT01824901). BGJ 398 is a pan-FGFR inhibitor being investigated in a dose-escalation (safety) trial (NCT01004224) for FGFR-amplified malignancies. The multi-RTK and SRC-family inhibitor BIBF 1120 (vargatef) is currently being explored in Korean patients with small cell lung cancer (SCLC) in NCT01441297. Dovitinib (TKI258) is an inhibitor of FGFR3 and potentially other FGFRs, which is currently being tested in patients with advanced NSCLC or colorectal cancer (NCT01676714) and in patients with SQCC (NCT01861197) and various tumors phase 2 NCT01831726). Nintedanib is entering phase 2 studies in patients with FGFR1 amplified NSCLC (NCT01948141). BAY1163877, a pan-FGFR inhibitor, is entering a safety study in patients with FGFR-amplified cancers (NCT01976741). GSK3052230, an antagonist of FGFR receptors, is a fusion protein composed of the extracellular domain of FGFR1 and the Fc portion of IgG1. It is currently in a phase 1 study NCT01868022 as a monotherapy or in combination with chemotherapy in SQCC patients with alterations in FGF receptors.

DDR2

Discoidin domain receptors (DDRs) are RTKs that belong to the same family as EGFR. However,

DDRs are unique because they have native collagens as their ligands. DDR2 mutations, identified by Sanger sequencing as the tyrosine kinome in 11 of 290 (3.8%) SQCC samples, may alter kinase activity, ligand binding, or DDR2 localization [132]. A squamous cell lung cancer patient with a response to dasatinib and erlotinib treatment harbored a DDR2 kinase domain mutation [132]. A phase 2 trial NCT01514864 is currently examining dasatinib in NSCLC with DDR2 mutation. However, previous studies of dasatinib in unselected patient populations showed significant toxicity and lack of benefit [133].

IGF1R

Insulin growth factor 1 receptor is an abundantly expressed RTK, frequently elevated in lung cancer, particularly in SCLC and certain NSCLC patients. There has been interest in developing IGF1R-targeting clinical options, but the validation of the efficacy of IGF1Rtargeted agents in large clinical trials had largely failed. Considering the scarcity of targeted agents for SCLC, IGF1R is certainly an attractive target. IGF1R activates PI3K and MAPK signaling, and recently it was shown that IGF1R is involved in signaling from mutant KRAS, which also makes it a very attractive target in KRAS-mutated NSCLC. NSCLC lines with activated KRAS depend on the basal IGF1R activity for activation of PI3K pathway [134]. Inhibitors of IGF1R are active in cell lines with mutant, but not wild type, KRAS. Moreover, inhibition of both IGF1R and MEK in vitro and in vivo in NSCLC with mutant KRAS is highly cytotoxic [134].

Potential therapeutic options for activation of IGFR1

Anti-IGF1R antibody figitumumab (CP-751,871) in combination with carboplatinum-paclitaxel was tested in NSCLC with some initial promising results [135], but subsequent trials were discontinued because of futility and unacceptable toxicity. Another antibody, cixutumumab, was in clinical testing combined with chemotherapy, but its development was discontinued based on negative results of a randomized phase 2 trial. The monoclonal antibody AMG-479 (ganitumab) was tested in several clinical trials, which were either terminated or did not meet endpoints, with only one trial, NCT01327612, still ongoing. The combination of erlotinib with the IGF1R monoclonal antibody, R1507, did not reveal a statistically significant improvement in PFS or OS in NSCLC [136]. AXL1717, or picropodophyllin, is a small-molecule inhibitor of IGF1R, which is currently tested in patients with SQCC in trial NCT01561456. OSI-906/linsitinib is another small-molecule. dual-kinase inhibitor of both IGF1R and the insulin receptor. OSI-906 is in randomized trials for SCLC (NCT01533181, NCT01387386) and NSCLC (NCT01221077, NCT01186861).

NTRK1

About 3% of NSCLC tumors that have no known driver mutation were found to harbor oncogenic fusions of nerve growth factor receptor NTRK1 with MPRIP or CD74 [137]. Translocations were found in women neversmokers. NTRK1 encodes protein TRKA with tyrosine kinase activity. Lung cancer cells with NTRK1 fusions were sensitive to kinase inhibitors of TRKA, and one of them showed modest activity in a patient with NRFK1 translocation [137]. Crizotinib has been shown to have modest activity against tumors that have NTRK1 fusion.

1.2. RAS PATHWAY

KRAS

KRAS belongs to a family of small GTPases (proteins with intrinsic GTPase activity) that regulate cellular behavior in response to extracellular stimuli. Rasregulated signal pathways control processes such as actin cytoskeletal integrity, proliferation, differentiation, cell adhesion, apoptosis, and cell migration via the MAPK and PI3K pathways. KRAS mutations are observed in close to 30% of adenocarcinomas of the lung, but are uncommon in SQCC (about 5%) [138]. KRAS mutations are found in majority of mucinous adenocarcinomas [139, 140]. Point mutations at codons 12, 13, or 61 in the KRAS oncogene lead to constitutive activation of KRAS protein via changes at the GTP binding domain, which prevents the conversion of GTP to GDP. KRAS mutations are seen more frequently in smokers (26%) versus never-smokers (6%) [141]. In clinical trials, the prognostic significance of KRAS mutations in NSCLC has been variable, with some trials and pooled analyses reporting worse overall prognosis and others failing to identify any difference in survival outcomes [142, 143]. The presence of a KRAS mutation has not consistently resulted in different survival outcomes [141, 144].

Despite widespread KRAS mutations in a variety of cancers, this protein has not been successfully targeted therapeutically; however, several approaches are being tested in clinical trials. KRAS-mutant tumors might be uniquely sensitive to combinations of IGF1R and MEK inhibitors [134]. KRAS-driven lung tumors are dependent on the activity of the PI3K pathway, as shown recently in a mouse model. KRAS interacts with the p110a subunit of PI3 kinase, and disruption of this association impedes both development and growth of already established tumors – in particular, in combination with MEK inhibition [145]. Another preclinical study based on shRNA screening

identified BCL-XL and MEK inhibition as a potentially successful strategy for treatment of KRAS-mutant adenocarcinoma [146]. There is potential in targeting the membrane localization of KRAS, which is essential for its activity. The correct localization of prenylated KRAS depends on its interaction with prenyl-binding protein PDE α . A compound was identified in a large screen and further optimized to disrupt the interaction of PDE α with KRAS. This compound, deltarasin, inhibited growth of KRAS-mutant pancreatic cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and might be promising for the future drug discovery efforts [147].

Another cellular module activated by KRAS is IKK-related kinases TBK and IKK α , which promote KRAS driven tumorigenesis by upregulating production of cytokines CCL5 and IL6. Compound CYT387 previously known as inhibitor of JAK, is also a potent inhibitor of TBK/IKK α with anti-tumor activity in mouse models [148].

Lastly, the "untargetability" of KRAS has been challenged recently, with development of specific small-molecule inhibitors against KRAS (G12C) that have undergone preclinical testing, and hopefully will come to clinical fruition [149].

Potential therapeutic approach for KRAS mutated NSCLC

MEK and mTOR inhibitors. Preliminary evidence suggests that MEK inhibition may be an effective strategy in treating KRAS-mutated tumors and a number of clinical trials are currently studying this approach. The MEK inhibitor selumetinib showed promising results in KRAS-mutated NSCLC when combined with docetaxel in a phase 2 clinical trial [150]. The combination treatment was associated with improved PFS and a trend to longer OS. Another MEK inhibitor, trametinib, is currently trialed in combination with several chemotherapeutic drugs or erlotinib (NCT01192165). A recent study identified the basis of different activity of MEK inhibitors in BRAF versus KRAS mutant cancers. Unlike trametiniblike inhibitors, which inhibit phosphorylated MEK and are effective in the setting of BRAFV600 mutants, the new class of inhibitors, like GDC-0623, inhibit feedback activation of MEK by RAF, and are therefore more efficacious in the setting of mutant KRAS [151]. GDC-0623 is currently in a phase 1 clinical trial NCT01106599.

The combination of erlotinib and tivantinib (MET inhibitor) in NSCLC showed clinical activity in patients with KRAS-mutated cancers, even though the endpoints of the trial were not achieved [95]. Tivantinib with erlotinib is currently being tested versus chemotherapy in NCT01395758. Lastly, the combination of inhibitors

targeting both MAPK and AKT/PI3K pathways are currently being tested in early-phase trials NCT01363232 (MEK162 and BKM120) and NCT01449058 (MEK162 and BYL719).

HSP90 inhibitors. Another approach to targeting KRAS-mutated tumors clinically involves inhibition of the molecular chaperone Hsp90. Retaspimycin HCL is currently being tested with docetaxel (NCT01362400), and everolimus (mTOR inhibitor) in NCT01427946; however, preliminary reports on the docetaxel combination are disappointing. The already-mentioned inhibitor AUY922 is currently being examined in a single-arm study in NSCLS patients with KRAS, EGFR mutations, and EML-ALK translocation (NCT01124864).

REOLYSIN is a proprietary formulation of human reovirus, a naturally occurring oncolytic virus that preferentially replicates in cancer cells with activated KRAS. Reolysin in combination with carboplatinum and paclitaxel has been evaluated in several solid tumors. REOLYSIN and chemotherapy are currently in several phase 2 clinical trials including NSCLC with mutant KRAS or activated EGFR (NCT00861627), SQCC (NCT00998192), and as salvage therapy in previously treated NSCLC (NCT01708993). Preliminary positive results were reported by the manufacturer in September 2013, with an overall response rate of 92% in a trial involving 25 patients with SQCC.

The proteasome inhibitor bortezomib is being tested in KRAS-mutant NSCLC phase 2 trial NCT01833143.

NF1/neurofibromin

NF1 is negative regulator of RAS pathway activation, and a tumor suppressor. Germline mutations in NF1 deregulate both PI3K and MAPK pathways and result in familial neurofibromatosis. Mutations of NF1 in AC were discovered through sequencing of a larger number (623) of "suspected" cancer-related genes in a large number (188) of tumors [88]. NF1 is mutated in more than 10% of AC, but is also disrupted in 11% of SQCC [4]. The functional significance of NF1 in lung cancer has not been established, but because of its well-known role in many other cancers it is reasonable to assume that it's a driver event in lung cancer as well. There are no specific treatment options for NF1- disrupted tumors, but in recent studies of NF1 in melanoma, it was successfully targeted in mouse models with a combination of MEK and PI3K/ mTOR inhibitors [152]. A trial of MEK inhibitor MEK162 NCT01885195 is recruiting patients whose tumors have alterations in components of the RAS-RAF-MEK pathway, including NF1.

NRAS, HRAS

Mutations in these well known oncogenic members of RAS family are relatively rare in AC and SQCC (<1%), except HRAS in SQCC (3%; [4]). In a very large cohort of lung tumors, NRAS mutations were present in 0.7% and most NRAS-mutated tumors were AC; these had no other driver mutations implicating NRAS in driving tumorigenesis [153]. Five of six cell lines established from NRAS-mutant AC were sensitive to MEK inhibitors selumetinib and trametinib, but not to other inhibitors tested [153].

RASA1

RASA1 (p120Ras GAP) is a well-known GTPase-activating protein (GAP) that functions as a negative regulator of Ras signaling downstream of several growth-factor receptors [154]. RASA1 mutations have been reported to be associated with hereditary capillary malformations, but their potential involvement in cancer only came to light through NGS-based analysis of SQCC, where its recurrent mutations were found in 4% of tumors [4]. The functional significance of this remains unknown.

1.3. BRAF/MAPK PATWHAY

BRAF

BRAF is a serine-threonine kinase whose only known substrates are MEK1 and MEK2 in the MAPK pathway. Mutated, activated BRAF occurs in about 7% of all human cancers, but about 50% of melanomas contain BRAF mutation at V600. NSCLC tumors harbor BRAF mutations infrequently, including D594G and L596R mutation in the kinase domain [155], and G465V or G468A mutations in the G-loop of the activation domain [156]. Only about half of BRAF mutations in NSCLC are V600E [157]. The frequency of BRAF mutations in AC is ~6%, and in SQCC ~4%. BRAF mutations occur much more commonly in smokers than in nonsmokers [156].

Similarly to melanoma, BRAF mutations on their own induce a senescent phenotype, which manifests as benign adenomas in a mouse model of lung carcinogenesis. Single-copy loss of LKB1 (see below) is sufficient to drive the malignant progression of these tumors to carcinomas [158]. BRAFV600E-driven lung tumors in a mouse model depend on autophagy to sustain their glutamine metabolism and growth, indicating that targeting autophagy in this context could be clinically relevant [159].

Potential therapeutic approach for BRAF-mutated NSCLC

The BRAF inhibitor vemurafenib, approved for melanoma, is of limited use in NSCLC with BRAF mutations other than V600E, but might be of value in tumors with V600E mutations. Other BRAF mutations could be potentially targeted with MEK inhibitors. The RAF inhibitor sorafenib was tested in an unselected population with NSCLC, and had little if any effect. However, some clinical trials are addressing the efficacy of targeted drugs in biomarker-selected patients. Trial NCT01336634 examines BRAF inhibitor dabrafenib/ GSK2118436 in BRAF-mutant NSCLC, and preliminary results suggest a promising clinical activity in pretreated patients with stage IV NSCLC carrying BRAFV600E mutation (overall response rate of 60%, BRF113928). MEK inhibitor selumetinib/AZD6244 is tested in various-BRAF mutant malignancies including NSCLC in NCT00888134. BRAF mutant tumors are also targeted using the combination of inhibitors of both MAPK and AKT/PI3K pathways in early-phase trials NCT01363232 (MEK162 and BKM120) and NCT01449058 (MEK162 and BYL719).

Resistance to BRAFV600E inhibition in NSCLC involves some of the mechanisms previously encountered in BRAF mutant melanoma. One identified mechanism involves expression of an aberrant form of BRAFV600E resistant to inhibition, and the other relies on the autocrine EGFR signaling driven by c-Jun-mediated EGFR ligand expression and leading to activation of AKT [160].

1.4. PI3K PATHWAY

The phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/ Akt pathway is activated in many different cancers, including NSCLC. PIK3CA is the class IA PI3K α catalytic subunit p110a. Upon growth factor stimulation, PIK3CA is activated, increasing PIP3 levels which drives phosphorylation of AKT and downstream processes such as higher protein translation (through mTOR activation), cell division, and induction of anti-apoptotic response. Activating mutations in PIK3CA have been implicated in various cancers, and occur predominantly in the helical or kinase domains of the alpha p110 catalytic subunit. PI3K pathways activity is downregulated by the tumor suppressor PTEN, a phosphatase subject to deletions or mutations in a wide variety of tumors.

PIK3 kinase

All available data show that direct alterations in this pathway are much more frequent in SQCC versus AC, with mutations in three genes – PIK3CA, PTEN, and AKT

significantly enriched in SQCC (Table 2). In addition, PIK3CA gene amplification might occur in SQCC at a much higher frequency than do activating mutations. According to one study, PIK3CA copy-number gain was found in ~33% of squamous cell tumors and in ~6.2% of adenocarcinomas [161]. Large-scale NGS analysis of SQCC found PIK3CA mutations in 16% of SQCC [4] versus previously reported 3.6% of SQCC and 2.6% of AC [161], with exon 9 as the most frequently mutated site. PIK3CA mutations are not mutually exclusive with EGFR or KRAS mutations, but are mutually exclusive with FGFR amplification in SQCC [4].

Increase in PI3K β expression and loss of PTEN is also observed more often in SQCC compared to AC, suggesting that targeting of PI3K is a justified strategy in treatment of SQCC [162].

PTEN

Inactivating mutations or deletions of PTEN, a lipid phosphatase that dephosphorylates PIP3 and negatively regulates AKT, are observed in a wide variety of cancers, including lung cancer. PTEN mutations (in exons 5–8) were observed in 4.5% of NSCLC, significantly more frequently in SQCC (10% [163] and 8% [4]). Copynumber losses of PTEN are not often associated with NSCLC. However, loss of PTEN protein is observed much more frequently, through loss of copies or methylation – in particular, in SQCC [164]. A recent study has found that a low level of PTEN expression does not necessarily signify high activity of AKT, and that areas with different levels of AKT activation co-exist within the same adenocarcinoma of lung [165]. Apparently, signaling from IGF1R and other factors influence activity of AKT in PTEN-low cells.

AKT

Mutations of AKT1, a central kinase in the PI3K pathway, are rare in NSCLC, occurring in ~1.9% of cases, but are more frequent in SQCC (5.5%)[166]. The large-scale NGS analysis of SQCC identified even more frequent activating mutations in AKT3 – in 16% of tumors [4] – further underlining the significance of the PI3K/AKT pathway in pathogenesis of SQCC.

Potential therapeutic approaches for alterations in PI3K-AKT pathway

There are at least three potential targets for therapeutic intervention in this pathway: AKT, PI3K, and mTOR. Several drugs are in clinical development against all three targets, including mTOR inhibitors that are approved for other cancer types.

<u>PI3K inhibitors.</u> Several phase 1 and 2 trials are

currently ongoing, targeting PI3K in NSCLC either alone or in combination with standard, cytotoxic chemotherapy. These agents include PX-866, a PI3K inhibitor tested with docetaxel in a phase 1/2 trial with a placebo arm (NCT01204099). A phase 1 trial of the PI3K inhibitor BKM120 in combination with chemotherapy is planned (NCT01723800), and a phase 2 single-agent trial is ongoing (NCT01297491). Trial NCT01487265 will explore the combination of BKM-120 and erlotinib in patients that previously responded to erlotinib but relapsed. PI3K inhibitor GDC-0941 is also in phase 2 combination trials (NCT01493843, NCT00974584). NCT00975182 is a phase 1 trial exploring the combination of GDC-0941 with erlotinib. Another PI3K inhibitor, SAR245408, has shown promising clinical activity in NSCLC [167].

AKT inhibitors. Phase 1 and 2 trials are currently recruiting that offer MK2206 – an oral, potent, allosteric inhibitor of AKT – in combination with either erlotinib or gefitinib in advanced NSCLC. NCT01294306 is a phase 2 trial that examines combination of erlotinib and MK2206; NCT01147211 explores gefitinib with MK2206. NCI is sponsoring trial NCT01306045 involving molecular profiling followed by administration of relevant targeted therapies, among them MK2206 for mutations in PI3K, AKT, or PTEN.

mTOR inhibitors. Multiple phase 1 and 2 trials are recruiting patients for treatment of advanced NSCLC with mTOR inhibition either alone or in combination with chemotherapy or radiation therapy. These include agents such as everolimus (>30 trials), sirolimus (>30 trials), and temsirolimus (almost 30 trials).

1.5. LKB1 (STK11)/AMPK PATHWAY

LKB1

LKB1 is a known tumor suppressor whose germline mutations are responsible for the familial cancer syndrome known as Peutz-Jeghers, characterized by increased risk for epithelial cancers including lung carcinomas. LKB1 is an AMPK-activating kinase, and as such controls AMPK function as energy sensor and master regulator of cellular growth and metabolism. AMPK regulates activity of mTORC by phosphorylating TSC1 in one of the AMPK-governed pathways, which also include regulation of OXPHOS and autophagy.

LKB1 mutations are found in 15% to 30% of NSCLC, and half of these tumors have concurrent mutations in KRAS [168]. Another study found inactivation of LKB1 in 34% and 19% of 144 human lungs in AC and SQCC, respectively [169]. Inactivation of LKB1 on the background of oncogenic KRASG12D in a mouse model resulted in lung tumors with high penetrance for metastases [169]. Expression profiling of these tumors

and human lung cancer cell lines identified a variety of metastases-related genes (NEDD9, VEGFC, CD24) as targets of LKB1. Integrated analysis of transcriptome and phosphoproteome identified the SRC kinase activation as a frequent event in tumors with LKB1 mutations [170].

Mutant LKB1 confers a major metabolic deficiency on tumors driven by Kras in genetically engineered mouse models. Dtymk, encoding deoxythymidylate kinase, which catalyzes dTTP biosynthesis, is synthetically lethal with Lkb1 deficiency in mouse and human lung cancer lines. Global metabolite profiling demonstrated that Lkb1-null cells had striking decreases in multiple nucleotide metabolites as compared to Lkb1-wt cells. DTYMK is therefore a potential therapeutic target in NSCLC [171].

Adenocarcinoma cells with mutant KRAS and loss of LKB1 are also addicted to the mitochondrial metabolism driven by lysosomal degradation of macromolecules which, in turn, depends on coatomer complex 1 (COP-1) [172].

Potential treatment options for LKB1-deficient cancers

In a mouse model mentioned above, triple inhibition of SRC, MEK1, and PI3K resulted in tumor regression [170]. Biguanide compounds traditionally used for treatment of diabetes have shown activity in pre-clinical models of NSCLC with LKB1 and KRAS mutations [173]. In this study, metformin, in wide use for diabetes, was less potent than phenformin, which fell out of favor because of its tendency to induce lactic acidosis in some patients. Neither is likely to be effective as single treatments for NSCLC with LKB1 mutations. Metformin is currently being tested in combination with Paclitaxel, Carboplatin, and Bevacizumab in a phase 2 randomized clinical trial NCT01578551 for adenocarcinoma of lung.

1.6. TP53 PATHWAY

TP53

Inactivating mutations in TP53 are the most common alterations affecting any specific gene in human cancer. Inactivating mutations in TP53 disrupt its key function in controlling cellular proliferation and apoptosis. Some mutations in TP53 confer "gain of function", and the resulting mutant TP53 protein actually contributes to different stages of tumorigenesis or to the drug resistance. Mutations in TP53 in lung cancer are strongly associated with smoking, and are also the most common somatogenic alterations in NSCLC, occurring in over half of AC, 80% of SQCC and 70% of SCLC. The TP53 locus is also frequently affected by copy losses. Mutations in TP53

are associated with poor prognosis [174] and resistance to chemotherapy.

MDM₂

E3 ubiquitin ligase MDM2 binds to TP53 and promotes degradation of p53 through ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. MDM2 is amplified in 22% of NSCLC patients with and is associated with poor OS [175]. Prevention of MDM2 binding could restore TP53 function in wild-type TP53 tumors.

The MDM2-TP53 interaction has attracted serious efforts to develop specific inhibitors. Discovery of Nutlin-3, a promising inhibitor of MDM2 binding [176] energized the search for clinically active drugs. Early clinical testing of one such inhibitor, JNJ-26854165, did not provide a basis for continuation. The new generations of Nutlin-based and other drugs are in clinical studies for various solid tumors. Encouraging results were reported for one of them, R7112/RO5045337, in early clinical testing for liposarcoma and other tumors [177]. Other drugs – SAR405838 and RO5503781, also small-molecule inhibitors of the MDM2-TP53 interaction – are in clinical development for cancers other than lung. APR-246 (PRIMA-1MET), a drug that restores activity of unfolded or mutant p53, was safe and showed indications of clinical activity in hematological malignancies and prostate cancer [178].

1.7. RB1 PATHWAY

RB1

RB1 is a well-known tumor suppressor with an important role in controlling the cell cycle, that is frequently inactivated in many human cancers. Hypophosphorylated RB controls the transcription factors E2F1, E2F2, and E2F3, which are necessary for the G1 to S transition of the cell cycle. In normal cells, RB1 is phosphorylated by the cyclin D/CDK4 complex to release E2F factors for initiation of the cell cycle. Mutations of RB1 are rare in AC, more frequent in SQCC (7%), and ubiquitous in SCLC at over 90% of tumors [179]. Nevertheless, frequent disruption of the CDKNA2 locus in SQCC significantly increases the involvement of RB1-mediated pathways in this type of lung cancer.

CDKNA2 locus

Two tumor suppressors are encoded within this CDKNA2 locus: p14ARF, which activates p53 through inhibition of its major negative regulator MDM2; and p16INK4a, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor that

activates retinoblastoma (RB) through negative regulation of CDK4. Loss of CDKN2A was reported to occur in 15% of SQCC and in >20% of adenocarcinoma. P16INK4a is made nonfunctional by other types of alterations in SQCC, such as epigenetic silencing, exon skipping, and mutations, bringing the percentage of SQCC tumors with dysfunctional p16INK4a to 72% [4].

Potential therapeutic approaches to alterations in RB pathway

Potential treatment of p16INK4A deficiency could involve inhibition of CDK4/6. A trial of the CDK4/6 inhibitor PD0332991 in selected patients with advanced NSCLC and disrupted p16INK4a is ongoing (NCT01291017). BAY1000394, a pan-CDK inhibitor, is currently being tested in a phase 1/2 trial in SCLC (NCT01573338), in combination with chemotherapeutic drugs (no placebo arm).

1.8. MYC PATHWAY

MYC family

The protoocogene and master regulator of transcription, MYC, controls transcription networks governing proliferation, metabolism, ribosome biogenesis, and protein synthesis. However, when overexpressed, MYC induces expression of pro-apoptotic protein BAX, which induces mitochondrially mediated apoptosis. MYC is amplified in >30% of adenocarcinomas and in 16% to 30% of SCLC patients. MYC-family genes such as MYC, MYCL1, and MYCN are amplified in a mutually exclusive manner in SCLC, as observed in other tumors of neuroendocrine origin.

Experiments in a mouse model demonstrated that MYC is a valid therapeutic target in KRAS-driven NSCLC whose systemic inhibition eradicates tumors [180]. However, MYC is a notoriously difficult therapeutic target, both because of its dominant role in many normal cellular processes, and because the tertiary structure of MYC protein is challenging in respect to modeling of inhibitors. Nevertheless, the possibility of targeting downstream effectors of MYC remains viable. Thus, SCLC with MYC amplification is sensitive to inhibition of aurora kinase B (AURKB) [181].

The anti-apoptotic protein MCL1 is overexpressed and amplified in over 30% of AC [2, 182]. Examination of MCL1 in NSCLC patients showed no prognostic value [183]. However, subsequently MCL1 was identified as a protein whose expression is involved in survival of tumors that have high levels of the oncogene MYC. The majority of MYC- overexpressing NSCLC were positive for

expression of MCL1, and together expression of these two genes significantly correlated with poor prognosis [184]. MCL1 is a member of the BCL2 family of anti-apoptotic proteins; inhibitors of this family have already been tested in men, and are still in clinical trials.

Transcriptional activity of MYC might be one of the converging factors of the activation of MAPK and PI3K pathways, and it could be targeted at the level of MYC accessory transcription factors such as bromodomain-containing proteins [185]. A BET bromodomain inhibitor, JQ1, showed remarkable antitumor activity in a mouse model of KRAS-driven NSCLC, albeit sensitivity was abrogated in tumors containing both KRAS mutation and inactivation of LKB1 [186]. Downregulation of MYC protein was key to tumor response to JQ1 treatment.

SCLC cell line tumors without amplified MYC genes show recurrent inactivation of MAX, a MYC-associated protein. MAX mediates transactivation of pro-differentiation genes by virtue of suppressing activity of MYC, and it suppresses MYC-mediated activation of stemness-related genes [187], acting as a bona-fide tumor suppressor.

Potential therapeutic approaches for MYC overexpression

The aurora A kinase inhibitor MLN8237/alisertib is in clinical trial phase 1/2 for lung and other cancers (NCT01045421) and, in combination with erlotinib, for NSCLC (NCT01471964). Other aurora kinase inhibitors have been clinically tested in a variety of malignancies, but most showed little promise in terms of safety and/or efficacy.

1.9. EPIGENETIC PATHWAYS

Deregulation of the epigenome is now recognized to be a common feature of cancers. Epigenetics encompasses several processes, such as DNA methylation, histone modifications and RNA interference. The importance of DNA methylation, for example, was recognized when a study demonstrated clinical utility for prognostic purposes of the methylation status of a four-gene panel in early-stage NSCLC [188]. Since then, and largely due to unbiased NGS efforts, somatic alterations were identified in a number of genes involved in epigenetic regulation in all major types of lung cancer (Tables 1 and 2). Interestingly, there is no overlap between the genes involved in regulation of epigenome between three major types of lung cancer. This suggests different clinicopathological origins of the three major lung cancer types.

In AC, mutations were found in tumor suppressors SMARCA4/BRG1 (SWI/SNF-related, matrix-associated, actin-dependent regulators of chromatin) and ARID1A

(AT-rich interaction domain 1A) – both members of the SWI/SNF complex, in 8% and 10% of tumors, respectively [2]. BRG1 is inactivated in lung cancer in a manner mutually exclusive with MYC amplification [189] and inactivation of both BRG1 and MAX is a synthetic lethal interaction [187]. SWI/SNF-chromatin-remodeling complex might protect cells against DNA damage by ensuring DNA repair through cell cycle arrest and apoptosis. A number of cancer-related proteins such as p21CIP, BRCA1, MYC, FOS, and LKB1 are known to associate with the SWI/SNF complex.

SETD2 is a trimethyltransferase responsible for methylation of histone H3 on Lys36 (H3K36me3). This epigenomic histone mark ensures efficient DNA mismatch repair during replication process [190]. It is mutated in 4% to 5% of AC.

MLL2 is a histone methyltransferase mutated in 19% of SQCC [4]. So far, this is the only gene product involved in epigenetic regulation that was found to be mutated in SQCC. MLL genes are also mutated in 10% of SCLC [5].

CREBBP/CBP and **EP300**, histone acetyltransferase coactivators, are mutated in 18% of SCLC [5]. Both are transcriptional coactivators with roles in many transcriptional programs and biological processes, conducted through acetylation of lysine residues on histones.

EZH2 (enhancer of zeste homolog 2) is a methyltransferase and a component of repressive-PRC2 complex that triggers transcriptional repression by catalyzing the addition of methyl groups onto lysine 27 of histone H3 (H3K27me2/3). EZH2 expression is controlled by E2F transcription factor that are, in turn, controlled by RB1, whose loss of function is a hallmark of SCLC. EZH2 is an accepted oncogene in metastatic prostate cancer, and its expression is highly elevated in SCLC [6] where it is likely to activate a transcriptional program promoting the aggressive character of SCLC. Higher EZH2 expression in lung AC is associated with shortened recurrence-free survival and overall survival [191].

KDM2A, histone H3 lysine 36 demethylase, is overexpressed in a subset of NSCLC patients and is indispensable for tumorigenicity and invasiveness of KDM2A-overexpressing NSCLC cells. The primary target of KDM2A-mediated repression is the dual-specificity phosphatase 3 (DUSP3) gene, whose protein dephosphorylates ERK1/2. High KDM2A levels are associated with low DUSP3, high phospho-ERK levels, and poor prognosis [192].

Therapeutic options for targeting epigenomic alterations are limited at this time to drugs that show little or no selectivity. DNA methylation inhibitors, typically nucleoside analogs, target DNA methyltransferases, leading to demethylation of DNA and gene re-expression. Several nucleoside analogues – 5-azacytidine and 5-aza, 2'-deoxycytidine – were found to be effective in the

treatment of myelodysplastic syndromes and leukemias and are FDA approved for these indications. Histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors targeting acetyltransferases expand the repertoire of possible target genes, and several HDAC inhibitors have been evaluated in clinical trials with encouraging findings. Large-scale analysis of transcriptomes in AC versus SQCC tumors identified disruption of numerous histone-modifying enzymes in SQCC, and indicated that HDAC inhibition is a promising treatment strategy [193]. Phase 1/2 trial NCT00907179 addresses the safety and efficacy of Panobinostat/LBH589 in non-squamous NSCLC. NCT00387465, a phase 1/2 study, explores a combination of HDAC inhibitor entinostat/MS-275 with azacytidine in recurrent NSCLC.

1.10. OXIDATIVE STRESS

NRF2 (NFE2L2), KEAP1, and CUL3

Nuclear factor erythroid-2 related factor 2 (NRF2 or NFE2L2) is a redox-sensitive transcription factor that positively regulates the expression of various genes with protective function against oxidative stress (antioxidants, xenobiotic, detoxification enzymes and more). Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1 (KEAP1) is a ubiquitin ligase that negatively regulates NRF2 activity by targeting it for proteasomal degradation. Inactivation of KEAP1 is a frequent event in NSCLC [194], with mutations and copynumber losses in ~11% of AC and 12% of SQCC cases. Loss of KEAP1 function is predicted to increase signaling from NRF2, leading to an increase in anti-oxidative responses and protection of cells from cytotoxic chemoand radiation therapies.

SQCC tumors have additional alterations in the pathway that lead to sustained signaling through NRF2, including NRF2 itself, which is mutated in 19% of SQCC tumors. Mutations are found exclusively in the KEAP1 interacting motifs [4] suggesting that they contribute to the stability rather than activation of NRF2. An additional 7% of SQCC tumors have an inactivating mutation in the CUL3 gene, which encodes an E3 ligase directly involved in degradation of NRF2. Altogether, the NRF2 inactivation is negatively affected in 34% of SQCC [4]. KEAP1 serves as an adaptor to CUL3 to initiate degradation of NRF2 [195]. Mutations in KEAP1 and CUL3 are mutually exclusive with mutations in NRF2 [4].

Nuclear localization of NRF2 (assumed by NRF2 protein that is not bound by KEAP1) was seen in 26% of NSCLCs; it was significantly more common in SQCCs (38%) than in adenocarcinomas (18%), and is associated with poor prognosis [196].

The involvement of the NRF2 pathway in tumorigenesis remains controversial, though mouse model studies indicate that in early stages of tumorigenesis NRF2

plays a promoting role, and its activation has been linked to resistance to chemotherapy (reviewed in [197]).

A recent study suggests that induction of oxidative stress by targeting enzyme SOD1 could be of benefit in NSCLC. SOD1 inhibitor ATN-224 increases levels of peroxide, activates p38 pathway, and decreases levels of anti-apoptotic protein Mcl1, inducing regression of tumors in a mouse model of NSCLC [198].

1.11. DEVELOPMENTAL PATHWAYS

The involvement of reactivation of embryonic or stem cell transcriptional programs in lung cancer might be underestimated, since the NGS analyses are more geared towards identification of somatic alterations. A recent study of almost 300 lung tumors identified an ectopic gene-expression signature associated with highly aggressive tumors, which was an independent predictor of poor prognosis. The common molecular features were the acquisition of embryonic stem cell/germ cell gene expression profiles and the down-regulation of immune response genes [199].

Differentiation and embryonic development related genes and pathways are involved in all three major types of lung cancer (Tables 1 and 2), and the particular genes affected by mutations or other alterations seem to be almost predetermined by the respective roles of these genes in development of relevant lineages. The different spectra of developmental pathways altered in three major types of lung cancer, together with the observed differences in disregulated epigenetic pathways, is strong evidence of different origins of the tumor-initiating cells and pathology in AC, SQCC, and SCLC. Most of these gene products in altered developmental pathways are predictably transcription factors. Unfortunately, targeting these is currently not approaching clinical development.

NKX2.1 (TTF1, TTIF1)

NKX2.1 is a homeobox transcription factor essential for development of the normal lung, in particular in branching morphogenesis. NKX2.1 is amplified in up to 20% of lung adenocarcinoma, but not in SQCC [4, 200, 201]. A number of targets of NKX2.1 have been identified, among them E2F3, cyclin B1, cyclin B2, c-Met, and RTK-like gene ROR1, with consequent activation of PI3K [202], a network of transcription factors, and vaccinia-related kinase VRK-1 [203].

Possible therapeutic implications of NKX2.1 amplification are activation of ROR1 (which sustains activity of c-Src), kinase activity-independent EGFR-ERBB3 association, ERBB3 phosphorylation, and consequential PI3K activation [204]. As an RTK, ROR1 could be targeted in the future. The kinase VRK-1, activated through NKX2.1 signaling, is also a potential

target.

WNT pathway

WNT signaling is involved in pathogenesis of NSCLC but mutations in APC and β -catenin are uncommon. Still, there is evidence that inhibition of WNT pathway *in vitro* inhibits proliferation of lung cancer cells and downregulation of WNT-pathway inhibitory proteins in cell lines and tumor biopsies (reviewed in [205]). Vanctitumab/OMP18R5, an antibody targeting frizzled 7 in the WNT pathway, has entered clinical testing in NSCLC, in trial NCT01957007.

RUNX3

RUNX3, a developmentally important transcription factor and tumor suppressor is often methylated in lung cancer [206]. RUNX3 suppresses the development of lung adenoma in the setting of activated KRAS, and this effect is mediated by RUNX3-induced expression of p14ARF and p21WAF/CIP [207]. These findings provide a link between the pathways activated by mutant KRAS and the p53-p14 ARF pathways.

Disrupted differentiation program in SQCC

A number of genes involved in development and in squamous cell differentiation were found to be mutated in SQCC, in 44% of samples examined. The alterations include amplifications (TP63, SOX2); loss of function mutations in NOTCH1, NOTCH2, and ASCL4, and focal deletions in FOXP1 [4].

HMG box transcription factor SOX2 is a lineagesurvival oncogene expressed during initiation of branching morphogenesis in lung, but enforced high expression of SOX2 prevents branching and differentiation [208]. SOX2 amplification was detected in SQCC of lung and esophagus, and is required for survival of SQCC cell lines [209]; an NGS study [4] identified SOX2 amplification in 21% of lung SQCC. Histone demethylase LSD1/KDM1 was found to be significantly elevated in Sox2-expressing SQCC, and inhibition of LSD1 with selective inhibitor CBB1007 had a cytotoxic effect on cell lines with SOX2 amplification [210]. LSD1 specifically demethylates histone H3K4. LSD1 inactivation directly impairs the Sox2-dependent transcriptional program by reducing the lineage-survival oncogene function and inhibiting Sox2-mediated repression of differentiation genes. These findings make LSD1 an epigenetic target for therapy in Sox2-expressing cancers.

A gene frequently co-amplified with SOX2 in 3q26 is PRKC α that phosphorylates SOX2 facilitating its recruitment to the promoter of Hedgehog (Hh)

acyltransferase (HHAT). HHAT represents a rate-limiting step in the maturation of the Hh ligand [211]. PRKC α and SOX2 might act as oncogenic co-drivers in SQCC, as neither alone is sufficient for tumor initiation. PKC1-SOX2-HHAT axis contributes to the "stem-like" phenotype of SQCC and could be targeted with **PKC** α inhibitors or with inhibitors of HHAT that are being developed [212].

Notch signaling is required for the cell- fate decision between ciliated and non-ciliated secretory epithelium in developing lung [213]. Expression of Notch is associated with the stem cell compartment. Proteintruncating mutations of Notch receptors were reported in a majority of cutaneous SQCC and in SQCC of lung, but activating mutations of NOTCH1 commonly occur in human lymphoid malignancies. However, in progenitor basal cells of airway epithelium Notch signaling is required for differentiation but not cell renewal [214], perhaps explaining the role of abrogated Notch signaling in pathogenesis of lung SQCC. Inactivation of Notch is observed in 13% of lung SCC [4]. Notch signaling is active in "tumor propagating", i.e., cancer stem cells in NSCLC models, and Notch3, in particular, is nonredundant in KRAS-driven tumors [215]. Inhibitors of β -secretase RO4929097, a protease needed for activation of Notch signaling, are in clinical trials for NSCLC, including phase 2 NCT01193868, and in combination with erlotinib in NCT01193881 and with cediranib NCT01131234.

TP63 is considered to be a marker of stem cell compartment in different lineages, and is a regulator of squamous cell differentiation involved in the development of tracheobronchial epithelium [216]. Detection of TP63 by immunostaining is a useful marker that distinguishes lung SQCC from SCLC [217]. Amplification of TP63 was reported in SQCC-derived cell lines [218] and in 16% of tumors [4]. An *in vivo* model of SQCC (not of lung origin) showed that TP63 signaling is essential for tumor growth, and identified a survival program governed by TP63 that involves signaling from FGFR2 activated by stroma-derived ligand [219]. Clinical FGFR inhibitor AZD4547 was highly efficient in ablating this TP63 induced paracrine signaling in the mouse model.

Truncations of **ASCL4**, a member of the achaete-scute complex family of genes, were found in 3% of SQCC [4], and are thought to affect a developmentally important gene based on analogy to ASCL1, a related gene product essential for survival of SCLC (see below).

Involvement of developmental pathways in SCLC

A limited number of development pathways are inappropriately activated in SCLC, some related to the neuroendocrine nature of this deadly cancer. Changes in expression of some key developmentally important genes are more characteristic for SCLC than are mutations.

ASCL1 is a lineage-specific, basic helix-loop-helix

member of the achaete-scute family, and it is essential for differentiation of numerous pulmonary neuroendocrine (NE) cells and tissues during lung development [220]. ASCL1 is highly expressed in SCLC [221]. Hes-1 is a transcriptional target of the Notch pathway and it blocks transcription of ASCL1. The Notch pathway is suppressed in SCLC [222], and activation of Notch signaling in SCLC induces growth arrest, suggesting that this pathway could be explored as a therapeutic target [223].

Hedgehog (HH) pathway is frequently activated in SCLC [224] as seen in the immunochemistry analysis of tumors [225]. Nevertheless, somatic alterations in the HH pathway have not been detected. Deletion of hedgehog- signaling-molecule Smoothened (Smo) halted development of SCLC in a mouse model [226]. Activation of HH signaling after chemotherapy appears to be critical in development of chemoresistance, which is an inherent feature of SCLC. The HH pathway is a potentially druggable target, at least in SCLC mouse models, but it is unknown what specific genetic alterations in SCLC are associated with the activation of HH signaling. One phase 1 trial for SCLC is ongoing that compares chemotherapy alone or in combination with HH inhibitor GDC-0449/ vismodegib or with cixutumumab NCT00887159. New inhibitors of Hh signaling targeting enzyme HHAT are in development [212].

SLIT proteins are secreted ligands for ROBO receptors, which are involved in axon guidance and cell migration. Robo1-deleted mice do not develop normal lungs and most die early after birth; survivors die within the first year of life and show epithelial bronchial hyperplasia [227]. Both SLIT2 and ROBO1 were shown to act as tumor suppressors in lung cancer [228, 229]. SLIT2 is mutated in 10% of SCLC patients [5].

EPHA7 (ephrin receptor A7) is frequently lost in lymphomas and other tumors and acts as a soluble tumor suppressor. EPHA7 plays an important role in development and regulates repulsion versus adhesion of migrating cells, including during neural tube formation [230]. EPHA7 is mutated in 10% of SCLC [5].

Repositioning of antidepressants for treatment of SCLC.

The neuroendocrine nature of cells comprising SCLC tumors might offer unorthodox treatment options. A recent study has used a bioinformatics approach to identify drugs of potential benefit in treating SCLC. A no-longer-used class of antidepressants, tricyclics, was found to have a potent cytotoxic activity in SCLC *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Tricyclics disrupt the autocrine survival signals involving neurotransmitters and their G protein–coupled receptors [231]. On the basis of these findings, phase 2a clinical trial NCT01719861 examining tricyclic desipramine in SCLC is recruiting patients.

1.12. OTHER RECURRENT ALTERATIONS

The gene encoding the catalytic subunit of telomerase (TERT) shows copy gains in 42% of AC [2]. The telomerase inhibitor imetelstat sodium/GRN163L (antisense oligonucleotide) is currently being trialed in breast cancer, and a telomerase vaccine GV1001 is being trialed in NSCLC (NCT01579188).

Even though a number of studies reported an association between certain polymorphisms in DNA-damage repair genes and incidence of lung cancer, large-scale studies have not revealed recurrent mutations in this group, except for ATM in AC [2]. ATM shows in-frame indels and truncating mutations in \sim 10% of AC [2].

SCLC cells show increased levels of PARP-1 expression compared with NSCLC cells, and are significantly more sensitive to PARP-1 inhibition, suggesting that PARP-1 is a valid therapeutic target in SCLC [6]. In particular, a new PARP-1 inhibitor, BMN-673, is highly active against SCLC *in vitro* and *in vivo*, but PI3K pathway activation is associated with resistance to BMN-673 [232]. PARP-1 inhibitors are in clinical testing for SCLC, either as a single agent (BMN 673 in phase 1 trial NCT01286987), or in combination with temozolomide (veliparib in phase 2 trial NCT01638546).

2. IMMUNOTHERAPY FOR LUNG CANCER

Immunotherapy has become an exciting area in oncology, with new therapies directed at various tumors, with some early successes in particular with immunomodulatory antibodies. More clinical research is now being conducted in NSCLC. Lung cancer in general is not known as an immunogenic cancer, with very few articles addressing immune infiltrates in lung tumors. This is very much unlike the well-characterized presence of infiltrates in melanoma and other cancers, where they are known to have a proven predictive significance. Nevertheless, early successes with immunomodulatory antibodies in NSCLC have been reported (see below and review [233]). It is already apparent that responses to immunotherapy, though shown to be rare in current studies, tend to be long lasting, unlike what is seen with most targeted therapies.

Experience with small-molecule targeted therapies across cancer types has revealed a relatively high rate of response of limited duration followed by development of resistance. Conversely, immunotherapy agents tend to produce responses in fairly small subpopulations of patients but these responses are often durable. The biggest challenge in developing successful immunotherapies is the identification of biomarkers predictive of response. The incorporation of immunotherapy markers into clinical studies is of high importance, which has been demonstrated in a trial of the anti-PD-1 antibody in several

cancers [234]. Expression of the PD-1 ligand (PD-L1) was shown to be a very strong predictor of response in this study. Unfortunately, testing for predictive biomarkers of immune response is still in its infancy and is not always conducted even if a target of intervention is known (such as expression of PD-L1). Similarly, a vaccination trial could be conducted with a defined tumor-associated antigen, but its expression in a given patient's tumor is not routinely examined.

In addition, the accepted frameworks for evaluation of the anti-cancer drug efficacy, Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (RECIST), and WHO criteria, might not be appropriate for the evaluation of immunotherapeutic agents, because the latter might produce responses that are heterogeneous and could be delayed or even involve an early increase in tumor burden. Therefore, assessment of responses to immune therapy is being reconsidered [235].

In general, immunotherapeutic approaches in lung cancer might have to be multi-pronged, involving both stimulation of immune responses and inhibition of immune checkpoints, or combination with chemo- or targeted therapies that might, in certain scenarios, increase the efficacy of immunotherapies.

2.1. Blockade of immune checkpoints

Inhibition of immune checkpoints must rely on presence and functional activity of the tumor infiltrating cells (TIL). Even though immunomodulatory antibodies targeting CTLA4 or PD-1 interactions with its ligands showed promising responses in lung cancer, the nonresponsive patients might benefit from additional stimulation of TILs and /or modulation of tumor microenvironment that dampens immune responses (reviewed in [236]. The role of oncogenic pathways in orchestrating immune escape is exemplified by the upregulation of PD-L1 in NSCLC with mutant EGFR [7]. Inhibition of EGFR enhanced T cell function and improved survival of tumor-bearing mice [7]. A recent study conducted in animal model (breast cancer) suggested that irradiation leads to elevated expression of PD-L1 in tumors and increases the efficacy of anti-PD-L1 treatments [237]. Observations like this may be useful in mapping new strategies for co-treatments with immune checkpoint antibodies.

CTLA4 is an inhibitory molecule expressed on T cells that is involved in the negative regulation of T cell interaction with antigen-presenting dendritic cells (APCs). CTLA4 inhibits binding of CD28 on T cells to B7 proteins on APCs, thus weakening the costimulation of T cells. CTLA4 is also expressed on tumor cells [238]. Available results from clinical trials indicate that the response rates to CTLA4 blockade with human monoclonal antibodies ipilimumab and tremelimumab are at most 18%, but responses tend to be more durable than those seen with

cytotoxic therapies. Significant autoimmune toxicities were reported in a number of trials, and, interestingly, strong association of immune-related toxicities and responses were observed [239].

A recent phase 2 study of chemotherapy and ipilimumab in advanced NSCLC showed a statistically significant improvement in PFS in patients initially treated with carboplatin and paclitaxel for two cycles; they then received ipilimumab with chemotherapy for four more cycles [240]. Overall survival was 12.2 months, similar to results from the combination of carboplatin, paclitaxel, and bevacizumab. Patients with squamous histology showed better response compared to those with nonsquamous histology. Given these results, a current phase 3 study (NCT01285609) will randomize 920 patients with SQCC to phased-in ipilimumab with carboplatin and paclitaxel versus chemotherapy alone. A similarly designed phase 3 trial (NCT01450761) compares ipilimumab to placebo in SCLC patients receiving platinum and etoposide. Phase 2 trial NCT01331525 addresses the same combination as one-arm study for patients with extensive-stage SCLC.

Phase 1 trial NCT01820754 is currently evaluating the addition of ipilimumab to standard treatment for patients with previously untreated NSCLC. Phase 2 trial NCT01471197 is comparing ipilimumab to pemetrexed in non-squamous NSCLC.

Ipilimumab is also being evaluated in combination with anti-KIR antibody BMS-986015 in patients with NSCKC, CRPC and melanoma in the phase 1 trial NCT01750580. BMS-986015 targets killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIR) expressed on natural killer (NK) cells, therefore blocking the inhibitory function of KIR.

PD-1.

PD-1 plays a major role in the tumor immune escape by inhibiting survival, proliferation, and immune function of T cells through interaction with its ligands PD-L1 and L2. Unlike CTLA-4, expression of PD-1 is not limited to T cells and is found in B cells and some myeloid cells. PD-1 ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2, have different expression patterns, with PD-L1 found on multiple normal and cancerous cells including lung tumors, where it could provide, once bound by PD-1, peripheral tolerance to "self" antigens. PD-L2 is expressed on APC cells, providing tolerance to orally administered antigens. Interactions between PD-1 and its ligands attenuate immune responses [241], and, in the context of cancer, serve to protect tumor cells from cytotoxic T cells.

Completed clinical studies of humanized antibodies directed against PD-1 and PD-L1 showed a good safety profile and remarkable antitumor activity in subsets of patients with metastatic disease, including lung cancer, which is considered to be a tumor type not responsive to immunotherapy. Future development of the PD-1 pathway

blockade will have to include identification of predictive biomarkers of response [236].

In a trial for several different malignancies, anti-PD1 antibodies were well tolerated and the maximum tolerated dose has not been reached [234]. This study found a strong correlation between pretreatment tumor expression of PD-L1 and responses. The better safety profile of PD-1 antibody versus CTLA-4 antibody is most likely due to the fact that the latter targets a peripheral interaction between T cells and APCs. Inhibition of PD-1 probably affects peripheral interactions as well, through PD-L2 on APCs, but it might act more locally at tumor sites through blocking the interaction of PD-L1 on tumor cells with PD-1 in tumor-infiltrating T cells. Anti-PD-L1 antibody was also tested in several cancers, including melanoma, and objective responses were observed in 9 of 52 melanoma patients; the responses were durable [242].

Nivolumab (MDX-1106, BMS-936558) is a fully human monoclonal immunoglobulin (Ig)G4 antibody that binds PD-1 with high affinity and blocks its interaction with both PD-L1 and PD-L2. A phase 1 trial showed limited responses in patients with different malignancies, including mixed responses in one enrolled NSCLC patient [243]. In a phase 2 trial, nivolumab showed long-lasting, objective responses (OR) in patients with solid tumors – including NSCLC patients, of whom 14 of 76 responded Responses were dose-dependent in NSCLC, but not in melanoma or metastatic renal cell carcinoma patients enrolled in the trial. Expression of PD-L1 on available pretreatment biopsies was a predictive marker of response to Nivolumab. A response rate of 36% was observed in patients with PD-L1 positive tumors, and 0% in the PD-L1-negative group [234].

Nivolumab is currently in a number of trials in patients with NSCLC and two trials specifically for SQCC, either as a single agent or in combination with other targeted therapies or chemotherapy agents or ipilimumab NCT01454102 Combination of nivolumab and ipilimumab has already produced outstanding responses in patients with metastatic melanoma [244], and now entered trials for other cancers, including NSCLC NCT01928394. Some of these trials include testing for PD-L1 expression in tumors, which have been confirmed to be predictive of responses to nivolumab (J Clin Oncol 31, 2013 (suppl; abstr 3016)). Nivolumab is also being tested in a phase 1 trial (NCT01714739) in combination with anti-KIR antibody BMS-986015 and in NCT01629758 in combination with IL-21. The role of demethylating agents in modulating the response to immune-checkpoint inhibition is explored in trial NCT01928576; this involves pretreatment with azacytidine, entinostat, or CC-486 which, according to a recent study might sensitize NSCLC to anti-PD1 therapy [245].

Another anti-PD-1 antibody, MK-3475 (Lambrolizumab), produced lasting responses in previously treated NSCLC patients at the rate of 24%.

Median progression-free survival has not been reached and will be at least 52 weeks (15th World Conference on Lung Cancer, 2013). MK-3475 is currently in clinical trials for NSCLC, including the phase ½ trial NCT01840579 that will determine the MTD first, after which Lambrolizumab will be tested in combination with chemotherapy. The phase 1 trial NCT01295827 will test several doses of the antibody in patients with NSCLC and other cancers, and will also examine expression of PD-L1 in tumors, based on the results cited above that showed a strong correlation of the efficacy of Nivolumab with PD-L1 expression. MK-3475 is also tested in phase 2/3 study NCT01905657 for patients whose tumors express PD-L1.

PD-L1.

BMS-936559, a high-affinity human IgG4 anti-PD-L1 that blocks PD-L1 binding to PD-1, showed a promising clinical activity and good safety profile in a phase 1 trial, with objective responses observed in 5 of 49 NSCLC patients enrolled [242]. This multicenter study, NCT00729664, is ongoing.

Other anti-PD-L1 antibodies are also in clinical development. MPDL3280A/RG7446 is currently being tested as a single-agent in two clinical trials: NCT01846416, a phase 2 trial for locally advanced or metastatic NSCLC, and NCT01375842, a phase 1 trial examining several different malignancies including lung cancer. Preliminary results from the former trial found that PD-L1 tumor expression and T cell gene signature correlate with response to MPDL3280A. MPDL3280A therapy led to T-cell reactivation and restored antitumor immunity (J Clin Oncol 31, 2013 (suppl; abstr 3001)). The phase 1 trial NCT01633970 is currently evaluating the combination of MDLP3280A with bevacizumab (Avastin) and chemotherapy in patients with advanced cancers. A recent report (European Cancer Congress 2013, Abs. 3048) announced that a significantly higher response rate to MPDL3280A was observed in smokers versus patients that never smoked (26% versus 10%).

Another anti-PD-L1 antibody, MEDI4736, entered early clinical testing recently in phase 1 trial NCT01693562 and phase 1 NCT02000947 in combination with tremelimumab (anti-CTLA-4 antobody).

Other immune therapies in development

Urelumab is a humanized agonistic monoclonal antibody targeting the CD137 receptor, a member of the TNF family of receptors, also known as 4-1BB. It has potential immunostimulatory and antineoplastic activities. Urelumab specifically binds to and activates CD137-expressing immune cells, stimulating an immune response – in particular, a cytotoxic T cell response – against tumor cells. An agonistic antibody, BMS-663513, was in

clinical trials for different tumors. Safety concerns caused suspension of the trial after several patients developed liver problems, including high-grade hepatitis. However, the antibody has a promise in expanding the repertoire of functional CD8+ effector cells during T cell expansion for autologous cell transfer (ACT).

GITR is a costimulatory receptor expressed after T cell activation that enhances T cell function and survival. Importantly, GITR also negatively affects regulatory T cells (Tregs), and treatment with GITR agonistic antibody destabilizes intra-tumor Tregs allowing for more efficient cytolysis by CD8+ T cells [246]. A trial with anti-GITR antibody TRX-518 is ongoing in melanoma patients.

OX40 is not involved in effector T cell activation, but rather, promotes T cell survival and expansion. In a clinical study, based at the Portland Providence Medical Center in Oregon, patients received three infusions of the agonistic mouse anti-OX40 antibody within a week. The nature of the antibody precluded further treatments. Nine of 27 patients experienced minor tumor shrinkage, although none met RECIST (response evaluation criteria in solid tumors) criteria for objective responses.

CD40. Unlike the costimulatory targets above, CD40 is expressed on APCs, while its ligand is expressed on T cells. Binding of the two acts as a powerful enhancer of APCs' ability to present antigens and activate T cells against foreign targets. A large number of cancer patients received infusions of agonistic antibody CP870,893 and some responses were observed [247]. A surprising finding was that treatments did not increase numbers of TILs in the tumors. In a mouse model, antibody treatments induced an influx of macrophages into tumors, presumably with enhanced cytotoxic activities.

2.2 Vaccine interventions

Vaccine therapy has been studied for decades in lung cancer, even though it is unlikely that stimulation (even specific) of the immune system alone could be sufficient to block growth of lung cancers. The concept is that vaccines, made from proteins drawn from tumor cells or from oncolytic viruses, can trigger the immune system to develop memory and result in long-lasting responses to present or future tumors. Several vaccines based on different antigens are in trials for lung cancer, including some in phase 3 [248, 249]. Antigen-specific vaccines that are being clinically tested include melanoma-associated antigen-A3, liposomal BLP-25, TG4010 (MUC-1 based), and recombinant human epidermal growth factor (EGF). Other vaccines are cell-based, such as belagenpumatucel-L.

MAGE-A3 is an antigen present on about 35% of patients with NSCLC, and thus has been chosen as a antigen in several vaccination studies. As is often the case in immunotherapy trials, this strategy has shown few but lasting responders [250]. A phase 3 trial, NCT00480025, is

ongoing for patients who have undergone tumor resection. A gene- expression signature associated with response to MAGE-A3 vaccination has been identified. The set of genes whose expression was predictive of response contained mainly immune-related transcripts such as in the interferon-gamma pathways and specific chemokines. This suggests that the tumor's immune microenvironment plays a major role in the patient's clinical response [251].

L-BLP25 (Stimuvax) targets the exposed core peptide of MUC1, a heterodimeric glycoprotein overexpressed in lung cancers that is also overexpressed in a number of epithelial cancers and is associated with poor prognosis. L-BLP-25 is a liposomal formulation of vaccine targeting MUC-1. Results from early trials with L-BLP25 were encouraging, but the phase 3 trial (Stimulating Targeted Antigenic Responses To NSCLC [START]) in unresectable stage 3 patients did not meet its primary endpoint of OS. One of the problems that contributed to failure could be that patients were not stratified based on expression of MUC-1. A companion study (NCT01015443) that was being conducted in Asian patients (INSPIRE: Cancer Vaccine Study for Stage III, Unresectable, Non-small-cell Lung Cancer in the Asian Population) is not completed yet. A trial involving combination of BLP25 with Bevacizumab is ongoing for inoperable patients with stage 3-4 NSCLC after receiving chemo/radiotherapy (NCT00828009).

Trial NCT01383148 (phase 2/3) also studies MUC-1-based vaccine TG4010 developed on the backbone of vaccinia virus Ankara that was modified to express MUC-1 and IL-2.

rEGF.

NCT01444118 is a phase 3 trial that continues assessment of a vaccine composed of humanized recombinant EGF in hope that the immune response elicited will target circulating EGF in NSCLC patients and prevent activation of EGFR on tumors.

Telomerase.

Phase 3 trial NCT01579188 with telomerase-based vaccine GV1001 showed a significant increase in PFS in inoperable NSCLC patients who received chemo/radiotherapy first. Increased PFS was observed only in patients who developed GV1001-specific T cell memory responses and IFN γ (high)/IL-10(low)/IL-4(low) cytokine profiles. The long-term follow-up of responders from the completed phase 2 trial demonstrated increased OS with some long-term responders.

NY-ESO-1.

The DEC-205-NY-ESO-1 fusion protein vaccine, infused directly into lymph nodes, as a single agent or in combination with sirolimus is being examined in clinical trial NCT01522820 for various malignancies including NSCLC. Eligible patients are either at high risk of recurrence or have minimal residual disease.

HyperAcute/Lung (tergenpumatucel-L) is a vaccine treatment consisting of genetically modified allogeneic NSCLC cells bearing alpha-(1,3)-galactosyltransferase. NewLink Genetics has completed phase 2 clinical study NCT01774578 examining tergenpumatucel-L as a single agent in previously treated NSCLC, where 8 of 28 patients had stable disease for > 16 weeks, with one patient surviving 50 months. Tergenpumatucel-L might also have a sensitizing effect on chemotherapy, since patients who received salvage chemotherapy after progressing on tergenpumatucel-L had a better overall response to treatments than patients who had not received prior tergenpumatucel-L. The trial is now recruiting patients for phase 3.

Indoleamine 2.3 dioxygenase (IDO).

IDO is an immune regulatory protein that suppresses activity of CD8+ cytotoxic T cells. Cancer cells and dendritic cells might produce increased levels of IDO in a variety of cancers. IDO is targeted using inhibitors in various cancers; recently a completed phase 1 vaccination trial (NCT01219348) showed long-lasting clinical benefits in almost half of patients with stage 3-4 NSCLC [252].

WT2725.

Trial NCT01621542 examines activity of peptide vaccine WT2725 derived from Wilms tumor protein that is highly expressed in a variety of malignancies.

A pilot trial, NCT01349647, designed for patients with SCLC after first-line chemotherapy, will test KLH conjugates of GD2L, GD3L, Globo H, fucosyl GM1, and N-propionylated polysialic acid, with the adjuvant OPT-821. The moieties used in the vaccine are known to be expressed in SCLC. Patients will be monitored for immune response and levels of CTC.

Racotumomab is an anti-idiotype murine monoclonal antibody (MoAb) specific to P3 MoAb with anti-metastatic effect. Racotumomab binds to the idiotype region of P3 MoAb and functionally mimics the three-dimensional structure of N-glycolyl ceramides of monosialyl lactose, the antigenic target of P3. As a result, this anti-idiotype antibody may stimulate the host immune system to elicit humoral and cellular immune responses against tumor cells expressing NeuGc-GM3 gangliosides.

A randomized phase 2 trial (NCT01240447) and a phase 3 trial (NCT01460472) are currently being conducted in Cuba for patients with advanced NSCLC concomitant with best supportive care.

Vaccinia-virus-based inducers.

Vaccination is currently being analyzed in mesothelioma patients in a phase 2 trial (NCT01569919) with recombinant-modified vaccinia Ankara (MVA) viral vector encoding the 5T4 fetal oncoprotein (MVA-h5T4) widely expressed in mesothelioma. The vaccine will be administered prior to and concomitant with the accepted chemotherapy regimen for mesothelioma (pemetrexed and cisplatin).

Lucanix, or Belagenpumatucel-L, a vaccine consisting of allogeneic NSCLC cells transfected with an antisense plasmid to $TGF\alpha 2$ was in clinical trials [253], with promising results, and is now in phase 3 trial NCT00676507. FANG, a new generation of cell-based vaccine, is an experimental autologous cell vaccine based on harvested tumor cells modified to express shRNA to Furin and express GM-CSF from one vector. Furin suppression is expected to inhibit immunosuppressive signaling through its targets $TGF\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$. Phase 1 trial NCT01061840 testing FANG is designed for patients with inoperable solid tumors of several different histologies including lung.

ISCOMATRIX.

Trial NCT01258868 is examining autologous tumor cell vaccination using ISCOMATRIX adjuvant in combination with celecoxib in patients undergoing surgery for lung cancer. ISCOMATRIX is a saponin-based adjuvant that could be combined with various antigens to induce antibody or T cell–based immune responses.

Dendritic cell vaccines.

An immunotherapy protocol involving metronomic cyclophosphamide (mCTX) followed by vaccinations with tumor-antigen-loaded, dendritic-cell-derived exosomes (Dex) is in development in France. The agent mCTX inhibits Treg functions, restoring T- and NK-cell-effector functions, and combined with Dex is able to activate the innate and adaptive immunity, according to the trial site information (NCT01159288). Phase I trials showed the safety and feasibility of Dex vaccines.

Autologous dendritic cells modified with adenovirus – employed to express chemokine CCL21 involved in recruitment of T cells – are used for vaccination of previously treated stage 3-4 patients in trials NCT00601094 and NCT01574222.

Allogeneic cell vaccines.

A randomized phase 1 trial NCT01433172 will test a vaccine consisting of the irradiated GM.CD40L bystander cells (K562 cells modified to express GM-CSF and CD40L) and an equivalent number of allogeneic tumor cells plus or minus CCL21 involved in recruitment of T cells.

DISCUSSION

This review aimed to summarize the current understanding of molecular pathways in lung cancer, in particular as related to their potential to be therapeutically targeted. Lung cancer is in essence a collection of diverse diseases, even though different histology does not necessarily belie different molecular blueprints of tumors, as is the case with large cell carcinoma. The latter was recently shown to belong to either AC or SCLC group, based on molecular alterations present in these tumors. Molecular blueprints of tumors are emerging as definitive determinants of the course of therapy to choose, even though presumably not all driver mutations have been identified in lung cancer, and many of the identified driver mutations are currently not targetable.

Several oncogenic pathways are involved in lung cancer, but most genetic alterations (with the exception of TP53) are not highly recurrent in a majority of cases within each histological type. For example, mutations and translocations in receptor tyrosine kinases do not account for the majority of cases of adenocarcinoma. Nevertheless, the development of targeted therapies for the inhibition of the receptor tyrosine kinases has transformed diagnosis and treatment of adenocarcinoma, whereas similar advances have not yet been achieved in targeting alternative oncogenic pathways in other types of lung cancer. Tumor suppressors play a seemingly ubiquitous role in lung cancer, but most of them remain elusive targets for therapeutic intervention. Still, many of the pathways involved in the development and progression of lung cancers are currently targeted in numerous clinical trials. Immune therapies – in particular, blockade of immune checkpoints - have produced highly promising results in clinical studies, and will remain a subject of intense clinical investigations. It is anticipated that investigational therapies and rational combinations thereof will lead to major advances in improving outcomes for patients with lung cancer.

Already the development of targeted and immune therapies has transformed diagnosis and treatment of lung cancer. Molecular testing for EGFR, EML4-ALK, and KRAS has become a routine diagnostic procedure in AC. Other forms of lung cancer lag behind in terms of development of targeted therapies, but with many clinical trials ongoing in SCC and SCLC this is bound to change.

Genomic testing for personalized treatment of lung cancer is now associated with improved survival, likely due to getting targeted kinase inhibitors to the right patients [1]. Patients whose tumors were genotyped had 28% better overall survival odds than those who couldn't get a molecular diagnosis for various reasons. Table 3 contains a list of drugs and their molecular targets that are currently in clinical testing. If even a portion of these drugs shows efficacy, much more effective management of patients based on molecular profiles of their cancers could be achieved.

Rapid advances in the field of targeted therapies in cancer treatment might require an overhaul of the clinical trial system. A recent example is the "Master Protocol", a new trial design resulting from a collaboration between a genomic testing company, federal health and regulatory agencies, pharmaceutical companies, multiple cooperative groups and patient advocacy organizations. The Master Protocol is a biomarker-driven, multi-drug, multi-arm, multi-center phase 2/3-registration trial, in which a comprehensive genomic testing platform will be used for all patients to determine stratification into appropriate target-specific arms of the trial. The protocol will enroll patients with SQCC, and could be presumably adopted for other types of cancer. The use of comprehensive genomic testing rather than piecemeal testing for one mutation at a time, and the availability in the Master Protocol of multiple targeted drugs should greatly increase the probability of patients to be really matched to a targeted therapy.

The problem with targeted therapies is that most of the time clinical responses to them are short-lived. The mechanisms of resistance are multifaceted, and might involve new resistance-conferring mutations in the target protein itself (such as T790M in EGFR) or activate lateral signal-transduction pathways via new mutations or changes in the expression level of the key proteins. The first type of resistance ("gatekeeper" mutations) is currently approached by development of more potent or irreversible inhibitors (such as CO 1686 and other investigational drugs for EGFR-T790M). The second type of resistance is addressed by simultaneous targeting of two or even more oncogenic proteins or pathways.

Immune therapies, in particular immune checkpoint blockade, have shown a tremendous promise in clinical trials for lung cancer. The responses to these tend to be durable, but the problem is the heterogeneity of responses from patient to patient. A lot of effort will be expended, undoubtedly, into understanding the mechanisms that contribute to durable responses in some patients and lack of the responses in other patients with the same histological tumor subtype. It is very likely that tumor microenvironment and a particular genetic blueprint play a major role in modulation of immune responses, which might necessitate combination treatments involving targeted and immune therapies.

Development and advancement of new treatments in lung cancer will depend on the widespread introduction of comprehensive molecular diagnostic procedures and encouraging patient enrollment in clinical trials; also on reporting and comparing outcomes. In order to address clinically the ever-important problem of inherent and acquired resistance to targeted therapies, genomic analyses of resistance are of utmost importance. The success of immunotherapeutic approaches will depend on a better understanding of the basic biology of immune responses and, in particular, the role that tumor microenvironment plays in shaping immune responses.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful for the ongoing support of Sarah Greene at Rapid Science and Marty Tenenbaum at Cancer Commons; also to Ira Mellman for reading and commenting on the chapter on immunology of lung cancer.

REFERENCES

- Clinical Lung Cancer Genome P and Network Genomic M. A genomics-based classification of human lung tumors. Science translational medicine. 2013; 5(209):209ra153.
- Imielinski M, Berger AH, Hammerman PS, Hernandez B, Pugh TJ, Hodis E, Cho J, Suh J, Capelletti M, Sivachenko A, Sougnez C, Auclair D, Lawrence MS, Stojanov P, Cibulskis K, Choi K, et al. Mapping the hallmarks of lung adenocarcinoma with massively parallel sequencing. Cell. 2012; 150(6):1107-1120.
- Govindan R, Ding L, Griffith M, Subramanian J, Dees ND, Kanchi KL, Maher CA, Fulton R, Fulton L, Wallis J, Chen K, Walker J, McDonald S, Bose R, Ornitz D, Xiong D, et al. Genomic landscape of non-small cell lung cancer in smokers and never-smokers. Cell. 2012; 150(6):1121-1134.
- 4. Cancer Genome Atlas Research N. Comprehensive genomic characterization of squamous cell lung cancers. Nature. 2012; 489(7417):519-525.
- Peifer M, Fernandez-Cuesta L, Sos ML, George J, Seidel D, Kasper LH, Plenker D, Leenders F, Sun R, Zander T, Menon R, Koker M, Dahmen I, Muller C, Di Cerbo V, Schildhaus HU, et al. Integrative genome analyses identify key somatic driver mutations of small-cell lung cancer. Nature genetics. 2012; 44(10):1104-1110.
- Byers LA, Wang J, Nilsson MB, Fujimoto J, Saintigny P, Yordy J, Giri U, Peyton M, Fan YH, Diao L, Masrorpour F, Shen L, Liu W, Duchemann B, Tumula P, Bhardwaj V, et al. Proteomic profiling identifies dysregulated pathways in small cell lung cancer and novel therapeutic targets including PARP1. Cancer discovery. 2012; 2(9):798-811.
- 7. Akbay EA, Koyama S, Carretero J, Altabef A, Tchaicha JH, Christensen CL, Mikse OR, Cherniack AD, Beauchamp EM, Pugh TJ, Wilkerson MD, Fecci PE, Butaney M, Reibel

- JB, Soucheray M, Cohoon TJ, et al. Activation of the PD-1 pathway contributes to immune escape in EGFR-driven lung tumors. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- Wei Y, Zou Z, Becker N, Anderson M, Sumpter R, Xiao G, Kinch L, Koduru P, Christudass CS, Veltri RW, Grishin NV, Peyton M, Minna J, Bhagat G and Levine B. EGFR-mediated Beclin 1 phosphorylation in autophagy suppression, tumor progression, and tumor chemoresistance. Cell. 2013; 154(6):1269-1284.
- Scagliotti GV, Selvaggi G, Novello S and Hirsch FR.
 The biology of epidermal growth factor receptor in lung cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2004; 10(12 Pt 2):4227s-4232s.
- Sharma SV, Bell DW, Settleman J and Haber DA. Epidermal growth factor receptor mutations in lung cancer. Nature reviews Cancer. 2007; 7(3):169-181.
- Gazdar AF. Activating and resistance mutations of EGFR in non-small-cell lung cancer: role in clinical response to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors. Oncogene. 2009; 28 Suppl 1:S24-31.
- 12. Yasuda H, Park E, Yun CH, Sng NJ, Lucena-Araujo AR, Yeo WL, Huberman MS, Cohen DW, Nakayama S, Ishioka K, Yamaguchi N, Hanna M, Oxnard GR, Lathan CS, Moran T, Sequist LV, et al. Structural, biochemical, and clinical characterization of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) exon 20 insertion mutations in lung cancer. Science translational medicine. 2013; 5(216):216ra177.
- 13. Inoue A, Kobayashi K, Usui K, Maemondo M, Okinaga S, Mikami I, Ando M, Yamazaki K, Saijo Y, Gemma A, Miyazawa H, Tanaka T, Ikebuchi K, Nukiwa T, Morita S, Hagiwara K, et al. First-line gefitinib for patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer harboring epidermal growth factor receptor mutations without indication for chemotherapy. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2009; 27(9):1394-1400.
- 14. Lee CK, Brown C, Gralla RJ, Hirsh V, Thongprasert S, Tsai CM, Tan EH, Ho JC, Chu da T, Zaatar A, Osorio Sanchez JA, Vu VV, Au JS, Inoue A, Lee SM, Gebski V, et al. Impact of EGFR Inhibitor in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer on Progression-Free and Overall Survival: A Meta-Analysis. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2013; 105(9):595-605.
- 15. Mok TS, Wu YL, Thongprasert S, Yang CH, Chu DT, Saijo N, Sunpaweravong P, Han B, Margono B, Ichinose Y, Nishiwaki Y, Ohe Y, Yang JJ, Chewaskulyong B, Jiang H, Duffield EL, et al. Gefitinib or carboplatin-paclitaxel in pulmonary adenocarcinoma. The New England journal of medicine. 2009; 361(10):947-957.
- 16. Somaiah N, Simon NG and Simon GR. A tabulated summary of targeted and biologic therapies for non-smallcell lung cancer. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2012; 7(16 Suppl 5):S342-368.

- 17. Maemondo M, Inoue A, Kobayashi K, Sugawara S, Oizumi S, Isobe H, Gemma A, Harada M, Yoshizawa H, Kinoshita I, Fujita Y, Okinaga S, Hirano H, Yoshimori K, Harada T, Ogura T, et al. Gefitinib or chemotherapy for non-small-cell lung cancer with mutated EGFR. The New England journal of medicine. 2010; 362(25):2380-2388.
- 18. Zhou C, Wu YL, Chen G, Feng J, Liu XQ, Wang C, Zhang S, Wang J, Zhou S, Ren S, Lu S, Zhang L, Hu C, Hu C, Luo Y, Chen L, et al. Erlotinib versus chemotherapy as first-line treatment for patients with advanced EGFR mutation-positive non-small-cell lung cancer (OPTIMAL, CTONG-0802): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 study. The lancet oncology. 2011; 12(8):735-742.
- Shi Y, Zhang L, Liu X, Zhou C, Zhang L, Zhang S, Wang D, Li Q, Qin S, Hu C, Zhang Y, Chen J, Cheng Y, Feng J, Zhang H, Song Y, et al. Icotinib versus gefitinib in previously treated advanced non-small-cell lung cancer (ICOGEN): a randomised, double-blind phase 3 non-inferiority trial. The lancet oncology. 2013; 14(10):953-961.
- Ou SH. Second-generation irreversible epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs): a better mousetrap? A review of the clinical evidence. Critical reviews in oncology/hematology. 2012; 83(3):407-421.
- Nelson V, Ziehr J, Agulnik M and Johnson M. Afatinib: emerging next-generation tyrosine kinase inhibitor for NSCLC. OncoTargets and therapy. 2013; 6:135-143.
- 22. Yang JC, Shih JY, Su WC, Hsia TC, Tsai CM, Ou SH, Yu CJ, Chang GC, Ho CL, Sequist LV, Dudek AZ, Shahidi M, Cong XJ, Lorence RM, Yang PC and Miller VA. Afatinib for patients with lung adenocarcinoma and epidermal growth factor receptor mutations (LUX-Lung 2): a phase 2 trial. The lancet oncology. 2012; 13(5):539-548.
- 23. Katakami N, Atagi S, Goto K, Hida T, Horai T, Inoue A, Ichinose Y, Koboyashi K, Takeda K, Kiura K, Nishio K, Seki Y, Ebisawa R, Shahidi M and Yamamoto N. LUX-Lung 4: A Phase II Trial of Afatinib in Patients With Advanced Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer Who Progressed During Prior Treatment With Erlotinib, Gefitinib, or Both. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 24. Sequist LV, Yang JC, Yamamoto N, O'Byrne K, Hirsh V, Mok T, Geater SL, Orlov S, Tsai CM, Boyer M, Su WC, Bennouna J, Kato T, Gorbunova V, Lee KH, Shah R, et al. Phase III Study of Afatinib or Cisplatin Plus Pemetrexed in Patients With Metastatic Lung Adenocarcinoma With EGFR Mutations. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 25. Ramalingam SS, Blackhall F, Krzakowski M, Barrios CH, Park K, Bover I, Seog Heo D, Rosell R, Talbot DC, Frank R, Letrent SP, Ruiz-Garcia A, Taylor I, Liang JQ, Campbell AK, O'Connell J, et al. Randomized phase II study of dacomitinib (PF-00299804), an irreversible panhuman epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitor, versus erlotinib in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung

- cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2012; 30(27):3337-3344.
- 26. Metro G, Chiari R, Duranti S, Siggillino A, Fischer MJ, Giannarelli D, Ludovini V, Bennati C, Marcomigni L, Baldi A, Giansanti M, Minotti V and Crino L. Impact of specific mutant KRAS on clinical outcome of EGFR-TKI-treated advanced non-small cell lung cancer patients with an EGFR wild type genotype. Lung cancer. 2012; 78(1):81-86.
- Greulich H, Chen TH, Feng W, Janne PA, Alvarez JV, Zappaterra M, Bulmer SE, Frank DA, Hahn WC, Sellers WR and Meyerson M. Oncogenic transformation by inhibitor-sensitive and -resistant EGFR mutants. PLoS medicine. 2005; 2(11):e313.
- Goldman JW, Laux I, Chai F, Savage RE, Ferrari D, Garmey EG, Just RG and Rosen LS. Phase 1 dose-escalation trial evaluating the combination of the selective MET (mesenchymal-epithelial transition factor) inhibitor tivantinib (ARQ 197) plus erlotinib. Cancer. 2012; 118(23):5903-5911.
- 29. Witta SE, Jotte RM, Konduri K, Neubauer MA, Spira AI, Ruxer RL, Varella-Garcia M, Bunn PA, Jr. and Hirsch FR. Randomized phase II trial of erlotinib with and without entinostat in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer who progressed on prior chemotherapy. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2012; 30(18):2248-2255.
- Falchook GS, Naing A, Hong DS, Zinner R, Fu S, Piha-Paul SA, Tsimberidou AM, Morgan-Linnell SK, Jiang Y, Bastida C, Wheler JJ and Kurzrock R. Dual EGFR inhibition in combination with anti-VEGF treatment: a phase I clinical trial in non-small cell lung cancer. Oncotarget. 2013; 4(1):118-127.
- 31. Qi WX, Wang Q, Jiang YL, Sun YJ, Tang LN, He AN, Min DL, Lin F, Shen Z and Yao Y. Overall survival benefits for combining targeted therapy as second-line treatment for advanced non-small-cell-lung cancer: a meta-analysis of published data. PloS one. 2013; 8(2):e55637.
- 32. Wu YL, Lee JS, Thongprasert S, Yu CJ, Zhang L, Ladrera G, Srimuninnimit V, Sriuranpong V, Sandoval-Tan J, Zhu Y, Liao M, Zhou C, Pan H, Lee V, Chen YM, Sun Y, et al. Intercalated combination of chemotherapy and erlotinib for patients with advanced stage non-small-cell lung cancer (FASTACT-2): a randomised, double-blind trial. The lancet oncology. 2013; 14(8):777-786.
- 33. Paz-Ares L, Soulieres D, Melezinek I, Moecks J, Keil L, Mok T, Rosell R and Klughammer B. Clinical outcomes in non-small-cell lung cancer patients with EGFR mutations: pooled analysis. Journal of cellular and molecular medicine. 2010; 14(1-2):51-69.
- 34. Jackman D, Pao W, Riely GJ, Engelman JA, Kris MG, Janne PA, Lynch T, Johnson BE and Miller VA. Clinical definition of acquired resistance to epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors in non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the

- American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2010; 28(2):357-360.
- Chong CR and Janne PA. The quest to overcome resistance to EGFR-targeted therapies in cancer. Nature medicine. 2013; 19(11):1389-1400.
- 36. Gainor JF and Shaw AT. Emerging paradigms in the development of resistance to tyrosine kinase inhibitors in lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013; 31(31):3987-3996.
- Niederst MJ and Engelman JA. Bypass mechanisms of resistance to receptor tyrosine kinase inhibition in lung cancer. Science signaling. 2013; 6(294):re6.
- 38. Pao W, Miller VA, Politi KA, Riely GJ, Somwar R, Zakowski MF, Kris MG and Varmus H. Acquired resistance of lung adenocarcinomas to gefitinib or erlotinib is associated with a second mutation in the EGFR kinase domain. PLoS medicine. 2005; 2(3):e73.
- Yun CH, Mengwasser KE, Toms AV, Woo MS, Greulich H, Wong KK, Meyerson M and Eck MJ. The T790M mutation in EGFR kinase causes drug resistance by increasing the affinity for ATP. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2008; 105(6):2070-2075.
- 40. Oxnard GR, Arcila ME, Sima CS, Riely GJ, Chmielecki J, Kris MG, Pao W, Ladanyi M and Miller VA. Acquired resistance to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors in EGFR-mutant lung cancer: distinct natural history of patients with tumors harboring the T790M mutation. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2011; 17(6):1616-1622.
- 41. Engelman JA, Zejnullahu K, Mitsudomi T, Song Y, Hyland C, Park JO, Lindeman N, Gale CM, Zhao X, Christensen J, Kosaka T, Holmes AJ, Rogers AM, Cappuzzo F, Mok T, Lee C, et al. MET amplification leads to gefitinib resistance in lung cancer by activating ERBB3 signaling. Science. 2007; 316(5827):1039-1043.
- 42. Turke AB, Zejnullahu K, Wu YL, Song Y, Dias-Santagata D, Lifshits E, Toschi L, Rogers A, Mok T, Sequist L, Lindeman NI, Murphy C, Akhavanfard S, Yeap BY, Xiao Y, Capelletti M, et al. Preexistence and clonal selection of MET amplification in EGFR mutant NSCLC. Cancer cell. 2010; 17(1):77-88.
- 43. Thomson S, Petti F, Sujka-Kwok I, Epstein D and Haley JD. Kinase switching in mesenchymal-like non-small cell lung cancer lines contributes to EGFR inhibitor resistance through pathway redundancy. Clinical & experimental metastasis. 2008; 25(8):843-854.
- 44. Byers LA, Diao L, Wang J, Saintigny P, Girard L, Peyton M, Shen L, Fan Y, Giri U, Tumula PK, Nilsson MB, Gudikote J, Tran H, Cardnell RJ, Bearss DJ, Warner SL, et al. An epithelial-mesenchymal transition gene signature predicts resistance to EGFR and PI3K inhibitors and identifies Axl as a therapeutic target for overcoming EGFR inhibitor resistance. Clinical cancer research: an official

- journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013; 19(1):279-290.
- 45. Vazquez-Martin A, Cufi S, Oliveras-Ferraros C, Torres-Garcia VZ, Corominas-Faja B, Cuyas E, Bonavia R, Visa J, Martin-Castillo B, Barrajon-Catalan E, Micol V, Bosch-Barrera J and Menendez JA. IGF-1R/epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) crosstalk suppresses the erlotinib-sensitizing effect of EGFR exon 19 deletion mutations. Scientific reports. 2013; 3:2560.
- 46. Sequist LV, Waltman BA, Dias-Santagata D, Digumarthy S, Turke AB, Fidias P, Bergethon K, Shaw AT, Gettinger S, Cosper AK, Akhavanfard S, Heist RS, Temel J, Christensen JG, Wain JC, Lynch TJ, et al. Genotypic and histological evolution of lung cancers acquiring resistance to EGFR inhibitors. Science translational medicine. 2011; 3(75):75ra26.
- 47. Takezawa K, Pirazzoli V, Arcila ME, Nebhan CA, Song X, de Stanchina E, Ohashi K, Janjigian YY, Spitzler PJ, Melnick MA, Riely GJ, Kris MG, Miller VA, Ladanyi M, Politi K and Pao W. HER2 amplification: a potential mechanism of acquired resistance to EGFR inhibition in EGFR-mutant lung cancers that lack the second-site EGFRT790M mutation. Cancer discovery. 2012; 2(10):922-933
- 48. Ohashi K, Sequist LV, Arcila ME, Moran T, Chmielecki J, Lin YL, Pan Y, Wang L, de Stanchina E, Shien K, Aoe K, Toyooka S, Kiura K, Fernandez-Cuesta L, Fidias P, Yang JC, et al. Lung cancers with acquired resistance to EGFR inhibitors occasionally harbor BRAF gene mutations but lack mutations in KRAS, NRAS, or MEK1. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2012; 109(31):E2127-2133.
- 49. de Bruin EC, Cowell CF, Warne PH, Jiang M, Saunders RE, Melnick MA, Gettinger SN, Walther Z, Wurtz A, Heynen GJ, Heideman DA, Gomez-Roman JJ, Garcia-Castano A, Gong Y, Ladanyi M, Varmus H, et al. Reduced NF1 expression confers resistance to EGFR inhibition in lung cancer. Cancer discovery. 2014.
- 50. Ware KE, Hinz TK, Kleczko E, Singleton KR, Marek LA, Helfrich BA, Cummings CT, Graham DK, Astling D, Tan AC and Heasley LE. A mechanism of resistance to gefitinib mediated by cellular reprogramming and the acquisition of an FGF2-FGFR1 autocrine growth loop. Oncogenesis. 2013; 2:e39.
- 51. Cheung HW, Du J, Boehm JS, He F, Weir BA, Wang X, Butaney M, Sequist LV, Luo B, Engelman JA, Root DE, Meyerson M, Golub TR, Janne PA and Hahn WC. Amplification of CRKL induces transformation and epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitor resistance in human non-small cell lung cancers. Cancer discovery. 2011; 1(7):608-625.
- 52. Byun S, Lee SY, Lee J, Jeong CH, Farrand L, Lim S, Reddy K, Kim JY, Lee MH, Lee HJ, Bode AM, Won Lee K and Dong Z. USP8 Is a Novel Target for Overcoming Gefitinib Resistance in Lung Cancer. Clinical cancer research: an

- official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013; 19(14):3894-3904.
- Sudo M, Chin TM, Mori S, Doan NB, Said JW, Akashi M and Koeffler HP. Inhibiting proliferation of gefitinibresistant, non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2013; 71(5):1325-1334.
- 54. Yap TA, Vidal L, Adam J, Stephens P, Spicer J, Shaw H, Ang J, Temple G, Bell S, Shahidi M, Uttenreuther-Fischer M, Stopfer P, Futreal A, Calvert H, de Bono JS and Plummer R. Phase I trial of the irreversible EGFR and HER2 kinase inhibitor BIBW 2992 in patients with advanced solid tumors. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2010; 28(25):3965-3972.
- Kim Y, Ko J, Cui Z, Abolhoda A, Ahn JS, Ou SH, Ahn MJ and Park K. The EGFR T790M mutation in acquired resistance to an irreversible second-generation EGFR inhibitor. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2012; 11(3):784-791.
- 56. Sos ML, Rode HB, Heynck S, Peifer M, Fischer F, Kluter S, Pawar VG, Reuter C, Heuckmann JM, Weiss J, Ruddigkeit L, Rabiller M, Koker M, Simard JR, Getlik M, Yuza Y, et al. Chemogenomic profiling provides insights into the limited activity of irreversible EGFR Inhibitors in tumor cells expressing the T790M EGFR resistance mutation. Cancer research. 2010; 70(3):868-874.
- 57. Walter AO, Tjin Tham Sjin R, Haringsma HJ, Ohashi K, Sun J, Lee K, Dubrovskiy A, Labenski M, Zhu Z, Wang Z, Sheets M, St Martin T, Karp R, van Kalken D, Chaturvedi P, Niu D, et al. Discovery of a mutant-selective covalent inhibitor of EGFR that overcomes T790M-mediated resistance in NSCLC. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- Huang S, Li C, Armstrong EA, Peet CR, Saker J, Amler LC, Sliwkowski MX and Harari PM. Dual targeting of EGFR and HER3 with MEHD7945A overcomes acquired resistance to EGFR inhibitors and radiation. Cancer research. 2013; 73(2):824-833.
- 59. Spigel DR, Ervin TJ, Ramlau RA, Daniel DB, Goldschmidt JH, Jr., Blumenschein GR, Jr., Krzakowski MJ, Robinet G, Godbert B, Barlesi F, Govindan R, Patel T, Orlov SV, Wertheim MS, Yu W, Zha J, et al. Randomized phase II trial of Onartuzumab in combination with erlotinib in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013; 31(32):4105-4114.
- 60. Garon EB, Finn RS, Hamidi H, Dering J, Pitts S, Kamranpour N, Desai AJ, Hosmer W, Ide S, Avsar E, Rugaard Jensen M, Quadt C, Liu M, Dubinett SM and Slamon DJ. The HSP90 inhibitor NVP-AUY922 potently inhibits non-small cell lung cancer growth. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2013.
- Shimamura T, Perera SA, Foley KP, Sang J, Rodig SJ, Inoue T, Chen L, Li D, Carretero J, Li YC, Sinha P, Carey CD, Borgman CL, Jimenez JP, Meyerson M, Ying W, et al. Ganetespib (STA-9090), a nongeldanamycin HSP90

- inhibitor, has potent antitumor activity in *in vitro* and *in vivo* models of non-small cell lung cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2012; 18(18):4973-4985.
- 62. Ueno T, Tsukuda K, Toyooka S, Ando M, Takaoka M, Soh J, Asano H, Maki Y, Muraoka T, Tanaka N, Shien K, Furukawa M, Yamatsuji T, Kiura K, Naomoto Y and Miyoshi S. Strong anti-tumor effect of NVP-AUY922, a novel Hsp90 inhibitor, on non-small cell lung cancer. Lung cancer. 2012; 76(1):26-31.
- 63. Socinski MA, Goldman J, El-Hariry I, Koczywas M, Vukovic V, Horn L, Paschold E, Salgia R, West H, Sequist LV, Bonomi P, Brahmer J, Chen LC, Sandler A, Belani CP, Webb T, et al. A Multicenter Phase II Study of Ganetespib Monotherapy in Patients with Genotypically Defined Advanced Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 64. Kobayashi T, Koizumi T, Agatsuma T, Yasuo M, Tsushima K, Kubo K, Eda S, Kuraishi H, Koyama S, Hachiya T and Ohura N. A phase II trial of erlotinib in patients with EGFR wild-type advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2012; 69(5):1241-1246.
- 65. Cappuzzo F, Ciuleanu T, Stelmakh L, Cicenas S, Szczesna A, Juhasz E, Esteban E, Molinier O, Brugger W, Melezinek I, Klingelschmitt G, Klughammer B, Giaccone G and investigators S. Erlotinib as maintenance treatment in advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: a multicentre, randomised, placebo-controlled phase 3 study. The lancet oncology. 2010; 11(6):521-529.
- 66. Carbone DP, Salmon JS, Billheimer D, Chen H, Sandler A, Roder H, Roder J, Tsypin M, Herbst RS, Tsao AS, Tran HT and Dang TP. VeriStrat classifier for survival and time to progression in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) patients treated with erlotinib and bevacizumab. Lung cancer. 2010; 69(3):337-340.
- 67. Lazzari C, Spreafico A, Bachi A, Roder H, Floriani I, Garavaglia D, Cattaneo A, Grigorieva J, Vigano MG, Sorlini C, Ghio D, Tsypin M, Bulotta A, Bergamaschi L and Gregorc V. Changes in plasma mass-spectral profile in course of treatment of non-small cell lung cancer patients with epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2012; 7(1):40-48.
- 68. Carbone DP, Ding K, Roder H, Grigorieva J, Roder J, Tsao MS, Seymour L and Shepherd FA. Prognostic and predictive role of the VeriStrat plasma test in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer treated with erlotinib or placebo in the NCIC Clinical Trials Group BR.21 trial. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2012; 7(11):1653-1660.
- 69. Amann JM, Lee JW, Roder H, Brahmer J, Gonzalez A, Schiller JH and Carbone DP. Genetic and proteomic

- features associated with survival after treatment with erlotinib in first-line therapy of non-small cell lung cancer in Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group 3503. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2010; 5(2):169-178.
- 70. Gautschi O, Dingemans AM, Crowe S, Peters S, Roder H, Grigorieva J, Roder J, Zappa F, Pless M, Brutsche M, Baty F, Bubendorf L, Hsu Schmitz SF, Na KJ, Carbone D, Stahel R, et al. VeriStrat(R) has a prognostic value for patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer treated with erlotinib and bevacizumab in the first line: pooled analysis of SAKK19/05 and NTR528. Lung cancer. 2013; 79(1):59-64
- Laurie SA and Goss GD. Role of epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitors in epidermal growth factor receptor wild-type non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013; 31(8):1061-1069.
- 72. Laurie SA and Goss GD. Reply to F. Gelsomino et al. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 73. Gelsomino F, Agustoni F, Niger M, Valota M and Haspinger ER. Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor Treatment in Patients With EGFR Wild-Type Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer: The Never-Ending Story. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 74. Garassino MC, Martelli O, Broggini M, Farina G, Veronese S, Rulli E, Bianchi F, Bettini A, Longo F, Moscetti L, Tomirotti M, Marabese M, Ganzinelli M, Lauricella C, Labianca R, Floriani I, et al. Erlotinib versus docetaxel as second-line treatment of patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer and wild-type EGFR tumours (TAILOR): a randomised controlled trial. The lancet oncology. 2013.
- 75. Soda M, Choi YL, Enomoto M, Takada S, Yamashita Y, Ishikawa S, Fujiwara S, Watanabe H, Kurashina K, Hatanaka H, Bando M, Ohno S, Ishikawa Y, Aburatani H, Niki T, Sohara Y, et al. Identification of the transforming EML4-ALK fusion gene in non-small-cell lung cancer. Nature. 2007; 448(7153):561-566.
- 76. Shaw AT, Yeap BY, Mino-Kenudson M, Digumarthy SR, Costa DB, Heist RS, Solomon B, Stubbs H, Admane S, McDermott U, Settleman J, Kobayashi S, Mark EJ, Rodig SJ, Chirieac LR, Kwak EL, et al. Clinical features and outcome of patients with non-small-cell lung cancer who harbor EML4-ALK. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2009; 27(26):4247-4253.
- 77. Gainor JF, Varghese AM, Ou SH, Kabraji S, Awad MM, Katayama R, Pawlak A, Mino-Kenudson M, Yeap BY, Riely GJ, Iafrate AJ, Arcila ME, Ladanyi M, Engelman JA, Dias-Santagata D and Shaw AT. ALK Rearrangements Are Mutually Exclusive with Mutations in EGFR or KRAS: An Analysis of 1,683 Patients with Non-Small Cell Lung

- Cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 78. Takahashi T, Sonobe M, Kobayashi M, Yoshizawa A, Menju T, Nakayama E, Mino N, Iwakiri S, Sato K, Miyahara R, Okubo K, Manabe T and Date H. Clinicopathologic features of non-small-cell lung cancer with EML4-ALK fusion gene. Annals of surgical oncology. 2010; 17(3):889-897.
- 79. Chen Z, Sasaki T, Tan X, Carretero J, Shimamura T, Li D, Xu C, Wang Y, Adelmant GO, Capelletti M, Lee HJ, Rodig SJ, Borgman C, Park SI, Kim HR, Padera R, et al. Inhibition of ALK, PI3K/MEK, and HSP90 in murine lung adenocarcinoma induced by EML4-ALK fusion oncogene. Cancer research. 2010; 70(23):9827-9836.
- 80. Shaw AT, Kim DW, Nakagawa K, Seto T, Crino L, Ahn MJ, De Pas T, Besse B, Solomon BJ, Blackhall F, Wu YL, Thomas M, O'Byrne KJ, Moro-Sibilot D, Camidge DR, Mok T, et al. Crizotinib versus chemotherapy in advanced ALK-positive lung cancer. The New England journal of medicine. 2013; 368(25):2385-2394.
- 81. Seto T, Kiura K, Nishio M, Nakagawa K, Maemondo M, Inoue A, Hida T, Yamamoto N, Yoshioka H, Harada M, Ohe Y, Nogami N, Takeuchi K, Shimada T, Tanaka T and Tamura T. CH5424802 (RO5424802) for patients with ALK-rearranged advanced non-small-cell lung cancer (AF-001JP study): a single-arm, open-label, phase 1-2 study. The lancet oncology. 2013; 14(7):590-598.
- 82. Sang J, Acquaviva J, Friedland JC, Smith DL, Sequeira M, Zhang C, Jiang Q, Xue L, Lovly CM, Jimenez JP, Shaw AT, Doebele RC, He S, Bates RC, Camidge DR, Morris SW, et al. Targeted inhibition of the molecular chaperone Hsp90 overcomes ALK inhibitor resistance in non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer discovery. 2013; 3(4):430-443.
- 83. Kim S, Kim TM, Kim DW, Go H, Keam B, Lee SH, Ku JL, Chung DH and Heo DS. Heterogeneity of genetic changes associated with acquired crizotinib resistance in ALK-rearranged lung cancer. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2013; 8(4):415-422.
- 84. Doebele RC, Pilling AB, Aisner DL, Kutateladze TG, Le AT, Weickhardt AJ, Kondo KL, Linderman DJ, Heasley LE, Franklin WA, Varella-Garcia M and Camidge DR. Mechanisms of resistance to crizotinib in patients with ALK gene rearranged non-small cell lung cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2012; 18(5):1472-1482.
- 85. Katayama R, Khan TM, Benes C, Lifshits E, Ebi H, Rivera VM, Shakespeare WC, Iafrate AJ, Engelman JA and Shaw AT. Therapeutic strategies to overcome crizotinib resistance in non-small cell lung cancers harboring the fusion oncogene EML4-ALK. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2011; 108(18):7535-7540.
- 86. Sattler M, Reddy MM, Hasina R, Gangadhar T and SalgiaR. The role of the c-Met pathway in lung cancer and the

- potential for targeted therapy. Therapeutic advances in medical oncology. 2011; 3(4):171-184.
- Mazzone M and Comoglio PM. The Met pathway: master switch and drug target in cancer progression. FASEB journal: official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology. 2006; 20(10):1611-1621.
- Ding L, Getz G, Wheeler DA, Mardis ER, McLellan MD, Cibulskis K, Sougnez C, Greulich H, Muzny DM, Morgan MB, Fulton L, Fulton RS, Zhang Q, Wendl MC, Lawrence MS, Larson DE, et al. Somatic mutations affect key pathways in lung adenocarcinoma. Nature. 2008; 455(7216):1069-1075.
- 89. Krishnaswamy S, Kanteti R, Duke-Cohan JS, Loganathan S, Liu W, Ma PC, Sattler M, Singleton PA, Ramnath N, Innocenti F, Nicolae DL, Ouyang Z, Liang J, Minna J, Kozloff MF, Ferguson MK, et al. Ethnic differences and functional analysis of MET mutations in lung cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2009; 15(18):5714-5723.
- 90. Bean J, Brennan C, Shih JY, Riely G, Viale A, Wang L, Chitale D, Motoi N, Szoke J, Broderick S, Balak M, Chang WC, Yu CJ, Gazdar A, Pass H, Rusch V, et al. MET amplification occurs with or without T790M mutations in EGFR mutant lung tumors with acquired resistance to gefitinib or erlotinib. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2007; 104(52):20932-20937.
- 91. Onozato R, Kosaka T, Kuwano H, Sekido Y, Yatabe Y and Mitsudomi T. Activation of MET by gene amplification or by splice mutations deleting the juxtamembrane domain in primary resected lung cancers. Journal of thoracic oncology : official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2009; 4(1):5-11.
- 92. Ma PC, Jagadeeswaran R, Jagadeesh S, Tretiakova MS, Nallasura V, Fox EA, Hansen M, Schaefer E, Naoki K, Lader A, Richards W, Sugarbaker D, Husain AN, Christensen JG and Salgia R. Functional expression and mutations of c-Met and its therapeutic inhibition with SU11274 and small interfering RNA in non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer research. 2005; 65(4):1479-1488.
- 93. Olivero M, Rizzo M, Madeddu R, Casadio C, Pennacchietti S, Nicotra MR, Prat M, Maggi G, Arena N, Natali PG, Comoglio PM and Di Renzo MF. Overexpression and activation of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor in human non-small-cell lung carcinomas. British journal of cancer. 1996; 74(12):1862-1868.
- 94. Tsao MS, Yang Y, Marcus A, Liu N and Mou L. Hepatocyte growth factor is predominantly expressed by the carcinoma cells in non-small-cell lung cancer. Human pathology. 2001; 32(1):57-65.
- 95. Sequist LV, von Pawel J, Garmey EG, Akerley WL, Brugger W, Ferrari D, Chen Y, Costa DB, Gerber DE, Orlov S, Ramlau R, Arthur S, Gorbachevsky I, Schwartz B and Schiller JH. Randomized phase II study of erlotinib

- plus tivantinib versus erlotinib plus placebo in previously treated non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2011; 29(24):3307-3315.
- 96. Shapiro GI, McCallum S, Adams LM, Sherman L, Weller S, Swann S, Keer H, Miles D, Muller T and Lorusso P. A Phase 1 dose-escalation study of the safety and pharmacokinetics of once-daily oral foretinib, a multi-kinase inhibitor, in patients with solid tumors. Investigational new drugs. 2013; 31(3):742-750.
- 97. Surati M, Patel P, Peterson A and Salgia R. Role of MetMAb (OA-5D5) in c-MET active lung malignancies. Expert opinion on biological therapy. 2011; 11(12):1655-1662.
- 98. Gordon MS, Sweeney CS, Mendelson DS, Eckhardt SG, Anderson A, Beaupre DM, Branstetter D, Burgess TL, Coxon A, Deng H, Kaplan-Lefko P, Leitch IM, Oliner KS, Yan L, Zhu M and Gore L. Safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of AMG 102, a fully human hepatocyte growth factor-neutralizing monoclonal antibody, in a first-in-human study of patients with advanced solid tumors. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2010; 16(2):699-710.
- 99. Buttitta F, Barassi F, Fresu G, Felicioni L, Chella A, Paolizzi D, Lattanzio G, Salvatore S, Camplese PP, Rosini S, Iarussi T, Mucilli F, Sacco R, Mezzetti A and Marchetti A. Mutational analysis of the HER2 gene in lung tumors from Caucasian patients: mutations are mainly present in adenocarcinomas with bronchioloalveolar features. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2006; 119(11):2586-2591.
- 100. Shigematsu H, Takahashi T, Nomura M, Majmudar K, Suzuki M, Lee H, Wistuba, II, Fong KM, Toyooka S, Shimizu N, Fujisawa T, Minna JD and Gazdar AF. Somatic mutations of the HER2 kinase domain in lung adenocarcinomas. Cancer research. 2005; 65(5):1642-1646.
- 101. Stephens P, Hunter C, Bignell G, Edkins S, Davies H, Teague J, Stevens C, O'Meara S, Smith R, Parker A, Barthorpe A, Blow M, Brackenbury L, Butler A, Clarke O, Cole J, et al. Lung cancer: intragenic ERBB2 kinase mutations in tumours. Nature. 2004; 431(7008):525-526.
- 102. Mazieres J, Peters S, Lepage B, Cortot AB, Barlesi F, Beau-Faller M, Besse B, Blons H, Mansuet-Lupo A, Urban T, Moro-Sibilot D, Dansin E, Chouaid C, Wislez M, Diebold J, Felip E, et al. Lung Cancer That Harbors a HER2 Mutation: Epidemiologic Characteristics and Therapeutic Perspectives. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 103. Heinmoller P, Gross C, Beyser K, Schmidtgen C, Maass G, Pedrocchi M and Ruschoff J. HER2 status in non-small cell lung cancer: results from patient screening for enrollment to a phase II study of herceptin. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2003; 9(14):5238-5243.
- 104. Junker K, Stachetzki U, Rademacher D, Linder A, Macha

- HN, Heinecke A, Muller KM and Thomas M. HER2/neu expression and amplification in non-small cell lung cancer prior to and after neoadjuvant therapy. Lung cancer. 2005; 48(1):59-67.
- 105. Nakamura H, Saji H, Ogata A, Hosaka M, Hagiwara M, Kawasaki N and Kato H. Correlation between encoded protein overexpression and copy number of the HER2 gene with survival in non-small cell lung cancer. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2003; 103(1):61-66.
- 106. Yonesaka K, Zejnullahu K, Okamoto I, Satoh T, Cappuzzo F, Souglakos J, Ercan D, Rogers A, Roncalli M, Takeda M, Fujisaka Y, Philips J, Shimizu T, Maenishi O, Cho Y, Sun J, et al. Activation of ERBB2 signaling causes resistance to the EGFR-directed therapeutic antibody cetuximab. Science translational medicine. 2011; 3(99):99ra86.
- 107. Gatzemeier U, Groth G, Butts C, Van Zandwijk N, Shepherd F, Ardizzoni A, Barton C, Ghahramani P and Hirsh V. Randomized phase II trial of gemcitabine-cisplatin with or without trastuzumab in HER2-positive non-smallcell lung cancer. Annals of oncology: official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO. 2004; 15(1):19-27.
- 108. Pugh TJ, Bebb G, Barclay L, Sutcliffe M, Fee J, Salski C, O'Connor R, Ho C, Murray N, Melosky B, English J, Vielkind J, Horsman D, Laskin JJ and Marra MA. Correlations of EGFR mutations and increases in EGFR and HER2 copy number to gefitinib response in a retrospective analysis of lung cancer patients. BMC cancer. 2007; 7:128.
- 109. Ross HJ, Blumenschein GR, Jr., Aisner J, Damjanov N, Dowlati A, Garst J, Rigas JR, Smylie M, Hassani H, Allen KE, Leopold L, Zaks TZ and Shepherd FA. Randomized phase II multicenter trial of two schedules of lapatinib as first- or second-line monotherapy in patients with advanced or metastatic non-small cell lung cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2010; 16(6):1938-1949.
- 110. Gandhi L, Bahleda R, Tolaney SM, Kwak EL, Cleary JM, Pandya SS, Hollebecque A, Abbas R, Ananthakrishnan R, Berkenblit A, Krygowski M, Liang Y, Turnbull KW, Shapiro GI and Soria JC. Phase I study of neratinib in combination with temsirolimus in patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-dependent and other solid tumors. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2014; 32(2):68-75.
- 111. Aurisicchio L, Marra E, Roscilli G, Mancini R and Ciliberto G. The promise of anti-ErbB3 monoclonals as new cancer therapeutics. Oncotarget. 2012; 3(8):744-758.
- 112. Noto A, De Vitis C, Roscilli G, Fattore L, Malpicci D, Marra E, Luberto L, D'Andrilli A, Coluccia P, Giovagnoli MR, Normanno N, Ruco L, Aurisicchio L, Mancini R and Ciliberto G. Combination therapy with anti-ErbB3 monoclonal antibodies and EGFR TKIs potently inhibits Non-small Cell Lung Cancer. Oncotarget. 2013.

- 113. Salt MB, Bandyopadhyay S and McCormick F. Epithelial to mesenchymal transition rewires the molecular path to PI3-Kinase-dependent proliferation. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 114. Davies KD and Doebele RC. Molecular Pathways: ROS1 Fusion Proteins in Cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 115. Rikova K, Guo A, Zeng Q, Possemato A, Yu J, Haack H, Nardone J, Lee K, Reeves C, Li Y, Hu Y, Tan Z, Stokes M, Sullivan L, Mitchell J, Wetzel R, et al. Global survey of phosphotyrosine signaling identifies oncogenic kinases in lung cancer. Cell. 2007; 131(6):1190-1203.
- 116. Suehara Y, Arcila M, Wang L, Hasanovic A, Ang D, Ito T, Kimura Y, Drilon A, Guha U, Rusch V, Kris MG, Zakowski MF, Rizvi N, Khanin R and Ladanyi M. Identification of KIF5B-RET and GOPC-ROS1 fusions in lung adenocarcinomas through a comprehensive mRNA-based screen for tyrosine kinase fusions. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2012; 18(24):6599-6608.
- 117. Takeuchi K, Soda M, Togashi Y, Suzuki R, Sakata S, Hatano S, Asaka R, Hamanaka W, Ninomiya H, Uehara H, Lim Choi Y, Satoh Y, Okumura S, Nakagawa K, Mano H and Ishikawa Y. RET, ROS1 and ALK fusions in lung cancer. Nature medicine. 2012; 18(3):378-381.
- 118. Awad MM, Katayama R, McTigue M, Liu W, Deng YL, Brooun A, Friboulet L, Huang D, Falk MD, Timofeevski S, Wilner KD, Lockerman EL, Khan TM, Mahmood S, Gainor JF, Digumarthy SR, et al. Acquired resistance to crizotinib from a mutation in CD74-ROS1. The New England journal of medicine. 2013; 368(25):2395-2401.
- 119. Davare MA, Saborowski A, Eide CA, Tognon C, Smith RL, Elferich J, Agarwal A, Tyner JW, Shinde UP, Lowe SW and Druker BJ. Foretinib is a potent inhibitor of oncogenic ROS1 fusion proteins. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2013; 110(48):19519-19524.
- 120. Fusco A, Grieco M, Santoro M, Berlingieri MT, Pilotti S, Pierotti MA, Della Porta G and Vecchio G. A new oncogene in human thyroid papillary carcinomas and their lymph-nodal metastases. Nature. 1987; 328(6126):170-172.
- 121. Hofstra RM, Landsvater RM, Ceccherini I, Stulp RP, Stelwagen T, Luo Y, Pasini B, Hoppener JW, van Amstel HK, Romeo G and et al. A mutation in the RET proto-oncogene associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 2B and sporadic medullary thyroid carcinoma. Nature. 1994; 367(6461):375-376.
- 122. Arighi E, Borrello MG and Sariola H. RET tyrosine kinase signaling in development and cancer. Cytokine & growth factor reviews. 2005; 16(4-5):441-467.
- 123. Ju YS, Lee WC, Shin JY, Lee S, Bleazard T, Won JK, Kim YT, Kim JI, Kang JH and Seo JS. A transforming KIF5B and RET gene fusion in lung adenocarcinoma revealed from whole-genome and transcriptome sequencing. Genome research. 2012; 22(3):436-445.

- 124. Kohno T, Ichikawa H, Totoki Y, Yasuda K, Hiramoto M, Nammo T, Sakamoto H, Tsuta K, Furuta K, Shimada Y, Iwakawa R, Ogiwara H, Oike T, Enari M, Schetter AJ, Okayama H, et al. KIF5B-RET fusions in lung adenocarcinoma. Nature medicine. 2012; 18(3):375-377.
- 125. Wang R, Hu H, Pan Y, Li Y, Ye T, Li C, Luo X, Wang L, Li H, Zhang Y, Li F, Lu Y, Lu Q, Xu J, Garfield D, Shen L, et al. RET fusions define a unique molecular and clinicopathologic subtype of non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2012; 30(35):4352-4359.
- 126. Drilon A, Wang L, Hasanovic A, Suehara Y, Lipson D, Stephens P, Ross J, Miller V, Ginsberg M, Zakowski MF, Kris MG, Ladanyi M and Rizvi N. Response to Cabozantinib in Patients with RET Fusion-Positive Lung Adenocarcinomas. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 127. Dutt A, Ramos AH, Hammerman PS, Mermel C, Cho J, Sharifnia T, Chande A, Tanaka KE, Stransky N, Greulich H, Gray NS and Meyerson M. Inhibitor-sensitive FGFR1 amplification in human non-small cell lung cancer. PloS one. 2011; 6(6):e20351.
- 128. Weiss J, Sos ML, Seidel D, Peifer M, Zander T, Heuckmann JM, Ullrich RT, Menon R, Maier S, Soltermann A, Moch H, Wagener P, Fischer F, Heynck S, Koker M, Schottle J, et al. Frequent and focal FGFR1 amplification associates with therapeutically tractable FGFR1 dependency in squamous cell lung cancer. Science translational medicine. 2010; 2(62):62ra93.
- 129. Liao RG, Jung J, Tchaicha J, Wilkerson MD, Sivachenko A, Beauchamp EM, Liu Q, Pugh TJ, Pedamallu CS, Hayes DN, Gray NS, Getz G, Wong KK, Haddad RI, Meyerson M and Hammerman PS. Inhibitor-Sensitive FGFR2 and FGFR3 Mutations in Lung Squamous Cell Carcinoma. Cancer research. 2013; 73(16):5195-5205.
- 130. Malchers F, Dietlein F, Schottle J, Lu X, Nogova L, Albus K, Fernandez-Cuesta L, Heuckmann JM, Gautschi O, Diebold J, Plenker D, Gardizi M, Scheffler M, Bos M, Seidel D, Leenders F, et al. Cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous mechanisms of transformation by amplified FGFR1 in lung cancer. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 131. Zhang J, Zhang L, Su X, Li M, Xie L, Malchers F, Fan S, Yin X, Xu Y, Liu K, Dong Z, Zhu G, Qian Z, Tang L, Zhan P, Ji Q, et al. Translating the therapeutic potential of AZD4547 in FGFR1-amplified non-small cell lung cancer through the use of patient-derived tumor xenograft models. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2012; 18(24):6658-6667.
- 132. Hammerman PS, Sos ML, Ramos AH, Xu C, Dutt A, Zhou W, Brace LE, Woods BA, Lin W, Zhang J, Deng X, Lim SM, Heynck S, Peifer M, Simard JR, Lawrence MS, et al. Mutations in the DDR2 kinase gene identify a novel therapeutic target in squamous cell lung cancer. Cancer discovery. 2011; 1(1):78-89.
- 133. Brunner AM, Costa DB, Heist RS, Garcia E, Lindeman

- NI, Sholl LM, Oxnard GR, Johnson BE and Hammerman PS. Treatment-Related Toxicities in a Phase II Trial of Dasatinib in Patients with Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Lung. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2013; 8(11):1434-1437.
- 134. Molina-Arcas M, Hancock DC, Sheridan C, Kumar MS and Downward J. Coordinate Direct Input of Both KRAS and IGF1 Receptor to Activation of PI3 kinase in KRAS-Mutant Lung Cancer. Cancer discovery. 2013; 3(5):548-563.
- 135. Karp DD, Paz-Ares LG, Novello S, Haluska P, Garland L, Cardenal F, Blakely LJ, Eisenberg PD, Langer CJ, Blumenschein G, Jr., Johnson FM, Green S and Gualberto A. Phase II study of the anti-insulin-like growth factor type 1 receptor antibody CP-751,871 in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin in previously untreated, locally advanced, or metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2009; 27(15):2516-2522.
- 136. Ramalingam SS, Spigel DR, Chen D, Steins MB, Engelman JA, Schneider CP, Novello S, Eberhardt WE, Crino L, Habben K, Liu L, Janne PA, Brownstein CM and Reck M. Randomized phase II study of erlotinib in combination with placebo or R1507, a monoclonal antibody to insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor, for advanced-stage non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2011; 29(34):4574-4580.
- 137. Vaishnavi A, Capelletti M, Le AT, Kako S, Butaney M, Ercan D, Mahale S, Davies KD, Aisner DL, Pilling AB, Berge EM, Kim J, Sasaki H, Park SI, Kryukov G, Garraway LA, et al. Oncogenic and drug-sensitive NTRK1 rearrangements in lung cancer. Nature medicine. 2013.
- 138. Brose MS, Volpe P, Feldman M, Kumar M, Rishi I, Gerrero R, Einhorn E, Herlyn M, Minna J, Nicholson A, Roth JA, Albelda SM, Davies H, Cox C, Brignell G, Stephens P, et al. BRAF and RAS mutations in human lung cancer and melanoma. Cancer research. 2002; 62(23):6997-7000.
- 139. Finberg KE, Sequist LV, Joshi VA, Muzikansky A, Miller JM, Han M, Beheshti J, Chirieac LR, Mark EJ and Iafrate AJ. Mucinous differentiation correlates with absence of EGFR mutation and presence of KRAS mutation in lung adenocarcinomas with bronchioloalveolar features. The Journal of molecular diagnostics: JMD. 2007; 9(3):320-326.
- 140. Hata A, Katakami N, Fujita S, Kaji R, Imai Y, Takahashi Y, Nishimura T, Tomii K and Ishihara K. Frequency of EGFR and KRAS mutations in Japanese patients with lung adenocarcinoma with features of the mucinous subtype of bronchioloalveolar carcinoma. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2010; 5(8):1197-1200.
- 141. Mao C, Qiu LX, Liao RY, Du FB, Ding H, Yang WC, Li J and Chen Q. KRAS mutations and resistance to EGFR-TKIs treatment in patients with non-small cell lung

- cancer: a meta-analysis of 22 studies. Lung cancer. 2010; 69(3):272-278.
- 142. Martin P, Leighl NB, Tsao MS and Shepherd FA. KRAS mutations as prognostic and predictive markers in non-small cell lung cancer. Journal of thoracic oncology: official publication of the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer. 2013; 8(5):530-542.
- 143. Mascaux C, Iannino N, Martin B, Paesmans M, Berghmans T, Dusart M, Haller A, Lothaire P, Meert AP, Noel S, Lafitte JJ and Sculier JP. The role of RAS oncogene in survival of patients with lung cancer: a systematic review of the literature with meta-analysis. British journal of cancer. 2005; 92(1):131-139.
- 144. Linardou H, Dahabreh IJ, Kanaloupiti D, Siannis F, Bafaloukos D, Kosmidis P, Papadimitriou CA and Murray S. Assessment of somatic k-RAS mutations as a mechanism associated with resistance to EGFR-targeted agents: a systematic review and meta-analysis of studies in advanced non-small-cell lung cancer and metastatic colorectal cancer. The lancet oncology. 2008; 9(10):962-972.
- 145. Castellano E, Sheridan C, Thin MZ, Nye E, Spencer-Dene B, Diefenbacher ME, Moore C, Kumar MS, Murillo MM, Gronroos E, Lassailly F, Stamp G and Downward J. Requirement for Interaction of PI3-Kinase p110alpha with RAS in Lung Tumor Maintenance. Cancer cell. 2013; 24(5):617-630.
- 146. Corcoran RB, Cheng KA, Hata AN, Faber AC, Ebi H, Coffee EM, Greninger P, Brown RD, Godfrey JT, Cohoon TJ, Song Y, Lifshits E, Hung KE, Shioda T, Dias-Santagata D, Singh A, et al. Synthetic lethal interaction of combined BCL-XL and MEK inhibition promotes tumor regressions in KRAS mutant cancer models. Cancer cell. 2013; 23(1):121-128.
- 147. Zimmermann G, Papke B, Ismail S, Vartak N, Chandra A, Hoffmann M, Hahn SA, Triola G, Wittinghofer A, Bastiaens PI and Waldmann H. Small molecule inhibition of the KRAS-PDEdelta interaction impairs oncogenic KRAS signalling. Nature. 2013; 497(7451):638-642.
- 148. Zhu Z, Aref AR, Cohoon TJ, Barbie TU, Imamura Y, Yang S, Moody SE, Shen RR, Schinzel AC, Thai TC, Reibel JB, Tamayo P, Godfrey JT, Qian ZR, Page AN, Maciag K, et al. Inhibition of KRAS-driven tumorigenicity by interruption of an autocrine cytokine circuit. Cancer discovery. 2014.
- 149. Ostrem JM, Peters U, Sos ML, Wells JA and Shokat KM. K-Ras(G12C) inhibitors allosterically control GTP affinity and effector interactions. Nature. 2013; 503(7477):548-551.
- 150. Janne PA, Shaw AT, Pereira JR, Jeannin G, Vansteenkiste J, Barrios C, Franke FA, Grinsted L, Zazulina V, Smith P, Smith I and Crino L. Selumetinib plus docetaxel for KRAS-mutant advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: a randomised, multicentre, placebo-controlled, phase 2 study. The lancet oncology. 2013; 14(1):38-47.
- 151. Hatzivassiliou G, Haling JR, Chen H, Song K, Price S, Heald R, Hewitt JF, Zak M, Peck A, Orr C, Merchant M, Hoeflich KP, Chan J, Luoh SM, Anderson DJ, Ludlam MJ,

- et al. Mechanism of MEK inhibition determines efficacy in mutant KRAS- versus BRAF-driven cancers. Nature. 2013.
- 152. Maertens O, Johnson B, Hollstein P, Frederick DT, Cooper ZA, Messaien L, Bronson RT, McMahon M, Granter S, Flaherty KT, Wargo JA, Marais R and Cichowski K. Elucidating distinct roles for NF1 in melanomagenesis. Cancer discovery. 2012.
- 153. Ohashi K, Sequist LV, Arcila ME, Lovly CM, Chen X, Rudin CM, Moran T, Camidge DR, Vnencak-Jones CL, Berry L, Pan Y, Sasaki H, Engelman JA, Garon EB, Dubinett SM, Franklin WA, et al. Characteristics of Lung Cancers Harboring NRAS Mutations. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013; 19(9):2584-2591.
- 154. Kazlauskas A, Ellis C, Pawson T and Cooper JA. Binding of GAP to activated PDGF receptors. Science. 1990; 247(4950):1578-1581.
- 155. Naoki K, Chen TH, Richards WG, Sugarbaker DJ and Meyerson M. Missense mutations of the BRAF gene in human lung adenocarcinoma. Cancer research. 2002; 62(23):7001-7003.
- 156. Paik PK, Arcila ME, Fara M, Sima CS, Miller VA, Kris MG, Ladanyi M and Riely GJ. Clinical characteristics of patients with lung adenocarcinomas harboring BRAF mutations. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2011; 29(15):2046-2051.
- 157. Cardarella S, Ogino A, Nishino M, Butaney M, Shen J, Lydon C, Yeap BY, Sholl L, Johnson BE and Janne PA. Clinical, pathological and biological features associated with BRAF mutations in non-small cell lung cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 158. Gonzalez-Sanchez E, Martin-Caballero J, Flores JM, Hernandez-Losa J, Ma Angeles M, Cortes J, Mares R, Barbacid M and Recio JA. Lkb1 Loss Promotes Tumor Progression of BRAF(V600E)-Induced Lung Adenomas. PloS one. 2013; 8(6):e66933.
- 159. Strohecker AM, Guo JY, Karsli-Uzunbas G, Price SM, Chen GJ, Mathew R, McMahon M and White E. Autophagy Sustains Mitochondrial Glutamine Metabolism and Growth of BrafV600E-Driven Lung Tumors. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 160. Lin L, Asthana S, Chan E, Bandyopadhyay S, Martins MM, Olivas V, Yan JJ, Pham L, Wang MM, Bollag G, Solit DB, Collisson EA, Rudin CM, Taylor BS and Bivona TG. Mapping the molecular determinants of BRAF oncogene dependence in human lung cancer. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2014; 111(7):E748-E757.
- 161. Yamamoto H, Shigematsu H, Nomura M, Lockwood WW, Sato M, Okumura N, Soh J, Suzuki M, Wistuba, II, Fong KM, Lee H, Toyooka S, Date H, Lam WL, Minna JD and Gazdar AF. PIK3CA mutations and copy number gains in human lung cancers. Cancer research. 2008; 68(17):6913-6921.

- 162. Cumberbatch M, Tang X, Beran G, Eckersley S, Wang X, Ellston RP, Dearden SP, Cosulich S, Smith PD, Behrens C, Kim ES, Su X, Fan S, Gray N, Blowers D, Wistuba, II, et al. Identification of a Subset of Human Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Patients with High PI3Kbeta and Low PTEN Expression, more prevalent in SCC. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 163. Jin G, Kim MJ, Jeon HS, Choi JE, Kim DS, Lee EB, Cha SI, Yoon GS, Kim CH, Jung TH and Park JY. PTEN mutations and relationship to EGFR, ERBB2, KRAS, and TP53 mutations in non-small cell lung cancers. Lung cancer. 2010; 69(3):279-283.
- 164. Marsit CJ, Zheng S, Aldape K, Hinds PW, Nelson HH, Wiencke JK and Kelsey KT. PTEN expression in nonsmall-cell lung cancer: evaluating its relation to tumor characteristics, allelic loss, and epigenetic alteration. Human pathology. 2005; 36(7):768-776.
- 165. Curry NL, Mino-Kenudson M, Oliver TG, Yilmaz OH, Yilmaz VO, Moon JY, Jacks T, Sabatini DM and Kalaany NY. Pten-Null Tumors Cohabiting the Same Lung Display Differential AKT Activation and Sensitivity to Dietary Restriction. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 166. Malanga D, Scrima M, De Marco C, Fabiani F, De Rosa N, De Gisi S, Malara N, Savino R, Rocco G, Chiappetta G, Franco R, Tirino V, Pirozzi G and Viglietto G. Activating E17K mutation in the gene encoding the protein kinase AKT1 in a subset of squamous cell carcinoma of the lung. Cell cycle. 2008; 7(5):665-669.
- 167. Shapiro GI, Rodon J, Bedell C, Kwak EL, Baselga J, Brana I, Pandya SS, Scheffold C, Laird AD, Nguyen LT, Xu Y, Egile C and Edelman G. Phase I safety, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of SAR245408 (XL147), a novel oral pan-Class I PI3K inhibitor, in patients with advanced solid tumors. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 168. Sanchez-Cespedes M, Parrella P, Esteller M, Nomoto S, Trink B, Engles JM, Westra WH, Herman JG and Sidransky D. Inactivation of LKB1/STK11 is a common event in adenocarcinomas of the lung. Cancer research. 2002; 62(13):3659-3662.
- 169. Ji H, Ramsey MR, Hayes DN, Fan C, McNamara K, Kozlowski P, Torrice C, Wu MC, Shimamura T, Perera SA, Liang MC, Cai D, Naumov GN, Bao L, Contreras CM, Li D, et al. LKB1 modulates lung cancer differentiation and metastasis. Nature. 2007; 448(7155):807-810.
- 170. Carretero J, Shimamura T, Rikova K, Jackson AL, Wilkerson MD, Borgman CL, Buttarazzi MS, Sanofsky BA, McNamara KL, Brandstetter KA, Walton ZE, Gu TL, Silva JC, Crosby K, Shapiro GI, Maira SM, et al. Integrative genomic and proteomic analyses identify targets for Lkb1-deficient metastatic lung tumors. Cancer cell. 2010; 17(6):547-559.
- 171. Liu Y, Marks K, Cowley GS, Carretero J, Liu Q, Nieland

- TJ, Xu C, Cohoon TJ, Gao P, Zhang Y, Chen Z, Altabef AB, Tchaicha JH, Wang X, Choe S, Driggers EM, et al. Metabolic and Functional Genomic Studies Identify Deoxythymidylate Kinase as a target in LKB1 Mutant Lung Cancer. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 172. Kim HS, Mendiratta S, Kim J, Pecot CV, Larsen JE, Zubovych I, Seo BY, Kim J, Eskiocak B, Chung H, McMillan E, Wu S, De Brabander J, Komurov K, Toombs JE, Wei S, et al. Systematic identification of molecular subtype-selective vulnerabilities in non-small-cell lung cancer. Cell. 2013; 155(3):552-566.
- 173. Shackelford DB, Abt E, Gerken L, Vasquez DS, Seki A, Leblanc M, Wei L, Fishbein MC, Czernin J, Mischel PS and Shaw RJ. LKB1 inactivation dictates therapeutic response of non-small cell lung cancer to the metabolism drug phenformin. Cancer cell. 2013; 23(2):143-158.
- 174. Mitsudomi T, Hamajima N, Ogawa M and Takahashi T. Prognostic significance of p53 alterations in patients with non-small cell lung cancer: a meta-analysis. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2000; 6(10):4055-4063.
- 175. Dworakowska D, Jassem E, Jassem J, Peters B, Dziadziuszko R, Zylicz M, Jakobkiewicz-Banecka J, Kobierska-Gulida G, Szymanowska A, Skokowski J, Roessner A and Schneider-Stock R. MDM2 gene amplification: a new independent factor of adverse prognosis in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC). Lung cancer. 2004; 43(3):285-295.
- 176. Vassilev LT, Vu BT, Graves B, Carvajal D, Podlaski F, Filipovic Z, Kong N, Kammlott U, Lukacs C, Klein C, Fotouhi N and Liu EA. *In vivo* activation of the p53 pathway by small-molecule antagonists of MDM2. Science. 2004; 303(5659):844-848.
- 177. Ray-Coquard I, Blay JY, Italiano A, Le Cesne A, Penel N, Zhi J, Heil F, Rueger R, Graves B, Ding M, Geho D, Middleton SA, Vassilev LT, Nichols GL and Bui BN. Effect of the MDM2 antagonist RG7112 on the P53 pathway in patients with MDM2-amplified, well-differentiated or dedifferentiated liposarcoma: an exploratory proof-of-mechanism study. The lancet oncology. 2012; 13(11):1133-1140.
- 178. Lehmann S, Bykov VJ, Ali D, Andren O, Cherif H, Tidefelt U, Uggla B, Yachnin J, Juliusson G, Moshfegh A, Paul C, Wiman KG and Andersson PO. Targeting p53 in vivo: a first-in-human study with p53-targeting compound APR-246 in refractory hematologic malignancies and prostate cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2012; 30(29):3633-3639.
- 179. Modi S, Kubo A, Oie H, Coxon AB, Rehmatulla A and Kaye FJ. Protein expression of the RB-related gene family and SV40 large T antigen in mesothelioma and lung cancer. Oncogene. 2000; 19(40):4632-4639.
- 180. Soucek L, Whitfield JR, Sodir NM, Masso-Valles D, Serrano E, Karnezis AN, Swigart LB and Evan GI.

- Inhibition of Myc family proteins eradicates KRasdriven lung cancer in mice. Genes & development. 2013; 27(5):504-513.
- 181. Sos ML, Dietlein F, Peifer M, Schottle J, Balke-Want H, Muller C, Koker M, Richters A, Heynck S, Malchers F, Heuckmann JM, Seidel D, Eyers PA, Ullrich RT, Antonchick AP, Vintonyak VV, et al. A framework for identification of actionable cancer genome dependencies in small cell lung cancer. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2012; 109(42):17034-17039.
- 182. Beroukhim R, Mermel CH, Porter D, Wei G, Raychaudhuri S, Donovan J, Barretina J, Boehm JS, Dobson J, Urashima M, Mc Henry KT, Pinchback RM, Ligon AH, Cho YJ, Haery L, Greulich H, et al. The landscape of somatic copynumber alteration across human cancers. Nature. 2010; 463(7283):899-905.
- 183. Borner MM, Brousset P, Pfanner-Meyer B, Bacchi M, Vonlanthen S, Hotz MA, Altermatt HJ, Schlaifer D, Reed JC and Betticher DC. Expression of apoptosis regulatory proteins of the Bcl-2 family and p53 in primary resected non-small-cell lung cancer. British journal of cancer. 1999; 79(5-6):952-958.
- 184. Allen TD, Zhu CQ, Jones KD, Yanagawa N, Tsao MS and Bishop JM. Interaction between MYC and MCL1 in the genesis and outcome of non-small-cell lung cancer. Cancer research. 2011; 71(6):2212-2221.
- 185. Delmore JE, Issa GC, Lemieux ME, Rahl PB, Shi J, Jacobs HM, Kastritis E, Gilpatrick T, Paranal RM, Qi J, Chesi M, Schinzel AC, McKeown MR, Heffernan TP, Vakoc CR, Bergsagel PL, et al. BET bromodomain inhibition as a therapeutic strategy to target c-Myc. Cell. 2011; 146(6):904-917.
- 186. Shimamura T, Chen Z, Soucheray M, Carretero J, Kikuchi E, Tchaicha JH, Gao Y, Cheng KA, Cohoon TJ, Qi J, Akbay E, Kimmelman AC, Kung AL, Bradner JE and Wong KK. Efficacy of BET Bromodomain Inhibition in Kras-Mutant Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 187. Romero OA, Torres-Diz M, Pros E, Savola S, Gomez A, Moran S, Saez C, Iwakawa R, Villanueva A, Montuenga LM, Kohno T, Yokota J and Sanchez-Cespedes M. MAX inactivation in small-cell lung cancer disrupts the MYC-SWI/SNF programs and is synthetic lethal with BRG1. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 188. Brock MV, Hooker CM, Ota-Machida E, Han Y, Guo M, Ames S, Glockner S, Piantadosi S, Gabrielson E, Pridham G, Pelosky K, Belinsky SA, Yang SC, Baylin SB and Herman JG. DNA methylation markers and early recurrence in stage I lung cancer. The New England journal of medicine. 2008; 358(11):1118-1128.
- 189. Medina PP, Romero OA, Kohno T, Montuenga LM, Pio R, Yokota J and Sanchez-Cespedes M. Frequent BRG1/SMARCA4-inactivating mutations in human lung cancer

- cell lines. Human mutation. 2008; 29(5):617-622.
- 190. Li F, Mao G, Tong D, Huang J, Gu L, Yang W and Li GM. The Histone Mark H3K36me3 Regulates Human DNA Mismatch Repair through Its Interaction with MutSalpha. Cell. 2013; 153(3):590-600.
- 191. Behrens C, Solis Soto LM, Lin HY, Yuan P, Tang X, Kadara H, Riquelme E, Galindo H, Moran C, Kalhor N, Swisher SG, Simon G, Stewart DJ, Lee JJ and Wistuba, II. EZH2 Protein Expression Associates With the Early Pathogenesis, Tumor Progression and Prognosis of Nonsmall Cell Lung Carcinoma. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 192. Wagner KW, Alam H, Dhar SS, Giri U, Li N, Wei Y, Giri D, Cascone T, Kim JH, Ye Y, Multani AS, Chan CH, Erez B, Saigal B, Chung J, Lin HK, et al. KDM2A promotes lung tumorigenesis by epigenetically enhancing ERK1/2 signaling. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2013.
- 193. Lockwood WW, Wilson IM, Coe BP, Chari R, Pikor LA, Thu KL, Solis LM, Nunez MI, Behrens C, Yee J, English J, Murray N, Tsao MS, Minna JD, Gazdar AF, Wistuba, II, et al. Divergent genomic and epigenomic landscapes of lung cancer subtypes underscore the selection of different oncogenic pathways during tumor development. PloS one. 2012; 7(5):e37775.
- 194. Singh A, Misra V, Thimmulappa RK, Lee H, Ames S, Hoque MO, Herman JG, Baylin SB, Sidransky D, Gabrielson E, Brock MV and Biswal S. Dysfunctional KEAP1-NRF2 interaction in non-small-cell lung cancer. PLoS medicine. 2006; 3(10):e420.
- 195. Kobayashi A, Kang MI, Okawa H, Ohtsuji M, Zenke Y, Chiba T, Igarashi K and Yamamoto M. Oxidative stress sensor Keap1 functions as an adaptor for Cul3-based E3 ligase to regulate proteasomal degradation of Nrf2. Molecular and cellular biology. 2004; 24(16):7130-7139.
- 196. Solis LM, Behrens C, Dong W, Suraokar M, Ozburn NC, Moran CA, Corvalan AH, Biswal S, Swisher SG, Bekele BN, Minna JD, Stewart DJ and Wistuba, II. Nrf2 and Keap1 abnormalities in non-small cell lung carcinoma and association with clinicopathologic features. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2010; 16(14):3743-3753.
- 197. Bauer AK, Hill T, 3rd and Alexander CM. The involvement of NRF2 in lung cancer. Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity. 2013; 2013:746432.
- 198. Glasauer A, Sena LA, Diebold LP, Mazar AP and Chandel NS. Targeting SOD1 reduces experimental non-small-cell lung cancer. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2013.
- 199. Rousseaux S, Debernardi A, Jacquiau B, Vitte AL, Vesin A, Nagy-Mignotte H, Moro-Sibilot D, Brichon PY, Lantuejoul S, Hainaut P, Laffaire J, de Reynies A, Beer DG, Timsit JF, Brambilla C, Brambilla E, et al. Ectopic activation of germline and placental genes identifies aggressive metastasis-prone lung cancers. Science translational medicine. 2013; 5(186):186ra166.

- 200. Kendall J, Liu Q, Bakleh A, Krasnitz A, Nguyen KC, Lakshmi B, Gerald WL, Powers S and Mu D. Oncogenic cooperation and coamplification of developmental transcription factor genes in lung cancer. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2007; 104(42):16663-16668.
- 201. Weir BA, Woo MS, Getz G, Perner S, Ding L, Beroukhim R, Lin WM, Province MA, Kraja A, Johnson LA, Shah K, Sato M, Thomas RK, Barletta JA, Borecki IB, Broderick S, et al. Characterizing the cancer genome in lung adenocarcinoma. Nature. 2007; 450(7171):893-898.
- 202. Tagne JB, Gupta S, Gower AC, Shen SS, Varma S, Lakshminarayanan M, Cao Y, Spira A, Volkert TL and Ramirez MI. Genome-wide analyses of Nkx2-1 binding to transcriptional target genes uncover novel regulatory patterns conserved in lung development and tumors. PloS one. 2012; 7(1):e29907.
- 203. Kim IJ, Quigley D, To MD, Pham P, Lin K, Jo B, Jen KY, Raz D, Kim J, Mao JH, Jablons D and Balmain A. Rewiring of human lung cell lineage and mitotic networks in lung adenocarcinomas. Nature communications. 2013; 4:1701.
- 204. Yamaguchi T, Yanagisawa K, Sugiyama R, Hosono Y, Shimada Y, Arima C, Kato S, Tomida S, Suzuki M, Osada H and Takahashi T. NKX2-1/TITF1/TTF-1-Induced ROR1 is required to sustain EGFR survival signaling in lung adenocarcinoma. Cancer cell. 2012; 21(3):348-361.
- 205. Stewart DJ. Wnt Signaling Pathway in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2013.
- 206. Sato K, Tomizawa Y, Iijima H, Saito R, Ishizuka T, Nakajima T and Mori M. Epigenetic inactivation of the RUNX3 gene in lung cancer. Oncology reports. 2006; 15(1):129-135.
- 207. Lee YS, Lee JW, Jang JW, Chi XZ, Kim JH, Li YH, Kim MK, Kim DM, Choi BS, Kim EG, Chung JH, Lee OJ, Lee YM, Suh JW, Chuang LS, Ito Y, et al. Runx3 inactivation is a crucial early event in the development of lung adenocarcinoma. Cancer cell. 2013; 24(5):603-616.
- 208. Gontan C, de Munck A, Vermeij M, Grosveld F, Tibboel D and Rottier R. Sox2 is important for two crucial processes in lung development: branching morphogenesis and epithelial cell differentiation. Developmental biology. 2008; 317(1):296-309.
- 209. Bass AJ, Watanabe H, Mermel CH, Yu S, Perner S, Verhaak RG, Kim SY, Wardwell L, Tamayo P, Gat-Viks I, Ramos AH, Woo MS, Weir BA, Getz G, Beroukhim R, O'Kelly M, et al. SOX2 is an amplified lineage-survival oncogene in lung and esophageal squamous cell carcinomas. Nature genetics. 2009; 41(11):1238-1242.
- 210. Zhang X, Lu F, Wang J, Yin F, Xu Z, Qi D, Wu X, Cao Y, Liang W, Liu Y, Sun H, Ye T and Zhang H. Pluripotent Stem Cell Protein Sox2 Confers Sensitivity to LSD1 Inhibition in Cancer Cells. Cell reports. 2013; 5(2):445-457.
- 211. Justilien V, Walsh MP, Ali SA, Thompson EA, Murray

- NR and Fields AP. The PRKCI and SOX2 Oncogenes Are Coamplified and Cooperate to Activate Hedgehog Signaling in Lung Squamous Cell Carcinoma. Cancer cell. 2014; 25(2):139-151.
- 212. Petrova E, Rios-Esteves J, Ouerfelli O, Glickman JF and Resh MD. Inhibitors of Hedgehog acyltransferase block Sonic Hedgehog signaling. Nature chemical biology. 2013; 9(4):247-249.
- 213. Tsao PN, Vasconcelos M, Izvolsky KI, Qian J, Lu J and Cardoso WV. Notch signaling controls the balance of ciliated and secretory cell fates in developing airways. Development. 2009; 136(13):2297-2307.
- 214. Rock JR, Gao X, Xue Y, Randell SH, Kong YY and Hogan BL. Notch-dependent differentiation of adult airway basal stem cells. Cell stem cell. 2011; 8(6):639-648.
- 215. Zheng Y, de la Cruz CC, Sayles LC, Alleyne-Chin C, Vaka D, Knaak TD, Bigos M, Xu Y, Hoang CD, Shrager JB, Fehling HJ, French D, Forrest W, Jiang Z, Carano RA, Barck KH, et al. A rare population of CD24(+)ITGB4(+) Notch(hi) cells drives tumor propagation in NSCLC and requires Notch3 for self-renewal. Cancer cell. 2013; 24(1):59-74.
- 216. Daniely Y, Liao G, Dixon D, Linnoila RI, Lori A, Randell SH, Oren M and Jetten AM. Critical role of p63 in the development of a normal esophageal and tracheobronchial epithelium. American journal of physiology Cell physiology. 2004; 287(1):C171-181.
- 217. Wu M, Wang B, Gil J, Sabo E, Miller L, Gan L and Burstein DE. p63 and TTF-1 immunostaining. A useful marker panel for distinguishing small cell carcinoma of lung from poorly differentiated squamous cell carcinoma of lung. American journal of clinical pathology. 2003; 119(5):696-702.
- 218. Hibi K, Trink B, Patturajan M, Westra WH, Caballero OL, Hill DE, Ratovitski EA, Jen J and Sidransky D. AIS is an oncogene amplified in squamous cell carcinoma. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2000; 97(10):5462-5467.
- 219. Ramsey MR, Wilson C, Ory B, Rothenberg SM, Faquin W, Mills AA and Ellisen LW. FGFR2 signaling underlies p63 oncogenic function in squamous cell carcinoma. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2013.
- 220. Borges M, Linnoila RI, van de Velde HJ, Chen H, Nelkin BD, Mabry M, Baylin SB and Ball DW. An achaete-scute homologue essential for neuroendocrine differentiation in the lung. Nature. 1997; 386(6627):852-855.
- 221. Westerman BA, Neijenhuis S, Poutsma A, Steenbergen RD, Breuer RH, Egging M, van Wijk IJ and Oudejans CB. Quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction measurement of HASH1 (ASCL1), a marker for small cell lung carcinomas with neuroendocrine features. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2002; 8(4):1082-1086.
- 222. Collins BJ, Kleeberger W and Ball DW. Notch in lung development and lung cancer. Seminars in cancer biology.

- 2004; 14(5):357-364.
- 223. Sriuranpong V, Borges MW, Ravi RK, Arnold DR, Nelkin BD, Baylin SB and Ball DW. Notch signaling induces cell cycle arrest in small cell lung cancer cells. Cancer research. 2001; 61(7):3200-3205.
- 224. Watkins DN, Berman DM, Burkholder SG, Wang B, Beachy PA and Baylin SB. Hedgehog signalling within airway epithelial progenitors and in small-cell lung cancer. Nature. 2003; 422(6929):313-317.
- 225. Vestergaard J, Pedersen MW, Pedersen N, Ensinger C, Tumer Z, Tommerup N, Poulsen HS and Larsen LA. Hedgehog signaling in small-cell lung cancer: frequent *in vivo* but a rare event *in vitro*. Lung cancer. 2006; 52(3):281-290.
- 226. Park KS, Martelotto LG, Peifer M, Sos ML, Karnezis AN, Mahjoub MR, Bernard K, Conklin JF, Szczepny A, Yuan J, Guo R, Ospina B, Falzon J, Bennett S, Brown TJ, Markovic A, et al. A crucial requirement for Hedgehog signaling in small cell lung cancer. Nature medicine. 2011; 17(11):1504-1508.
- 227. Xian J, Clark KJ, Fordham R, Pannell R, Rabbitts TH and Rabbitts PH. Inadequate lung development and bronchial hyperplasia in mice with a targeted deletion in the Dutt1/ Robo1 gene. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2001; 98(26):15062-15066.
- 228. Dallol A, Da Silva NF, Viacava P, Minna JD, Bieche I, Maher ER and Latif F. SLIT2, a human homologue of the Drosophila Slit2 gene, has tumor suppressor activity and is frequently inactivated in lung and breast cancers. Cancer research. 2002; 62(20):5874-5880.
- 229. Xian J, Aitchison A, Bobrow L, Corbett G, Pannell R, Rabbitts T and Rabbitts P. Targeted disruption of the 3p12 gene, Dutt1/Robo1, predisposes mice to lung adenocarcinomas and lymphomas with methylation of the gene promoter. Cancer research. 2004; 64(18):6432-6437.
- 230. Holmberg J, Clarke DL and Frisen J. Regulation of repulsion versus adhesion by different splice forms of an Eph receptor. Nature. 2000; 408(6809):203-206.
- 231. Jahchan NS, Dudley JT, Mazur PK, Flores N, Yang D, Palmerton A, Zmoos AF, Vaka D, Tran KQ, Zhou M, Krasinska K, Riess JW, Neal JW, Khatri P, Park KS, Butte AJ, et al. A Drug Repositioning Approach Identifies Tricyclic Antidepressants as Inhibitors of Small Cell Lung Cancer and Other Neuroendocrine Tumors. Cancer discovery. 2013.
- 232. Cardnell RJ, Feng Y, Diao L, Fan YH, Masrorpour F, Wang J, Shen Y, Mills GB, Minna JD, Heymach JV and Byers LA. Proteomic Markers of DNA Repair and PI3K Pathway Activation Predict Response to the PARP Inhibitor BMN 673 in Small Cell Lung Cancer. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 233. Aerts JG and Hegmans JP. Tumor-specific cytotoxic T cells

- are crucial for efficacy of immunomodulatory antibodies in patients with lung cancer. Cancer research. 2013; 73(8):2381-2388.
- 234. Topalian SL, Hodi FS, Brahmer JR, Gettinger SN, Smith DC, McDermott DF, Powderly JD, Carvajal RD, Sosman JA, Atkins MB, Leming PD, Spigel DR, Antonia SJ, Horn L, Drake CG, Pardoll DM, et al. Safety, activity, and immune correlates of anti-PD-1 antibody in cancer. The New England journal of medicine. 2012; 366(26):2443-2454.
- 235. Wolchok JD, Hoos A, O'Day S, Weber JS, Hamid O, Lebbe C, Maio M, Binder M, Bohnsack O, Nichol G, Humphrey R and Hodi FS. Guidelines for the evaluation of immune therapy activity in solid tumors: immune-related response criteria. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2009; 15(23):7412-7420.
- 236. Ascierto PA, Kalos M, Schaer DA, Callahan MK and Wolchok JD. Biomarkers for immunostimulatory monoclonal antibodies in combination strategies for melanoma and other tumor types. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013; 19(5):1009-1020.
- 237. Deng L, Liang H, Burnette B, Beckett M, Darga T, Weichselbaum RR and Fu YX. Irradiation and anti-PD-L1 treatment synergistically promote antitumor immunity in mice. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2014; 124(2):687-695.
- 238. Contardi E, Palmisano GL, Tazzari PL, Martelli AM, Fala F, Fabbi M, Kato T, Lucarelli E, Donati D, Polito L, Bolognesi A, Ricci F, Salvi S, Gargaglione V, Mantero S, Alberghini M, et al. CTLA-4 is constitutively expressed on tumor cells and can trigger apoptosis upon ligand interaction. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2005; 117(4):538-550.
- 239. Sapoznik S, Hammer O, Ortenberg R, Besser MJ, Ben-Moshe T, Schachter J and Markel G. Novel antimelanoma immunotherapies: disarming tumor escape mechanisms. Clinical & developmental immunology. 2012; 2012:818214.
- 240. Lynch TJ, Bondarenko I, Luft A, Serwatowski P, Barlesi F, Chacko R, Sebastian M, Neal J, Lu H, Cuillerot JM and Reck M. Ipilimumab in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin as first-line treatment in stage IIIB/IV non-small-cell lung cancer: results from a randomized, double-blind, multicenter phase II study. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2012; 30(17):2046-2054.
- 241. Freeman GJ, Long AJ, Iwai Y, Bourque K, Chernova T, Nishimura H, Fitz LJ, Malenkovich N, Okazaki T, Byrne MC, Horton HF, Fouser L, Carter L, Ling V, Bowman MR, Carreno BM, et al. Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2000; 192(7):1027-1034.

- 242. Brahmer JR, Tykodi SS, Chow LQ, Hwu WJ, Topalian SL, Hwu P, Drake CG, Camacho LH, Kauh J, Odunsi K, Pitot HC, Hamid O, Bhatia S, Martins R, Eaton K, Chen S, et al. Safety and activity of anti-PD-L1 antibody in patients with advanced cancer. The New England journal of medicine. 2012; 366(26):2455-2465.
- 243. Brahmer JR, Drake CG, Wollner I, Powderly JD, Picus J, Sharfman WH, Stankevich E, Pons A, Salay TM, McMiller TL, Gilson MM, Wang C, Selby M, Taube JM, Anders R, Chen L, et al. Phase I study of single-agent anti-programmed death-1 (MDX-1106) in refractory solid tumors: safety, clinical activity, pharmacodynamics, and immunologic correlates. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2010; 28(19):3167-3175.
- 244. Wolchok JD, Kluger H, Callahan MK, Postow MA, Rizvi NA, Lesokhin AM, Segal NH, Ariyan CE, Gordon RA, Reed K, Burke MM, Caldwell A, Kronenberg SA, Agunwamba BU, Zhang X, Lowy I, et al. Nivolumab plus ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. The New England journal of medicine. 2013; 369(2):122-133.
- 245. Wrangle J, Wang W, Koch A, Easwaran H, Mohammad HP, Vendetti F, Vancriekinge W, Demeyer T, Du Z, Parsana P, Rodgers K, Yen RW, Zahnow CA, Taube JM, Brahmer JR, Tykodi SS, et al. Alterations of immune response of nonsmall cell lung cancer with Azacytidine. Oncotarget. 2013; 4(11):2067-2079.
- 246. Schaer DA, Budhu S, Liu C, Bryson C, Malandro N, Cohen A, Zhong H, Yang X, Houghton AN, Merghoub T and Wolchok JD. GITR Pathway Activation Abrogates Tumor Immune Suppression Through Loss of Regulatory T cell Lineage Stability. Cancer immunology research. 2013; 1(5).
- 247. Vonderheide RH, Flaherty KT, Khalil M, Stumacher MS, Bajor DL, Hutnick NA, Sullivan P, Mahany JJ, Gallagher M, Kramer A, Green SJ, O'Dwyer PJ, Running KL, Huhn RD and Antonia SJ. Clinical activity and immune modulation in cancer patients treated with CP-870,893, a novel CD40 agonist monoclonal antibody. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2007; 25(7):876-883.
- 248. Brahmer JR. Harnessing the immune system for the treatment of non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013; 31(8):1021-1028.
- 249. Decoster L, Wauters I and Vansteenkiste JF. Vaccination therapy for non-small-cell lung cancer: review of agents in phase III development. Annals of oncology: official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO. 2012; 23(6):1387-1393.
- 250. Vansteenkiste J, Zielinski M, Linder A, Dahabreh J, Gonzalez EE, Malinowski W, Lopez-Brea M, Vanakesa T, Jassem J, Kalofonos H, Perdeus J, Bonnet R, Basko J, Janilionis R, Passlick B, Treasure T, et al. Adjuvant MAGE-A3 Immunotherapy in Resected Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer: Phase II Randomized Study Results. Journal

- of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 251. Ulloa-Montoya F, Louahed J, Dizier B, Gruselle O, Spiessens B, Lehmann FF, Suciu S, Kruit WH, Eggermont AM, Vansteenkiste J and Brichard VG. Predictive Gene Signature in MAGE-A3 Antigen-Specific Cancer Immunotherapy. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013.
- 252. Zeeberg Iversen T, Engell-Noerregaard L, Ellebaek E, Andersen R, Kiaer Larsen S, Bjoern J, Zeyher C, Gouttefangeas C, Moerck Thomsen B, Holm B, Thor Straten P, Mellemgaard A, Andersen MH and Svane IM. Long-lasting disease stabilization in the absence of toxicity in metastatic lung cancer patients vaccinated with an epitope derived from indoleamine 2,3 dioxygenase. Clinical cancer research: an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013.
- 253. Nemunaitis J, Dillman RO, Schwarzenberger PO, Senzer N, Cunningham C, Cutler J, Tong A, Kumar P, Pappen B, Hamilton C, DeVol E, Maples PB, Liu L, Chamberlin T, Shawler DL and Fakhrai H. Phase II study of belagenpumatucel-L, a transforming growth factor beta-2 antisense gene-modified allogeneic tumor cell vaccine in non-small-cell lung cancer. Journal of clinical oncology: official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2006; 24(29):4721-4730.